STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Rydex Variable Trust

FOUR IRVINGTON CENTRE 805 KING FARM BOULEVARD, SUITE 600 ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND 20850 800-820-0888 301-296-5100 WWW.RYDEX-SGI.COM

Rydex Variable Trust (the "Trust") is a no-load mutual fund complex with a number of separate investment portfolios. This Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") relates to shares of the following series (each a "Fund" and collectively, the "Funds" or the "Rydex|SGI Funds"):

TARGET BETA - DOMESTIC EQUITY FUNDS

DOW 2X STRATEGY FUND NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund **RUSSELL 2000[®] 2X STRATEGY FUND** S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund **INVERSE DOW 2X STRATEGY FUND** INVERSE NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund Inverse Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund INVERSE S&P 500 2x STRATEGY FUND **INVERSE MID-CAP STRATEGY FUND INVERSE NASDAQ-100[®] STRATEGY FUND INVERSE RUSSELL 2000[®] STRATEGY FUND INVERSE S&P 500 STRATEGY FUND** MID-CAP 1.5X STRATEGY FUND **NOVA FUND** NASDAQ-100[®] Fund RUSSELL 2000[®] FUND **RUSSELL 2000[®] 1.5x STRATEGY FUND** S&P 500 FUND S&P 500 PURE GROWTH FUND S&P 500 PURE VALUE FUND S&P MIDCAP 400 PURE GROWTH FUND S&P MIDCAP 400 PURE VALUE FUND S&P SMALLCAP 600 PURE GROWTH FUND S&P SMALLCAP 600 PURE VALUE FUND

TARGET BETA - SECTOR FUNDSBANKING FUNDBASIC MATERIALS FUNDBIOTECHNOLOGY FUNDCONSUMER PRODUCTS FUNDELECTRONICS FUNDENERGY FUNDENERGY SERVICES FUNDFINANCIAL SERVICES FUNDHEALTH CARE FUNDINTERNET FUNDLEISURE FUNDPRECIOUS METALS FUND

RETAILING FUND TECHNOLOGY FUND TELECOMMUNICATIONS FUND TRANSPORTATION FUND UTILITIES FUND

TARGET BETA - INTERNATIONAL EQUITY FUNDS EUROPE 1.25x STRATEGY FUND JAPAN 2x STRATEGY FUND

TARGET BETA - SPECIALTY FUNDS COMMODITIES STRATEGY FUND STRENGTHENING DOLLAR 2X STRATEGY FUND WEAKENING DOLLAR 2X STRATEGY FUND REAL ESTATE FUND

TARGET BETA - FIXED INCOME FUNDS GOVERNMENT LONG BOND 1.2x STRATEGY FUND INVERSE GOVERNMENT LONG BOND STRATEGY FUND HIGH YIELD STRATEGY FUND INVERSE HIGH YIELD STRATEGY FUND

ALTERNATIVE FUNDS ALTERNATIVE STRATEGIES ALLOCATION FUND U.S. LONG SHORT MOMENTUM FUND LONG/SHORT COMMODITIES STRATEGY FUND MANAGED FUTURES STRATEGY FUND MULTI-HEDGE STRATEGIES FUND

ASSET ALLOCATION FUNDS ALL-ASSET AGGRESSIVE STRATEGY FUND ALL-ASSET MODERATE STRATEGY FUND ALL-ASSET AGGRESSIVE STRATEGY FUND

TARGET BETA - MONEY MARKET FUND U.S. GOVERNMENT MONEY MARKET FUND

RYDEX | SGI FUNDS

Rydex Dynamic Funds Rydex ETF Trust Rydex Series Funds Rydex Variable Trust

Supplement dated September 23, 2011 to the currently effective Prospectuses and Statements of Additional Information for the above listed funds and their underlying series (the "Funds"):

Transaction

On September 21, 2011, Guggenheim Capital, LLC agreed to purchase the indirect holding company of Security Investors, LLC, the Funds' investment adviser (the "Investment Adviser") (the "Transaction"). Guggenheim Capital, LLC's subsidiary, Guggenheim Partners, LLC ("Guggenheim"), is a global, independent, privately-held, diversified financial services firm with more than 1,500 dedicated professionals.

The Transaction should not result in material changes to the day-to-day management and operations of the Funds or any increase in fees. The parties expect the Transaction to be completed in late 2011 or early 2012. However, it is subject to various conditions, and could be delayed or even terminated due to unforeseen circumstances.

In anticipation of the Transaction, the Boards of Trustees of the Funds (the "Boards") have called special meetings of shareholders (the "Meetings"), at which shareholders of record of each of the Funds as of October 3, 2011 will be asked to consider the approval of new investment advisory agreements between the Funds and the Investment Adviser (the "New Advisory Agreements"), and certain new investment sub-advisory agreements on behalf of the Funds, as applicable (the "New Sub-Advisory Agreements" and together with the New Advisory Agreements, the "New Agreements"). This is necessary because, under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (the "1940 Act"), the Transaction could result in the termination of the Funds' current investment advisory agreements with the Investment Adviser and any investment sub-advisory agreements entered on behalf of a Fund (together, the "Current Agreements"). The terms of the New Agreements are substantially identical to the corresponding Current Agreements, except with respect to the date of execution.

At the Meetings, shareholders will be asked to approve New Advisory Agreements with respect to each Fund. In addition, shareholders of each of the Funds listed below also will be asked to consider the approval of the New Sub-Advisory Agreements as listed below:

List of Funds:	New Sub-Advisory Agreement:	
Rydex Variable Trust – Amerigo Fund	New Sub-Advisory Agreement between	
Rydex Variable Trust – Clermont Fund	Security Investors, LLC and CLS Investments,	

Rydex Variable Trust – Select Allocation Fund	LLC
Rydex Variable Trust – DWA Flexible Allocation Fund Rydex Variable Trust – DWA Sector Rotation Fund	New Sub-Advisory Agreement between Security Investors, LLC and Dorsey, Wright & Associates, Inc.
Rydex Series Funds – Long Short Interest Rate Strategy Fund	New Sub-Advisory Agreement between Security Investors, LLC and American Independence Financial Services, LLC

Proposed Reliance on Manager of Managers Order

The shareholders of each series of Rydex Dynamic Funds, Rydex ETF Trust, Rydex Series Funds and Rydex Variable Trust (the "Rydex Series") will also be asked to consider the approval of an order from the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on which the Investment Adviser relies for other funds that it manages (the "Manager of Managers Order"). If this Proposal is approved, the Investment Adviser and the Rydex Series would be able to retain sub-advisers or amend the terms of an existing sub-advisory agreement without shareholder approval where the sub-adviser is not affiliated with the Investment Adviser, subject to the conditions set forth in the Manager of Managers Order.

Proposed Changes to Fundamental Policies of Certain Funds

In addition, the Boards of Rydex Series Funds and Rydex Variable Trust also approved the elimination of the "fundamental investment policy" on investing in other investment companies with respect to the respective U.S. Government Money Market Fund. The 1940 Act requires shareholder approval to amend fundamental investment policies adopted by a mutual fund. Accordingly, at the Meetings, shareholders of Rydex Series Funds—U.S. Government Money Market Fund and Rydex Variable Trust—U.S. Government Money Market Fund are being asked to consider the approval of the elimination of the fundamental investment policy on investing in other investment companies, which is not required by applicable law. This proposal is unrelated to the Transaction.

Election of Board Members

The Boards have also approved a proposal to elect nine individuals to the Boards. The Boards propose the election of the following nominees: Donald C. Cacciapaglia, Corey A. Colehour, J. Kenneth Dalton, John O. Demaret, Richard M. Goldman, Werner E. Keller, Thomas F. Lydon, Patrick T. McCarville and Roger Somers. Each of the nominees, other than Mr. Cacciapaglia, currently serves as a Trustee. In connection with the Transaction, the Board believes that expanding the Board to include Mr. Cacciapaglia, who is a member of senior management of Guggenheim's investment management

business, and who would serve on other boards in the Rydex|SGI family of funds, would be appropriate.

Information regarding the proposals will be contained in the proxy materials to be filed with the SEC. The proxy statement will be mailed to shareholders of record, and you will also be able to access the proxy statement from the EDGAR Database on the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov once filed.

Please Retain This Supplement For Future Reference

RDX-SUP1-0911x0812

RYDEX VARIABLE TRUST

Managed Futures Strategy Fund

Supplement dated June 10, 2011 to the currently effective Statement of Additional Information for the Fund listed above

This supplement provides new and additional information beyond that contained in the currently effective Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") for the Managed Futures Strategy Fund (the "Fund") and should be read in conjunction with the Fund's SAI.

At a meeting of the Board of Trustees of Rydex Variable Trust held on May 25, 2011, and at the recommendation of Security Investors, LLC, the investment adviser to the Fund, the Board approved a revised investment objective for the Fund. As revised, the Fund will no longer seek to track the performance of a specified benchmark. The revised investment objective will become effective on July 11, 2011 or on a subsequent date deemed appropriate by the officers of the Trust. Therefore, upon the effectiveness of the Funds' investment objective changes, the following changes apply:

- In the Table of Contents, the section currently titled "More Information About Certain of the Funds' Benchmarks" is re-titled "More Information About the Long/Short Commodities Strategy and Managed Futures Strategy Funds' Comparable Indices." Correspondingly, the heading on page 41 of the SAI is also changed as indicated above.
- Under the heading, "Investment Policies, Techniques and Risk Factors," the disclosure under "Tracking Error" no longer applies to the Fund.
- Under the heading "Investment Restrictions," and specifically under the sub-heading "Non-Fundamental Policies," non-fundamental investment policy number 28 is deleted and revised as follows:

In addition, the Managed Futures Strategy Fund may not:

10. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in commodity, currency and financial-linked instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the Standard & Poor's Diversified Trends Indicator[®], without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

PLEASE RETAIN THIS SUPPLEMENT FOR FUTURE REFERENCE.

ALTVTSAI-SUP1-0511x0512

This SAI is not a prospectus. It should be read in conjunction with the Funds' prospectus dated May 1, 2011 (the "Prospectus"). Capitalized terms not defined herein are defined in the Prospectus. Copies of the Funds' Prospectus are available, without charge, upon request to the Trust at the address listed above or by telephoning the Trust at the telephone numbers listed above. The Funds' financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010 are included in the Funds' Annual Reports to Shareholders, which has been filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") and is incorporated herein by reference.

The date of this SAI is May 1, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE TRUST
INVESTMENT POLICIES, TECHNIQUES AND RISK FACTORS
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE SECTOR FUNDS
DESCRIPTION OF THE MONEY MARKET FUND
MORE INFORMATION ABOUT CERTAIN FUNDS' BENCHMARKS
SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS REGARDING THE USE OF LEVERAGED AND INVERSE INVESTMENT STRATEGIES
INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS
BROKERAGE ALLOCATION AND OTHER PRACTICES
MANAGEMENT OF THE TRUST
CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES
DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE
PURCHASE AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES
DIVIDENDS, DISTRIBUTIONS, AND TAXES
OTHER INFORMATION
INDEX PUBLISHERS INFORMATION
COUNSEL
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
CUSTODIAN
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
APPENDIX A – DESCRIPTION OF RATINGS
APPENDIX B – SECURITY GLOBAL INVESTORS, LLC PROXY VOTING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES
APPENDIX C – CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIESC-1

GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE TRUST

The Trust, an open-end management investment company, was organized as a Delaware statutory trust on June 11, 1998. The Trust is permitted to offer separate series (*i.e.*, funds) and different classes of shares that are available through certain deferred variable annuity and variable insurance contracts ("Contracts") that are offered through insurance companies, as well as to certain retirement plan investors. Additional series and/or classes of shares may be created from time to time.

Each Fund is an open-end management investment company. Currently, the Trust consists of sixty-five (65) separate funds issuing a single class of shares. All payments received by the Trust for shares of any Fund belong to that Fund. Each Fund has its own assets and liabilities. This SAI relates to shares of sixty (60) Funds which are categorized below according to each Fund's type of investment strategy.

The "Domestic Equity Funds"		
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy Fund	Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x Strategy Fund
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] Strategy Fund	S&P 500 Fund
Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	Inverse Russell 2000 [®] Strategy Fund	S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund	S&P 500 Pure Value Fund
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund	Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund	S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth Fund
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	Nova Fund	S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value Fund
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth Fund
Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	Russell 2000 [®] Fund	S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Value Fund

The "Sector Funds"		
Banking Fund	Energy Services Fund	Retailing Fund
Basic Materials Fund	Financial Services Fund	Technology Fund
Biotechnology Fund	Health Care Fund	Telecommunications Fund
Consumer Products Fund	Internet Fund	Transportation Fund
Electronics Fund	Leisure Fund	Utilities Fund
Energy Fund	Precious Metals Fund	

The "International Equity Funds"	
Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund	Japan 2x Strategy Fund

The "Specialty Funds"		
Commodities Strategy Fund	Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	
Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	Real Estate Fund	

The "Fixed Income Funds"		
Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund	High Yield Strategy Fund	
Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund	Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund	

The "Alternative Funds"	
Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund	Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	Managed Futures Strategy Fund
Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund	

The "Asset Allocation Funds"		
All-Asset Strategy Conservative Fund	All-Asset Strategy Moderate Fund	All-Asset Strategy Aggressive Fund

The "Money Market Fund"

U.S. Government Money Market Fund (the "Money Market Fund")

The Trust is the successor to the Rydex Advisor Variable Annuity Account (the "Separate Account"), and the subaccounts of the Separate Account (the "Rydex Subaccounts"). The Rydex Subaccounts were divided into the Nova, Ursa, OTC, Precious Metals, U.S. Government Bond, and Money Market Subaccounts. Substantial portions of the Rydex Subaccounts' assets were transferred to the respective successor Funds (Nova, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy, NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy, Precious Metals, U.S. Government Bond and Money Market Funds) of the Trust in connection with the commencement of operations of the Trust. To obtain historical financial information about the Rydex Subaccounts, please call 1-800-820-0888.

INVESTMENT POLICIES, TECHNIQUES AND RISK FACTORS

General

Each Fund's investment objective and principal investment strategies are described in the Funds' Prospectus. The investment objective of each Fund (except the Money Market Fund) is non-fundamental and may be changed without the consent of the holders of a majority of that Fund's outstanding shares. The investment objective of the Money Market Fund is a fundamental policy, and cannot be changed without the consent of a majority of the Fund's outstanding shares.

Portfolio management is provided to each Fund by the Trust's investment adviser, Security Investors, LLC, a Kansas limited liability company with offices at Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850. Security Investors, LLC operates under the name Security Global Investors and Rydex Investments (the "Advisor"). Prior to January 3, 2011, the name of the Advisor was Rydex Advisors II, LLC and prior to June 30, 2010, PADCO Advisors II, Inc., each of which did business under the name Rydex Investments. The investment strategies of the Funds discussed below and in the Prospectus may, consistent with each Fund's investment objective and limitations, be used by a Fund if, in the opinion of the Advisor, these strategies will be advantageous to that Fund. Each Fund is free to reduce or eliminate its activity with respect to any of the following investment techniques without changing the Fund's fundamental investment policies. There is no assurance that any of the Funds' strategies or any other strategies and methods of investment available to a Fund will result in the achievement of that Fund's objectives. The following information supplements and should be read in conjunction with the Funds' Prospectus.

Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds. The Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds are "funds of funds." The Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund invests its assets in a combination of funds within the Rydex|SGI family of mutual funds as well as in unaffiliated funds, including exchange-traded funds ("ETFs") (the "Alternative Strategies Allocation Underlying Funds") as described in the Fund's Prospectus. The Asset Allocation Funds invest their assets in a combination of funds within the same group of affiliated investment companies, the SGI Funds and Rydex family of mutual funds, and in exchange-traded funds (the "Asset Allocation Underlying Funds" and together with the Alternative Strategies Allocation Underlying Funds, the "Underlying Funds"), as described in the Funds' Prospectus. Therefore, unless otherwise stated, the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds do not directly invest in the portfolio securities or use the investment techniques of their respective Underlying Funds. Nonetheless, the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and each Asset Allocation Fund is indirectly subject to the risks associated with the portfolio securities or investment techniques of their Underlying Funds. The Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and each Asset Allocation Fund may, however, borrow money from banks, invest directly in stocks, bonds, and other types of securities, and lend their securities to

qualified borrowers. The Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and each Asset Allocation Fund has obtained exemptive relief that permits each Fund to also invest in financial instruments that may not be securities as defined by the Investment Company Act of 1940 (the "1940 Act"), such as derivatives.

Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund. Each Fund may invest up to 25% of its total assets in a wholly-owned and controlled Cayman Islands subsidiary (each a "Subsidiary" and together, the "Subsidiaries"). It is expected that each Subsidiary will invest primarily in commodity futures, option and swap contracts, but it also may invest in financial futures, fixed income securities, structured notes, pooled investment vehicles, including those that are not registered pursuant to the 1940 Act, and other investments intended to serve as margin or collateral for the Subsidiary's derivatives positions. As a result, each Fund may be considered to be investing indirectly in these investments through its Subsidiary. For that reason, and for the sake of convenience, references in this SAI to these Funds may also include the Subsidiaries. Each Subsidiary has adopted compliance policies and procedures that are substantially similar to the policies and procedures adopted by each Fund. The Funds' Chief Compliance Officer oversees implementation of the Subsidiaries' policies and procedures, and makes periodic reports to the Funds' Board regarding the Subsidiaries' compliance with their policies and procedures.

Each Subsidiary is a company organized under the laws of the Cayman Islands, whose registered office is located at the offices of Stuarts Corporate Services Ltd., P.O. Box 2510, Grand Cayman KY1-1104, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands. Each Subsidiary's affairs are overseen by its own board of directors consisting of three directors.

Each Subsidiary has entered into a separate contract with the Advisor for the management of the Subsidiary's portfolio pursuant to which the Subsidiary pays the Advisor a management fee for its services. The Advisor has contractually agreed to waive the management fee it receives from each Fund in an amount equal to the management fee paid to the Advisor by each Fund's Subsidiary. Each Subsidiary will bear the fees and expenses incurred in connection with the custody, transfer agency, and audit services that it receives. The Funds expect that the expenses borne by their respective Subsidiaries will not be material in relation to the value of the Funds' assets. It is therefore expected that the Funds' investment in the Subsidiaries will not result in the Funds paying duplicative fees for similar services provided to the Funds and the Subsidiaries. Please refer to the section in this SAI titled "Tax Implications of Investment in the Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries" for information about certain tax aspects of the Funds' investment in the Subsidiaries.

Principal Investment Policies, Techniques and Risk Factors – The investment policies, techniques and risk factors described below are considered to be principal to the management of the Funds. However, not all of the investment policies, techniques and risk factors described below are applicable to each of the Funds. Please consult the Funds' Prospectus to determine which risks are applicable to a particular Fund.

Commercial Paper

Commercial paper is a short-term obligation with a maturity ranging from one to 270 days issued by banks, corporations and other borrowers. Such investments are unsecured and usually discounted. The Money Market Fund, and in the case of the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds may invest in commercial paper rated A-1 or A-2 by Standard and Poor's Ratings Services ("S&P") or Prime-1 or Prime-2 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's"). See "Appendix A -Description of Ratings" for a description of commercial paper ratings.

Currency Transactions

Foreign Currencies. The International Equity Funds, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, and Alternative Funds (except the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund) may, and the Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund will, invest directly and indirectly in foreign currencies. In the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds may invest directly and indirectly in foreign currencies. Investments in foreign currencies are subject to numerous risks, not the least of which is the fluctuation of foreign currency exchange rates with respect to the U.S. Dollar. Exchange rates fluctuate for a number of reasons.

- <u>Inflation</u>. Exchange rates change to reflect changes in a currency's buying power. Different countries experience different inflation rates due to different monetary and fiscal policies, different product and labor market conditions, and a host of other factors.
- <u>Trade Deficits</u>. Countries with trade deficits tend to experience a depreciating currency. Inflation may be the cause of a trade deficit, making a country's goods more expensive and less competitive and so reducing demand for its currency.
- <u>Interest Rates</u>. High interest rates may raise currency values in the short term by making such currencies more attractive to investors. However, since high interest rates are often the result of high inflation long-term results may be the opposite.
- <u>Budget Deficits and Low Savings Rates</u>. Countries that run large budget deficits and save little of their national income tend to suffer a depreciating currency because they are forced to borrow abroad to finance their deficits. Payments of interest on this debt can inundate the currency markets with the currency of the debtor nation. Budget deficits also can indirectly contribute to currency depreciation if a government chooses inflationary measures to cope with its deficits and debt.
- <u>Political Factors</u>. Political instability in a country can cause a currency to depreciate. Demand for a certain currency may fall if a country appears a less desirable place in which to invest and do business.
- Government Control. Through their own buying and selling of currencies, the world's central banks sometimes manipulate exchange rate movements. In addition, governments occasionally issue statements to influence people's expectations about the direction of exchange rates, or they may instigate policies with an exchange rate target as the goal. The value of the Funds' or the Underlying Funds' investments is calculated in U.S. Dollars each day that the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") is open for business. As a result, to the extent that a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's assets are invested in instruments denominated in foreign currencies and the currencies appreciate relative to the U.S. Dollar, the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's NAV as expressed in U.S. Dollars (and, therefore, the value of your investment) should increase. If the U.S. Dollar appreciates relative to the other currencies, the opposite should occur. The currency-related gains and losses experienced by the Funds or the Underlying Funds will be based on changes in the value of portfolio securities attributable to currency fluctuations only in relation to the original purchase price of such securities as stated in U.S. Dollars. Gains or losses on shares of the Funds or the Underlying Funds will be based on changes attributable to fluctuations in the NAV of such shares, expressed in U.S. Dollars, in relation to the original U.S. Dollar purchase price of the shares. The amount of appreciation or depreciation in the Funds' or the Underlying Funds' assets also will be affected by the net investment income generated by the money market instruments in which the Funds or the

Underlying Funds invest and by changes in the value of the securities that are unrelated to changes in currency exchange rates.

The International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Alternative Funds (except the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund) may incur currency exchange costs when they sell instruments denominated in one currency and buy instruments denominated in another.

Currency-Related Derivatives and Other Financial Instruments. Although the International Equity Funds, Commodities Strategy Fund, and the Alternative Funds (except the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund) do not currently expect to engage in currency hedging, each of the Funds, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may use currency transactions in order to hedge the value of portfolio holdings denominated in particular currencies against fluctuations in relative value. Currency transactions include forward currency contracts, exchange-listed currency futures and options thereon, exchange-listed and over-thecounter ("OTC") options on currencies, and currency swaps. A forward currency contract involves a privately negotiated obligation to purchase or sell (with delivery generally required) a specific currency at a future date, which may be any fixed number of days from the date of the contract agreed upon by the parties, at a price set at the time of the contract. These contracts are traded in the interbank market conducted directly between currency traders (usually large, commercial banks) and their customers. A forward foreign currency contract generally has no deposit requirement, and no commissions are charged at any stage for trades. A currency swap is an agreement to exchange cash flows based on the notional difference among two or more currencies and operates similarly to an interest rate swap, which is described below. A Fund and certain affiliated Underlying Funds may enter into currency transactions with counterparties which have received (or the guarantors of the obligations of which have received) a short-term credit rating of A-1 or P-1 by S&P or Moody's, respectively, or that have an equivalent rating from a Nationally Recognized Statistical Rating Organization ("NRSRO") or (except for OTC currency options) are determined to be of equivalent credit quality by the Advisor.

A Fund's or an affiliated Underlying Fund's dealings in forward currency contracts and other currency transactions such as futures, options on futures, options on currencies and swaps will be limited to hedging involving either specific transactions ("Transaction Hedging") or portfolio positions ("Position Hedging"). Transaction Hedging is entering into a currency transaction with respect to specific assets or liabilities of a Fund or an Underlying Fund, which will generally arise in connection with the purchase or sale of its portfolio securities or the receipt of income therefrom. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may enter into Transaction Hedging out of a desire to preserve the U.S. Dollar price of a security when it enters into a contract for the purchase or sale of a security denominated in a foreign currency. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may be able to protect itself against possible losses resulting from changes in the relationship between the U.S. Dollar and foreign currencies during the period between the date the security is purchased or sold and the date on which payment is made or received by entering into a forward contract for the purchase or sale, for a fixed amount of dollars, of the amount of the foreign currency involved in the underlying security transactions.

Position Hedging is entering into a currency transaction with respect to portfolio security positions denominated or generally quoted in that currency. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may use Position Hedging when the Advisor believes that the currency of a particular foreign country may suffer a substantial decline against the U.S. Dollar. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may enter into a forward foreign currency contract to sell, for a fixed amount of dollars, the amount of foreign currency approximating the value of some or all of its portfolio securities denominated in such foreign currency. The precise matching of the forward foreign currency contract amount and the value of the portfolio securities involved may not have a perfect correlation since the future value of the securities hedged will

change as a consequence of the market between the date the forward contract is entered into and the date it matures. The projection of short-term currency market movement is difficult, and the successful execution of this short-term hedging strategy is uncertain.

A Fund or an affiliated Underlying Fund will not enter into a transaction to hedge currency exposure to an extent greater, after netting all transactions intended wholly or partially to offset other transactions, than the aggregate market value (at the time of entering into the transaction) of the securities held in its portfolio that are denominated or generally quoted in or currently convertible into such currency, other than with respect to Proxy Hedging as described below.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may also cross-hedge currencies by entering into transactions to purchase or sell one or more currencies that are expected to decline in value relative to other currencies to which that Fund or Underlying Fund has or in which that Fund or Underlying Fund expects to have portfolio exposure.

To reduce the effect of currency fluctuations on the value of existing or anticipated holdings of portfolio securities, a Fund or an Underlying Fund may also engage in Proxy Hedging. Proxy Hedging is often used when the currency to which a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's portfolio is exposed is difficult to hedge or to hedge against the dollar. Proxy Hedging entails entering into a forward contract to sell a currency whose changes in value are generally considered to be linked to a currency or currencies in which some or all of a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's portfolio securities are or are expected to be denominated, and to buy U.S. Dollars. The amount of the contract would not exceed the value of the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's securities denominated in linked currencies. For example, if the Advisor considers that the Swedish krona is linked to the euro, the Fund or the Underlying Fund holds securities denominated in krona and the Advisor believes that the value of the krona will decline against the U.S. Dollar, the Advisor may enter into a contract to sell euros and buy dollars.

Currency hedging involves some of the same risks and considerations as other transactions with similar instruments. Currency transactions can result in losses to a Fund or an Underlying Fund if the currency being hedged fluctuates in value to a degree or in a direction that is not anticipated. Furthermore, there is risk that the perceived linkage between various currencies may not be present or may not be present during the particular time that a Fund or an Underlying Fund is engaging in proxy hedging. If a Fund or an Underlying Fund enters into a currency hedging transaction, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will "cover" its position so as not to create a "senior security" as defined in Section 18 of the 1940 Act.

Currency transactions are subject to risks different from those of other portfolio transactions. Because currency control is of great importance to the issuing governments and influences economic planning and policy, purchase and sales of currency and related instruments can be negatively affected by government exchange controls, blockages, and manipulations or exchange restrictions imposed by governments. These actions can result in losses to a Fund or an Underlying Fund if it is unable to deliver or receive currency or funds in settlement of obligations and could also cause hedges it has entered into to be rendered useless, resulting in full currency exposure as well as incurring transaction costs. Buyers and sellers of currency futures are subject to the same risks that apply to the use of futures generally. Furthermore, settlement of a currency futures contract for the purchase of most currencies must occur at a bank based in the issuing nation. Trading options on currency futures is relatively new, and the ability to establish and close out positions on such options is subject to the maintenance of a liquid market, which may not always be available. Currency exchange rates may fluctuate based on factors extrinsic to that country's economy. Although forward foreign currency contracts and currency futures tend to minimize the risk of loss due to a decline in the value of the hedged currency, at the same time they tend to limit any potential gain which might result should the value of such currency increase.

A Fund may also buy or sell put and call options on foreign currencies either on exchanges or in the OTC market. A put option on a foreign currency gives the purchaser of the option the right to sell a foreign currency at the exercise price until the option expires. A call option on a foreign currency gives the purchaser of the option the right to purchase the currency at the exercise price until the option expires. Currency options traded on U.S. or other exchanges may be subject to position limits which may limit the ability of the Fund to reduce foreign currency risk using such options. OTC options differ from exchange-traded options in that they are two-party contracts with price and other terms negotiated between the buyer and seller, and generally do not have as much market liquidity as exchange-traded options.

While the International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may conduct currency exchange transactions on a spot basis. Currency transactions made on a spot basis are for cash at the spot rate prevailing in the currency exchange market for buying or selling currency. The International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund will regularly enter into forward currency contracts.

Each Fund may invest in a combination of forward currency contracts and U.S. Dollar-denominated market instruments in an attempt to obtain an investment result that is substantially the same as a direct investment in a foreign currency-denominated instrument. This investment technique creates a "synthetic" position in the particular foreign-currency instrument whose performance the manager is trying to duplicate. For example, the combination of U.S. Dollar-denominated instruments with "long" forward currency exchange contracts creates a position economically equivalent to a money market instrument denominated in the foreign currency itself. Such combined positions are sometimes necessary when the market in a particular foreign currency is small or relatively illiquid.

The International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may invest in forward currency contracts to engage in either Transaction Hedging or Position Hedging. The International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may each use forward currency contracts for Position Hedging if consistent with its policy of trying to expose its net assets to foreign currencies. The Funds are not required to enter into forward currency contracts for hedging purposes and it is possible that the Funds may not be able to hedge against a currency devaluation that is so generally anticipated that the Funds are unable to contract to sell the currency at a price above the devaluation level it anticipates. It also is possible that, under certain circumstances, the International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may have to limit their currency transactions to qualify as "regulated investment companies" under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

The International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund currently do not intend to enter into forward currency contracts with a term of more than one year, or to engage in Position Hedging with respect to the currency of a particular country to more than the aggregate market value (at the time the hedging transaction is entered into) of its portfolio securities denominated in (or quoted in or currently convertible into or directly related through the use of forward currency contracts in conjunction with money market instruments to) that particular currency.

At or before the maturity of a forward currency contract, the International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may either sell a portfolio security and make delivery of the currency, or retain the security and terminate its

contractual obligation to deliver the currency by buying an "offsetting" contract obligating it to buy, on the same maturity date, the same amount of the currency.

If the International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund engage in an offsetting transaction, each Fund may later enter into a new forward currency contract to sell the currency. If the International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund or Managed Futures Strategy Fund engages in an offsetting transaction, the Fund will incur a gain or loss to the extent that there has been movement in forward currency contract prices. If forward prices go down during the period between the date a Fund enters into a forward currency contract for the sale of a currency and the date it enters into an offsetting contract for the purchase of the currency, the Fund will realize a gain to the extent that the price of the currency it has agreed to sell exceeds the price of the currency it has agreed to buy. If forward prices go up, the Fund will suffer a loss to the extent the price of the currency it has agreed to sell.

The International Equity Funds, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may convert their holdings of foreign currencies into U.S. Dollars from time to time, but will incur the costs of currency conversion. Foreign exchange dealers do not charge a fee for conversion, but they do realize a profit based on the difference between the prices at which they buy and sell various currencies. Thus, a dealer may offer to sell a foreign currency to a Fund at one rate, and offer to buy the currency at a lower rate if the Fund tries to resell the currency to the dealer.

Foreign Currency Exchange-Related Securities. The Japan 2x Strategy Fund, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund, may invest in foreign currency warrants. Foreign currency warrants such as Currency Exchange WarrantsSM ("CEWsSM") are warrants which entitle the holder to receive from their issuer an amount of cash (generally, for warrants issued in the United States, in U.S. Dollars) which is calculated pursuant to a predetermined formula and based on the exchange rate between a specified foreign currency and the U.S. Dollar as of the exercise date of the warrant. Foreign currency warrants generally are exercisable upon their issuance and expire as of a specified date and time. Foreign currency warrants have been issued in connection with U.S. Dollar-denominated debt offerings by major corporate issuers in an attempt to reduce the foreign currency exchange risk which, from the point of view of prospective purchasers of the securities, is inherent in the international fixed-income marketplace. Foreign currency warrants may attempt to reduce the foreign exchange risk assumed by purchasers of a security by, for example, providing for a supplemental payment in the event that the U.S. Dollar depreciates against the value of a major foreign currency such as the Japanese yen or the euro. The formula used to determine the amount payable upon exercise of a foreign currency warrant may make the warrant worthless unless the applicable foreign currency exchange rate moves in a particular direction (*i.e.*, unless the U.S. Dollar appreciates or depreciates against the particular foreign currency to which the warrant is linked or indexed). Foreign currency warrants are severable from the debt obligations with which they may be offered, and may be listed on exchanges. Foreign currency warrants may be exercisable only in certain minimum amounts, and an investor wishing to exercise warrants who possesses less than the minimum number required for exercise may be required either to sell the warrants or to purchase additional warrants, thereby incurring additional transaction costs. In the case of any exercise of warrants, there may be a time delay between the time a holder of warrants gives instructions to exercise and the time the exchange rate relating to exercise is determined, during which time the exchange rate could change significantly, thereby affecting both the market and cash settlement values of the warrants being exercised. The expiration date of the warrants may be accelerated if the warrants should be delisted from an exchange or if their trading should be suspended permanently, which would result in the loss of any remaining "time value" of the warrants (i.e., the difference between the current market value and the exercise value of the warrants), and, in the case the warrants were "out-of-the-money," in a total loss of the purchase price of the warrants.

Warrants are generally unsecured obligations of their issuers and are not standardized foreign currency options issued by the Options Clearing Corporation ("OCC"). Unlike foreign currency options issued by OCC, the terms of foreign exchange warrants generally will not be amended in the event of governmental or regulatory actions affecting exchange rates or in the event of the imposition of other regulatory controls affecting the international currency markets. The initial public offering price of foreign currencies might pay in the interbank market for a comparable option involving significantly larger amounts of foreign currencies. Foreign currency warrants are subject to significant foreign exchange risk, including risks arising from complex political or economic factors.

The Japan 2x Strategy Fund, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may also invest in principal exchange rate linked securities ("PERLsSM"). PERLsSM are debt obligations the principal on which is payable at maturity in an amount that may vary based on the exchange rate between the U.S. Dollar and a particular foreign currency at or about the time of maturity. The return on "standard" PERLsSM is enhanced if the foreign currency to which the security is linked appreciates against the U.S. Dollar, and is adversely affected by increases in the foreign exchange value of the U.S. Dollar; "reverse" PERLsSM are like the "standard" securities, except that their return is enhanced by increases in the value of the U.S. Dollar and adversely impacted by increases in the value of foreign currency. Interest payments on the securities are generally made in U.S. Dollars at rates that reflect the degree of foreign currency risk assumed or given up by the purchaser of the notes (*i.e.*, at relatively higher interest rates if the issuer has assumed some of the foreign exchange risk, based on the expectations of the current market). PERLsSM may in limited cases be subject to acceleration of maturity (generally, not without the consent of the holders of the securities), which may have an adverse impact on the value of the principal payment to be made at maturity.

The Japan 2x Strategy Fund, Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may invest in performance indexed paper ("PIPsSM"). PIPsSM is U.S. Dollar-denominated commercial paper the yield of which is linked to certain foreign exchange rate movements. The yield to the investor on PIPsSM is established at maturity as a function of spot exchange rates between the U.S. Dollar and a designated currency as of or about that time (generally, the index maturity two days prior to maturity). The yield to the investor will be within a range stipulated at the time of purchase of the obligation, generally with a guaranteed minimum rate of return that is below, and a potential maximum rate of return that is above, market yields on U.S. Dollar-denominated commercial paper, with both the minimum and maximum rates of return on the investment corresponding to the minimum and maximum values of the spot exchange rate two business days prior to maturity.

Equity Securities

Each Fund may invest in equity securities. Equity securities represent ownership interests in a company or partnership and consist of common stocks, preferred stocks, warrants to acquire common stock, securities convertible into common stock, and investments in master limited partnerships. Investments in equity securities in general are subject to market risks that may cause their prices to fluctuate over time. Fluctuations in the value of equity securities in which a Fund invests will cause the NAV of that Fund to fluctuate. Global stock markets, including the U.S. stock market, tend to be cyclical, with periods when stock prices generally rise and periods when stock prices generally decline. The Domestic Equity Funds, Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, Specialty Funds, Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds may purchase equity securities traded in the U.S. on registered exchanges or the OTC market.

The NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] Fund, Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, also may purchase equity securities traded on exchanges all over the world. The Funds may invest in the types of equity securities described in more detail below.

- **Common Stock.** Common stock represents an equity or ownership interest in an issuer. In the event an issuer is liquidated or declares bankruptcy, the claims of owners of bonds and preferred stock take precedence over the claims of those who own common stock.
- **Preferred Stock.** Preferred stock represents an equity or ownership interest in an issuer that pays dividends at a specified rate and that has precedence over common stock in the payment of dividends. In the event an issuer is liquidated or declares bankruptcy, the claims of owners of bonds take precedence over the claims of those who own preferred and common stock.
- **Convertible Securities.** Convertible securities are bonds, debentures, notes, preferred stocks or other securities that may be converted or exchanged (by the holder or by the issuer) into shares of the underlying common stock (or cash or securities of equivalent value) at a stated exchange ratio. A convertible security may also be called for redemption or conversion by the issuer after a particular date and under certain circumstances (including a specified price) established upon issue. If a convertible security held by a Fund is called for redemption or conversion, the Fund could be required to tender it for redemption, convert it into the underlying common stock, or sell it to a third party.

Convertible securities generally have less potential for gain or loss than common stocks. Convertible securities generally provide yields higher than the underlying common stocks, but generally lower than comparable non-convertible securities. Because of this higher yield, convertible securities generally sell at a price above their "conversion value," which is the current market value of the stock to be received upon conversion. The difference between this conversion value and the price of convertible securities will vary over time depending on changes in the value of the underlying common stocks and interest rates. When the underlying common stocks decline in value, convertible securities tend not to decline to the same extent because of the interest or dividend payments and the repayment of principal at maturity for certain types of convertible securities. However, securities that are convertible other than at the option of the holder generally do not limit the potential for loss to the same extent as securities convertible at the option of the holder. When the underlying common stocks rise in value, the value of convertible securities may also be expected to increase. At the same time, however, the difference between the market value of convertible securities and their conversion value will narrow, which means that the value of convertible securities will generally not increase to the same extent as the value of the underlying common stocks. Because convertible securities may also be interest-rate sensitive, their value may increase as interest rates fall and decrease as interest rates rise. Convertible securities are also subject to credit risk, and are often lower-quality securities.

• Small and Medium Capitalization Issuers. Investing in equity securities of small and medium capitalization companies often involves greater risk than is customarily associated with investments in larger capitalization companies. This increased risk may be due to the greater business risks of smaller size, limited markets and financial resources, narrow product lines and frequent lack of depth of management. The securities of smaller companies are often traded in the OTC market and even if listed on a national securities exchange may not be traded in volumes typical for that exchange. Consequently, the securities of smaller companies are less likely to be liquid, may have limited

market stability, and may be subject to more abrupt or erratic market movements than securities of larger, more established growth companies or the market averages in general.

Master Limited Partnerships ("MLPs"). MLPs are limited partnerships in which the ownership units are publicly traded. MLP units are registered with the SEC and are freely traded on a securities exchange or in the OTC market. MLPs often own several properties or businesses (or own interests) that are related to real estate development and oil and gas industries, but they also may finance motion pictures, research and development and other projects. Generally, a MLP is operated under the supervision of one or more managing general partners. Limited partners are not involved in the day-to-day management of the partnership.

The risks of investing in a MLP are generally those involved in investing in a partnership as opposed to a corporation. For example, state law governing partnerships is often less restrictive than state law governing corporations. Accordingly, there may be fewer protections afforded investors in a MLP than investors in a corporation. Additional risks involved with investing in a MLP are risks associated with the specific industry or industries in which the partnership invests, such as the risks of investing in real estate, or oil and gas industries.

- Initial Public Offerings ("IPO"). The Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds may invest a portion of their assets in securities of companies offering shares in IPOs. IPOs may be more volatile than other securities, and may have a magnified performance impact on funds with small asset bases. The impact of IPOs on the Fund's or an Underlying Fund's performance likely will decrease as the Fund's or Underlying Fund's asset size increases, which could reduce the Fund's or Underlying Fund's, and thus the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund's and Asset Allocation Funds', total returns. IPOs may not be consistently available to the Fund or an Underlying Fund for investing, particularly as the Fund or Underlying Fund's asset base grows. Because IPO shares frequently are volatile in price, the Fund and Underlying Funds may hold IPO shares for a very short period of time. This may increase the turnover of the Fund's or Underlying Fund's portfolio and may lead to increased expenses for the Fund or Underlying Fund, such as commissions and transaction costs. By selling IPO shares, the Fund or certain of the Underlying Funds may realize taxable gains they will subsequently distribute to shareholders. In addition, the market for IPO shares can be speculative and/or inactive for extended periods of time. The limited number of shares available for trading in some IPOs may make it more difficult for the Fund or an Underlying Fund to buy or sell significant amounts of shares without an unfavorable impact on prevailing prices. Holders of IPO shares can be affected by substantial dilution in the value of their shares, by sales of additional shares and by concentration of control in existing management and principal shareholders. The Fund's or an Underlying Fund's investments in IPO shares may include the securities of unseasoned companies (companies with less than three years of continuous operations), which presents risks considerably greater than common stocks of more established companies. These companies may have limited operating histories and their prospects for profitability may be uncertain. These companies may be involved in new and evolving businesses and may be vulnerable to competition and changes in technology, markets and economic conditions. They may be more dependent on key managers and third parties and may have limited product lines.
- Warrants. As a matter of non-fundamental policy, the Funds (except for the S&P 500 Fund, Russell 2000[®] Fund, Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund and Asset Allocation Funds) do not invest in warrants. However, these Funds may from time to time receive warrants as a result of, for example, a corporate action or some other event affecting one or more of the companies in which a Fund invests. In such event, the Fund generally intends to hold such warrants until they expire. The Funds, however, reserve the right to exercise the warrants. Warrants

are instruments that entitle the holder to buy an equity security at a specific price for a specific period of time. Changes in the value of a warrant do not necessarily correspond to changes in the value of its underlying security. The price of a warrant may be more volatile than the price of its underlying security, and a warrant may offer greater potential for capital appreciation as well as capital loss. Warrants do not entitle a holder to dividends or voting rights with respect to the underlying security and do not represent any rights in the assets of the issuing company. A warrant ceases to have value if it is not exercised prior to its expiration date. These factors can make warrants more speculative than other types of investments.

• **Rights.** A right is a privilege granted to existing shareholders of a corporation to subscribe to shares of a new issue of common stock before it is issued. Rights normally have a short life of usually two to four weeks, are freely transferable and entitle the holder to buy the new common stock at a lower price than the public offering price. An investment in rights may entail greater risks than certain other types of investments. Generally, rights do not carry the right to receive dividends or exercise voting rights with respect to the underlying securities, and they do not represent any rights in the assets of the issuer. In addition, their value does not necessarily change with the value of the underlying securities, and they cease to have value if they are not exercised on or before their expiration date. Investing in rights increases the potential profit or loss to be realized from the investment as compared with investing the same amount in the underlying securities.

Fixed Income Securities

The Specialty Funds (except the Real Estate Fund), Fixed Income Funds, Alternative Funds, and Asset Allocation Funds may invest in fixed income securities. The market value of the fixed income securities in which a Fund invests will change in response to interest rate changes and other factors. During periods of falling interest rates, the values of outstanding fixed income securities generally rise. Conversely, during periods of rising interest rates, the values of such securities generally decline. Moreover, while securities with longer maturities tend to produce higher yields, the prices of longer maturity securities are also subject to greater market fluctuations as a result of changes in interest rates. Changes by recognized agencies in the rating of any fixed income security and in the ability of an issuer to make payments of interest and principal also affect the value of these investments. Changes in the value of these securities will not necessarily affect cash income derived from these securities but will affect a Fund's NAV. Additional information regarding fixed income securities is described below:

- **Duration.** Duration is a measure of the expected change in value of a fixed income security for a given change in interest rates. For example, if interest rates changed by one percent, the value of a security having an effective duration of two years generally would vary by two percent. Duration takes the length of the time intervals between the present time and time that the interest and principal payments are scheduled, or in the case of a callable bond, expected to be received, and weighs them by the present values of the cash to be received at each future point in time.
- Variable and Floating Rate Securities. Variable and floating rate instruments involve certain obligations that may carry variable or floating rates of interest, and may involve a conditional or unconditional demand feature. Such instruments bear interest at rates which are not fixed, but which vary with changes in specified market rates or indices. The interest rates on these securities may be reset daily, weekly, quarterly, or some other reset period, and may have a set floor or ceiling on interest rate changes. There is a risk that the current interest rate on such obligations may not accurately reflect existing market interest rates. A demand instrument with a demand notice exceeding seven days may be considered illiquid if there is no secondary market for such security.

Debt Securities. The Specialty Funds, Fixed Income Funds, Alternative Funds, Asset Allocation Funds and Money Market Fund may invest in debt securities. A debt security is a security consisting of a

certificate or other evidence of a debt (secured or unsecured) on which the issuing company or governmental body promises to pay the holder thereof a fixed, variable, or floating rate of interest for a specified length of time, and to repay the debt on the specified maturity date. Some debt securities, such as zero coupon bonds, do not make regular interest payments but are issued at a discount to their principal or maturity value. Debt securities include a variety of fixed income obligations, including, but not limited to, corporate bonds, government securities. Debt securities include investment-grade securities, non-investment-grade securities, and unrated securities. Debt securities are subject to a variety of risks, such as interest rate risk, income risk, call/prepayment risk, inflation risk, credit risk, and (in the case of foreign securities) country risk and currency risk.

Corporate Debt Securities. The High Yield Strategy Fund may seek investment in, and the Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund may seek inverse exposure to, corporate debt securities representative of one or more high yield bond or credit derivative indices, which may change from time to time. Selection will generally not be dependent on independent credit analysis or fundamental analysis performed by the Advisor. The High Yield Strategy Fund may invest in, and the Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund may seek inverse exposure to, all grades of corporate debt securities including below investment grade as discussed below. See Appendix A for a description of corporate bond ratings. The Funds may also invest in unrated securities. The Money Market Fund may invest in corporate debt securities that at the time of purchase are rated in the top two rating categories by any two NRSROs (or one NRSRO if that NRSRO is the only such NRSRO that rates such security) or, if not so rated, must be determined by the Advisor to be of comparable quality.

Corporate debt securities are typically fixed-income securities issued by businesses to finance their operations, but may also include bank loans to companies. Notes, bonds, debentures and commercial paper are the most common types of corporate debt securities. The primary differences between the different types of corporate debt securities are their maturities and secured or un-secured status. Commercial paper has the shortest term and is usually unsecured. The broad category of corporate debt securities includes debt issued by domestic or foreign companies of all kinds, including those with small, mid- and large-capitalizations. Corporate debt may be rated investment-grade or below investment-grade and may carry variable or floating rates of interest.

Because of the wide range of types, and maturities, of corporate debt securities, as well as the range of creditworthiness of its issuers, corporate debt securities have widely varying potentials for return and risk profiles. For example, commercial paper issued by a large established domestic corporation that is rated investment-grade may have a modest return on principal, but carries relatively limited risk. On the other hand, a long-term corporate note issued by a small foreign corporation from an emerging market country that has not been rated may have the potential for relatively large returns on principal, but carries a relatively high degree of risk.

Corporate debt securities carry both credit risk and interest rate risk. Credit risk is the risk that a Fund could lose money if the issuer of a corporate debt security is unable to pay interest or repay principal when it is due. Some corporate debt securities that are rated below investment-grade are generally considered speculative because they present a greater risk of loss, including default, than higher quality debt securities. The credit risk of a particular issuer's debt security may vary based on its priority for repayment. For example, higher ranking (senior) debt securities have a higher priority than lower ranking (subordinated) securities. This means that the issuer might not make payments on subordinated securities while continuing to make payments on senior securities. In addition, in the event of bankruptcy, holders of higher-ranking senior securities may receive amounts otherwise payable to the holders of more junior securities. Interest rate risk is the risk that the value of certain corporate debt securities will tend to fall

when interest rates rise. In general, corporate debt securities with longer terms tend to fall more in value when interest rates rise than corporate debt securities with shorter terms.

Non-Investment-Grade Debt Securities. The High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund may invest in non-investment-grade securities. Non-investment-grade securities, also referred to as "high yield securities" or "junk bonds," are debt securities that are rated lower than the four highest rating categories by a NRSRO (for example, lower than Baa3 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or lower than BBB– by Standard & Poor's) or are determined to be of comparable quality by the Funds' Advisor. These securities are generally considered to be, on balance, predominantly speculative with respect to capacity to pay interest and repay principal in accordance with the terms of the obligation and will generally involve more credit risk than securities in the investment-grade categories. Investment in these securities generally provides greater income and increased opportunity for capital appreciation than investments in higher quality securities, but they also typically entail greater price volatility and principal and income risk.

Analysis of the creditworthiness of issuers of high yield securities may be more complex than for issuers of investment-grade securities. Thus, reliance on credit ratings in making investment decisions entails greater risks for high yield securities than for investment-grade debt securities. The success of a fund's investment adviser in managing high yield securities is more dependent upon its own credit analysis than is the case with investment-grade securities.

Some high yield securities are issued by smaller, less-seasoned companies, while others are issued as part of a corporate restructuring, such as an acquisition, merger, or leveraged buyout. Companies that issue high yield securities are often highly leveraged and may not have available to them more traditional methods of financing. Therefore, the risk associated with acquiring the securities of such issuers generally is greater than is the case with investment-grade securities. Some high yield securities were once rated as investment-grade but have been downgraded to junk bond status because of financial difficulties experienced by their issuers.

The market values of high yield securities tend to reflect individual issuer developments to a greater extent than do investment-grade securities, which in general react to fluctuations in the general level of interest rates. High yield securities also tend to be more sensitive to economic conditions than are investment-grade securities. A projection of an economic downturn or of a period of rising interest rates, for example, could cause a decline in junk bond prices because the advent of a recession could lessen the ability of a highly leveraged company to make principal and interest payments on its debt securities. If an issuer of high yield securities defaults, in addition to risking payment of all or a portion of interest and principal, a fund investing in such securities may incur additional expenses to seek recovery.

The secondary market on which high yield securities are traded may be less liquid than the market for investment-grade securities. Less liquidity in the secondary trading market could adversely affect the ability of a fund to sell a high yield security or the price at which a fund could sell a high yield security, and could adversely affect the daily NAV of fund shares. When secondary markets for high yield securities are less liquid than the market for investment-grade securities, it may be more difficult to value the securities because such valuation may require more research, and elements of judgment may play a greater role in the valuation because there is less reliable, objective data available.

The High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund will not necessarily dispose of a security if a credit-rating agency down grades the rating of the security below its rating at the time of purchase. However, the Advisor will monitor the investment to determine whether continued investment in the security is in the best interest of Fund shareholders.

Unrated Debt Securities. The High Yield Strategy Fund and Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund may also invest in unrated debt securities. Unrated debt, while not necessarily lower in quality than rated securities, may not have as broad a market. Because of the size and perceived demand for the issue, among other factors, certain issuers may decide not to pay the cost of getting a rating for their bonds. The creditworthiness of the issuer, as well as any financial institution or other party responsible for payments on the security, will be analyzed to determine whether to purchase unrated bonds.

Debt Securities Issued by the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development ("World Bank"). The Money Market Fund, and in the case of the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds may invest in debt securities issued by the World Bank. Debt securities issued by the World Bank may include high quality global bonds backed by 185 member governments, including the United States, Japan, Germany, France and the United Kingdom, as well as in bonds in "non-core" currencies, including emerging markets and European accession countries with ratings of AAA or Aaa, structured notes, and discount notes represented by certificates, in bearer form only, or in un-certified form (Book Entry Discount Notes) with maturities of 360 days or less at a discount, and in the case of Discount Notes, in certified form only and on an interest bearing basis in the U.S. and Eurodollar markets.

Foreign Issuers

The Domestic Equity Funds, Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, Real Estate Fund, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds (except the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund), and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds may invest in issuers located outside the United States directly, or in financial instruments that are indirectly linked to the performance of foreign issuers. Examples of such financial instruments include American Depositary Receipts ("ADRs"), Global Depositary Receipts ("GDRs"), European Depositary Receipts ("EDRs"), International Depository Receipts ("IDRs"), "ordinary shares," and "New York shares" issued and traded in the United States. ADRs are dollardenominated receipts representing interests in the securities of a foreign issuer, which securities may not necessarily be denominated in the same currency as the securities into which they may be converted. ADRs are receipts typically issued by United States banks and trust companies which evidence ownership of underlying securities issued by a foreign corporation. Generally, ADRs in registered form are designed for use in domestic securities markets and are traded on exchanges or over-the-counter in the United States. GDRs, EDRs, and IDRs are similar to ADRs in that they are certificates evidencing ownership of shares of a foreign issuer, however, GDRs, EDRs, and IDRs may be issued in bearer form and denominated in other currencies, and are generally designed for use in specific or multiple securities markets outside the U.S. EDRs, for example, are designed for use in European securities markets while GDRs are designed for use throughout the world. Ordinary shares are shares of foreign issuers that are traded abroad and on a United States exchange. New York shares are shares that a foreign issuer has allocated for trading in the United States. ADRs, ordinary shares, and New York shares all may be purchased with and sold for U.S. Dollars, which protects the Fund from the foreign settlement risks described below.

Investing in foreign companies may involve risks not typically associated with investing in United States companies. The value of securities denominated in foreign currencies, and of dividends from such securities, can change significantly when foreign currencies strengthen or weaken relative to the U.S. Dollar. Foreign securities markets generally have less trading volume and less liquidity than United States markets, and prices in some foreign markets can be very volatile. Many foreign countries lack uniform accounting and disclosure standards comparable to those that apply to United States companies, and it may be more difficult to obtain reliable information regarding a foreign issuer's financial condition and operations. In addition, the costs of foreign investing, including withholding taxes, brokerage commissions, and custodial fees, generally are higher than for United States investments.

Investing in companies located abroad carries political and economic risks distinct from those associated with investing in the United States. Foreign investment may be affected by actions of foreign governments adverse to the interests of United States investors, including the possibility of expropriation or nationalization of assets, confiscatory taxation, restrictions on United States investment, or on the ability to repatriate assets or to convert currency into U.S. Dollars. There may be a greater possibility of default by foreign governments or foreign-government sponsored enterprises. Investments in foreign countries also involve a risk of local political, economic, or social instability, military action or unrest, or adverse diplomatic developments.

Risk Factors Regarding Europe. The Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund, and in the case of the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the underlying funds, seek to provide investment results which correlate to the performance of the Dow Jones STOXX 50° Index (the "STOXX 50° Index"). The STOXX 50° Index is a capitalization-weighted index composed of 50 European blue chip stocks. Index members are chosen by STOXX Ltd. from 17 countries under criteria designed to identify highly liquid companies that are market leaders in their sectors. The 17 countries include Switzerland, Norway, and 15 of the 27 countries of the European Union ("EU") - Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Portugal, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom.

The securities markets of many European countries are relatively small, with the majority of market capitalization and trading volume concentrated in a limited number of companies representing a small number of industries. Consequently, a portfolio invested in securities of European companies may experience greater price volatility and significantly lower liquidity than a portfolio invested in equity securities of U.S. companies. These markets may be subject to greater influence by adverse events generally affecting the market, and by large investors trading significant blocks of securities, than is usual in the U.S.

In addition, the securities markets of European countries are subject to varying degrees of regulation, which may be either less or more restrictive than that imposed by the U.S. government. For example, the reporting, accounting and auditing standards of European countries differ from U.S. standards in important respects and less information is available to investors in securities of European companies than to investors in U.S. securities.

The EU has been extending its influence to the east. It has accepted several new members that were previously behind the Iron Curtain, and has plans to accept several more in the medium-term. It is hoped that membership for these countries will help cement economic and political stability. Nevertheless, eight of the new entrants are former Soviet satellites and remain burdened to various extents by the inherited inefficiencies of centrally planned economies similar to what existed under the former Soviet Union. The current and future status of the EU continues to be the subject of political controversy, with widely differing views both within and between member countries.

Increased terrorism activity and related geo-political risks have led to increased short-term market volatility and may have adverse long-term effects on world economies and markets generally.

Risk Factors Regarding Japan. The Japan 2x Strategy Fund, and in the case of the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the underlying funds, seek to provide investment results that correlate to the performance of the Nikkei 225 Stock Average. The Nikkei 225 Stock Average is a price-weighted average of 225 top-rated Japanese companies listed on the First Section of the Tokyo Stock Exchange. Because the Nikkei 225 Stock Average is expected to represent the performance of the stocks on the First Section – and by extension the market in general – the mix of components is rebalanced from time to time to assure that all issues in the index are both highly liquid and representative of Japan's industrial structure.

For three decades overall real economic growth in Japan had been spectacular: a 10% average in the 1960s, a 5% average in the 1970s, and a 4% average in the 1980s. Growth slowed markedly in the 1990s, averaging just 1.7%, largely because of the after effects of overinvestment during the late 1980s and contractionary domestic policies intended to wring speculative excesses from the stock and real estate markets. From 2000 to 2003, government efforts to revive economic growth met with little success and were further hampered by the slowing of the US, European, and Asian economies. In 2004 and 2005, growth improved and the lingering fears of deflation in prices and economic activity lessened. At present, the Japanese economy continues to show signs of recovery from the long recession of the 1990s despite the fact that uncertainties about its recovery remain. Japan's huge government debt, which totals more than 160% of GDP, and the aging of the population are two major long-run problems. A rise in taxes could be viewed as endangering the revival of growth.

Japanese unemployment levels are high and have been an area of increasing concern. Also of concern are Japan's trade surpluses. As a trade-dependent nation long used to high levels of government protection, it is unclear how the Japanese economy will react to the potential adoption of the trade liberalization measures which are constantly promoted by their trading partners. Japan's heavy dependence on international trade has been adversely affected by trade tariffs and other protectionist measures, as well as the economic condition of its trading partners. Japan's high volume of exports, such as automobiles, machine tools and semiconductors, has caused trade tensions, particularly with the Unites States. The relaxing of official and de facto barriers to imports, or hardships created by any pressures brought by trading partners, could adversely affect Japan's economy. Additionally, the strength of the yen itself may prove an impediment to strong continued exports and economic recovery, because it makes Japanese goods sold in other countries more expensive and reduces the value of foreign earnings repatriated to Japan. Since the Japanese economy is so dependent on exports, any fall off in exports may be seen as a sign of economic weakness, which may adversely affect the market.

The most pressing need for action is the daunting task of overhauling the nation's financial institutions and securing public support for taxpayer-funded bailouts. Banks, in particular, must dispose of their huge overhang of bad loans and trim their balance sheets in preparation for greater competition from foreign institutions as more areas of the financial sector are opened. In addition, the Japanese securities markets are less regulated than the U.S. markets, and evidence has emerged from time to time of distortion of market prices to serve political or other purposes. Shareholders' rights also are not always enforced. Successful financial sector reform would allow Japan's financial institutions to act as a catalyst for economic recovery at home and across the troubled Asian region. Internal conflict over the proper way to reform the ailing banking system continues.

Risk Factors Regarding Emerging Markets. In the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may invest in emerging markets. Investing in companies domiciled in emerging market countries may be subject to greater risks than investments in developed countries. These risks include: (i) less social, political, and economic stability; (ii) greater illiquidity and price volatility due to smaller or limited local capital markets for such securities, or low or non-existent trading volumes; (iii) foreign exchanges and broker-dealers may be subject to less scrutiny and regulation by local authorities; (iv) local governments may decide to seize or confiscate securities held by foreign investors and/or local governments may decide to suspend or limit an issuer's ability to make dividend or interest payments; (v) local governments may limit or entirely restrict repatriation of invested capital, profits, and dividends; (vi) capital gains may be subject to local taxation, including on a retroactive basis; (vii) issuers facing restrictions on dollar or euro payments imposed by local governments may attempt to make dividend or interest payments to foreign investors in the local currency; (viii) investors may experience difficulty in enforcing legal claims related to the securities and/or local judges may favor the interests of the issuer over those of foreign investors; (ix) bankruptcy judgments may only be permitted to be paid in the local currency; (x) limited public information regarding the issuer may result in greater difficulty in determining market valuations of the securities, and (xi) lax financial reporting on a regular basis, substandard disclosure, and differences in accounting standards may make it difficult to ascertain the financial health of an issuer.

Futures and Options Transactions

Futures and Options On Futures. The Funds (other than the Money Market Fund), and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the affiliated Underlying Funds, may use futures contracts and related options (i) for *bona fide* hedging purposes, (ii) to attempt to offset changes in the value of securities held or expected to be acquired or be disposed of, (iii) to attempt to minimize fluctuations in foreign currencies, (iv) to attempt to gain exposure to a particular market, index or instrument, or (v) for other risk management purposes. Futures contracts provide for the future sale by one party and purchase by another party of a specified amount of a specific security at a specified future time and at a specified price. An option on a futures contract gives the purchaser the right, in exchange for a premium, to assume a position in a futures contract at a specified exercise price during the term of the option. A Fund or an affiliated Underlying Fund will reduce the risk that it will be unable to close out a futures contract by only entering into futures contracts that are traded on a national futures exchange regulated by the Commodities Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC"). To the extent the Funds or the affiliated Underlying Funds use futures and/or options on futures, they will do so in accordance with Rule 4.5 under the Commodity Exchange Act ("CEA"). The Trust, on behalf of all of its series, including the Funds, has filed a notice of eligibility for exclusion from the definition of the term "commodity pool operator" in accordance with Rule 4.5 and therefore, the Funds are not subject to registration or regulation as a commodity pool operator under the CEA.

The Funds or the Underlying Funds may buy and sell index futures contracts with respect to any index that is traded on a recognized exchange or board of trade. An index futures contract is a bilateral agreement pursuant to which two parties agree to take or make delivery of an amount of cash equal to a specified dollar amount times the difference between the index value at the close of trading of the contract and the price at which the futures contract is originally struck. No physical delivery of the securities comprising the index is made. Instead, settlement in cash must occur upon the termination of the contract, with the settlement being the difference between the contract price, and the actual level of the stock index at the expiration of the contract. Generally, contracts are closed out prior to the expiration date of the contract.

When a Fund or an Underlying Fund purchases or sells a futures contract, or sells an option thereon, the Fund or the Underlying Fund is required to "cover" its position in order to limit the risk associated with the use of leverage and other related risks. To cover its position, the Fund or the Underlying Fund may maintain with its custodian bank (and marked-to-market on a daily basis), a segregated account consisting of cash or liquid securities that, when added to any amounts deposited with a futures commission merchant as margin, are equal to the market value of the futures contract or otherwise "cover" its position in a manner consistent with the 1940 Act or the rules and SEC interpretations thereunder. If the Fund or the Underlying Fund continues to engage in the described securities trading practices and properly segregates assets, the segregated account will function as a practical limit on the amount of leverage which the Fund or the Underlying Fund may undertake and on the potential increase in the speculative character of the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's outstanding portfolio securities. Additionally, such segregated accounts will generally assure the availability of adequate funds to meet the obligations of the Fund or the Underlying Fund arising from such investment activities.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may also cover its long position in a futures contract by purchasing a put option on the same futures contract with a strike price (*i.e.*, an exercise price) as high or higher than the price of the futures contract. In the alternative, if the strike price of the put is less than the price of the

futures contract, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will maintain, in a segregated account, cash or liquid securities equal in value to the difference between the strike price of the put and the price of the futures contract. The Fund or the Underlying Fund may also cover its long position in a futures contract by taking a short position in the instruments underlying the futures contract (or, in the case of an index futures contract, a portfolio with a volatility substantially similar to that of the index on which the futures contract is based), or by taking positions in instruments with prices which are expected to move relatively consistently with the futures contract. The Fund or the Underlying Fund may cover its short position in a futures contract by taking a long position in the instruments underlying the futures contract, or by taking positions in instruments with prices which are expected to move relatively consistently with prices which are expected to move relatively consistently with prices which are expected to move relatively consistently with the futures contract.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may cover its sale of a call option on a futures contract by taking a long position in the underlying futures contract at a price less than or equal to the strike price of the call option. In the alternative, if the long position in the underlying futures contract is established at a price greater than the strike price of the written (sold) call, a Fund or an Underlying Fund will maintain in a segregated account cash or liquid securities equal in value to the difference between the strike price of the call option by taking positions in instruments with prices which are expected to move relatively consistently with the call option. A Fund or an Underlying futures contract at a price greater than or equal to the strike price of the put option, or, if the short position in the underlying futures contract is established at a price is stablished at a price of the put option, or, if the short position in the underlying Fund will maintain in a segregated account cash or liquid securities equal in value to the difference between the strike price of the put option, or, if the short position in the underlying futures contract is established at a price less than the strike price of the written put, a Fund or an Underlying Fund will maintain in a segregated account cash or liquid securities equal in value to the difference between the strike price of the put option, or, if the short position in the underlying Fund will maintain in a segregated account cash or liquid securities equal in value to the difference between the strike price of the put and the price of the futures contract. A Fund or an Underlying Fund will maintain in a segregated account cash or liquid securities equal in value to the difference between the strike price of the put and the price of the futures contract. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may also cover its sale of a put option by taking positions in instruments with prices that are expected to move relatively consistently with the put option.

There are significant risks associated with a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's use of futures contracts and related options, including the following: (1) the success of a hedging strategy may depend on the Advisor's ability to predict movements in the prices of individual securities, fluctuations in markets and movements in interest rates; (2) there may be an imperfect or no correlation between the changes in market value of the securities held by a Fund and the prices of futures and options on futures; (3) there may not be a liquid secondary market for a futures contract or option; (4) trading restrictions or limitations may be imposed by an exchange; and (5) government regulations may restrict trading in futures contracts and options on futures. In addition, some strategies reduce a Fund's exposure to price fluctuations, while others tend to increase its market exposure.

Options. The Funds, except for the Money Market Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may purchase and write (sell) put and call options on securities and on securities indices listed on national securities exchanges or traded in the OTC market as an investment vehicle for the purpose of realizing each Fund's or each Underlying Fund's respective investment objective.

A put option on a security gives the purchaser of the option the right to sell, and the writer of the option the obligation to buy, the underlying security at any time during the option period. A call option on a security gives the purchaser of the option the right to buy, and the writer of the option the obligation to sell, the underlying security at any time during the option period. The premium paid to the writer is the consideration for undertaking the obligations under the option contract.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may purchase and write put and call options on foreign currencies (traded on U.S. and foreign exchanges or OTC markets) to manage its exposure to exchange rates. Call options

on foreign currency written by a Fund will be "covered," which means that a Fund or an Underlying Fund will own an equal amount of the underlying foreign currency.

Put and call options on indices are similar to options on securities except that options on an index give the holder the right to receive, upon exercise of the option, an amount of cash if the closing level of the underlying index is greater than (or less than, in the case of puts) the exercise price of the option. This amount of cash is equal to the difference between the closing price of the index and the exercise price of the option, expressed in dollars multiplied by a specified number. Thus, unlike options on individual securities, all settlements are in cash, and gain or loss depends on price movements in the particular market represented by the index generally, rather than the price movements in individual securities.

All options written on indices or securities must be covered. When a Fund or an Underlying Fund writes an option on a security, an index or a foreign currency, it will establish a segregated account containing cash or liquid securities in an amount at least equal to the market value of the option and will maintain the account while the option is open or will otherwise cover the transaction.

A Fund or an affiliated Underlying Fund may trade put and call options on securities, securities indices and currencies, as the Advisor determines is appropriate in seeking a Fund's or an affiliated Underlying Fund's investment objective, and except as restricted by a Fund's or an affiliated Underlying Fund's investment limitations. See "Investment Restrictions."

The initial purchase (sale) of an option contract is an "opening transaction." In order to close out an option position, a Fund or an Underlying Fund may enter into a "closing transaction," which is simply the sale (purchase) of an option contract on the same security with the same exercise price and expiration date as the option contract originally opened. If a Fund or an Underlying Fund is unable to effect a closing purchase transaction with respect to an option it has written, it will not be able to sell the underlying security until the option expires or a Fund or an Underlying Fund delivers the security upon exercise.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may purchase put and call options on securities to protect against a decline in the market value of the securities in its portfolio or to anticipate an increase in the market value of securities that a Fund or an Underlying Fund may seek to purchase in the future. A Fund or an Underlying Fund purchasing put and call options pays a premium; therefore if price movements in the underlying securities are such that exercise of the options would not be profitable for the Fund or the Underlying Fund, loss of the premium paid may be offset by an increase in the value of the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's securities or by a decrease in the cost of acquisition of securities by the Fund or the Underlying Fund.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may write covered call options on securities as a means of increasing the yield on its assets and as a means of providing limited protection against decreases in its market value. When a Fund or an Underlying Fund writes an option, if the underlying securities do not increase or decrease to a price level that would make the exercise of the option profitable to the holder thereof, the option generally will expire without being exercised and a Fund or an Underlying Fund will realize as profit the premium received for such option. When a call option of which a Fund or an Underlying Fund is the writer is exercised, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will be required to sell the underlying securities above the strike price. When a put option of which a Fund or an Underlying Fund is the writer is exercised, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will be required to purchase the underlying securities at a price in excess of the market value of such securities.

A Fund or an Underlying Fund may purchase and write options on an exchange or over-the-counter. OTC options differ from exchange-traded options in several respects. They are transacted directly with dealers and not with a clearing corporation, and therefore entail the risk of non-performance by the dealer. OTC options are available for a greater variety of securities and for a wider range of expiration dates and exercise prices than are available for exchange-traded options. Because OTC options are not traded on an exchange, pricing is done normally by reference to information from a market maker. It is the SEC's position that OTC options are generally illiquid.

The market value of an option generally reflects the market price of an underlying security. Other principal factors affecting market value include supply and demand, interest rates, the pricing volatility of the underlying security and the time remaining until the expiration date.

Risks associated with options transactions include: (1) the success of a hedging strategy may depend on an ability to predict movements in the prices of individual securities, fluctuations in markets and movements in interest rates; (2) there may be an imperfect correlation between the movement in prices of options and the securities underlying them; (3) there may not be a liquid secondary market for options; and (4) while a Fund or an Underlying Fund will receive a premium when it writes covered call options, it may not participate fully in a rise in the market value of the underlying security.

Risks Associated With Commodity Futures Contracts. The Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, and Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds as well as certain of their Underlying Funds, may engage in transactions in commodity futures contracts. There are several additional risks associated with such transactions which are discussed below:

- <u>Storage</u>. Unlike the financial futures markets, in the commodity futures markets there are costs of physical storage associated with purchasing the underlying commodity. The price of the commodity futures contract will reflect the storage costs of purchasing the physical commodity, including the time value of money invested in the physical commodity. To the extent that the storage costs for an underlying commodity change while the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, or Managed Futures Strategy Fund is invested in futures contracts on that commodity, the value of the futures contract may change proportionately.
- Reinvestment. In the commodity futures markets, producers of the underlying commodity may decide to hedge the price risk of selling the commodity by selling futures contracts today to lock in the price of the commodity at delivery tomorrow. In order to induce speculators to purchase the other side of the same futures contract, the commodity producer generally must sell the futures contract at a lower price than the expected future spot price. Conversely, if most hedgers in the futures market are purchasing futures contracts to hedge against a rise in prices, then speculators will only sell the other side of the futures contract at a higher futures price than the expected future spot price of the commodity. The changing nature of the hedgers and speculators in the commodity markets will influence whether futures prices are above or below the expected future spot price, which can have significant implications for the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund and certain of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund's and Asset Allocation Funds' Underlying Funds. If the nature of hedgers and speculators in futures markets has shifted when it is time for the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fun or certain of the affiliated Underlying Funds to reinvest the proceeds of a maturing contract in a new futures contract, the Fund might reinvest at higher or lower futures prices, or choose to pursue other investments.
- <u>Other Economic Factors</u>. The commodities which underlie commodity futures contracts may be subject to additional economic and non-economic variables, such as drought, floods, weather,

livestock disease, embargoes, tariffs, and international economic, political and regulatory developments. These factors may have a larger impact on commodity prices and commodity-linked instruments, including futures contracts, than on traditional securities. Certain commodities are also subject to limited pricing flexibility because of supply and demand factors. Others are subject to broad price fluctuations as a result of the volatility of the prices for certain raw materials and the instability of supplies of other materials. These additional variables may create additional investment risks which subject the Commodities Strategy Fund's, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund's, and Managed Futures Strategy Fund's investments to greater volatility than investments in traditional securities.

• <u>Combined Positions</u>. The Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund may each purchase and write options in combination with each other. For example, the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund or Managed Futures Strategy Fund may purchase a put option and write a call option on the same underlying instrument, in order to construct a combined position whose risk and return characteristics are similar to selling a futures contract. Another possible combined position would involve writing a call option at one strike price and buying a call option at a lower price, in order to reduce the risk of the written call option in the event of a substantial price increase. Because combined options positions involve multiple trades, they result in higher transaction costs and may be more difficult to open and close out.

Hybrid Instruments

The Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and in the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, as well as certain of their Underlying Funds, may invest in hybrid instruments. A hybrid instrument is a type of potentially high-risk derivative that combines a traditional stock, bond, or commodity with an option or forward contract. Generally, the principal amount, amount payable upon maturity or redemption, or interest rate of a hybrid is tied (positively or negatively) to the price of some commodity, currency or securities index or another interest rate or some other economic factor (each a "benchmark"). The interest rate or (unlike most fixed income securities) the principal amount payable at maturity of a hybrid security may be increased or decreased, depending on changes in the value of the benchmark. An example of a hybrid could be a bond issued by an oil company that pays a small base level of interest with additional interest that accrues in correlation to the extent to which oil prices exceed a certain predetermined level. Such a hybrid instrument would be a combination of a bond and a call option on oil.

Hybrids can be used as an efficient means of pursuing a variety of investment goals, including currency hedging, and increased total return. Hybrids may not bear interest or pay dividends. The value of a hybrid or its interest rate may be a multiple of a benchmark and, as a result, may be leveraged and move (up or down) more steeply and rapidly than the benchmark. These benchmarks may be sensitive to economic and political events, such as commodity shortages and currency devaluations, which cannot be readily foreseen by the purchaser of a hybrid. Under certain conditions, the redemption value of a hybrid could be zero. Thus, an investment in a hybrid may entail significant market risks that are not associated with a similar investment in a traditional, U.S. Dollar-denominated bond that has a fixed principal amount and pays a fixed rate or floating rate of interest. The purchase of hybrids also exposes the Funds and Underlying Funds to the credit risk of the issuer of the hybrids. These risks may cause significant fluctuations in the NAV of the Funds or the Underlying Funds.

With respect to the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds and their respective Underlying Funds, certain hybrid instruments may provide exposure to the commodities

markets. These are derivative securities with one or more commodity-linked components that have payment features similar to commodity futures contracts, commodity options, or similar instruments. Commodity-linked hybrid instruments may be either equity or debt securities, and are considered hybrid instruments because they have both security and commodity-like characteristics. A portion of the value of these instruments may be derived from the value of a commodity, futures contract, index or other economic variable. The Funds and affiliated Underlying Funds will only invest in commodity-linked hybrid instruments that qualify, under applicable rules of the CFTC, for an exemption from the provisions of the CEA.

Certain issuers of structured products such as hybrid instruments may be deemed to be investment companies as defined in the 1940 Act. As a result, the Funds' and certain of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund's and Asset Allocation Funds' Underlying Funds' investments in these products may be subject to limits applicable to investments in investment companies and may be subject to restrictions contained in the 1940 Act.

Structured Notes. Each Fund, and the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may invest in structured notes, which are debt obligations that also contain an embedded derivative component with characteristics that adjust the obligation's risk/return profile. Generally, the performance of a structured note will track that of the underlying debt obligation and the derivative embedded within it. In particular, the High Yield Strategy Fund and Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund will invest in structured notes that are collateralized by one or more credit default swaps on corporate credits. The Funds have the right to receive periodic interest payments from the issuer of the structured notes at an agreed-upon interest rate and a return of the principal at the maturity date.

Structured notes are typically privately negotiated transactions between two or more parties. A Fund or an Underlying Fund bears the risk that the issuer of the structured note will default or become bankrupt which may result in the loss of principal investment and periodic interest payments expected to be received for the duration of its investment in the structured notes.

In the case of structured notes on credit default swaps a Fund or an Underlying Fund is also subject to the credit risk of the corporate credits underlying the credit default swaps. If one of the underlying corporate credits defaults, a Fund or an Underlying Fund may receive the security that has defaulted, or alternatively a cash settlement may occur, and the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's principal investment in the structured note would be reduced by the corresponding face value of the defaulted security.

The market for structured notes may be, or suddenly can become, illiquid. The other parties to the transaction may be the only investors with sufficient understanding of the derivative to be interested in bidding for it. Changes in liquidity may result in significant, rapid, and unpredictable changes in the prices for structured notes. In certain cases, a market price for a credit-linked security may not be available. The collateral for a structured note may be one or more credit default swaps, which are subject to additional risks. See "Swap Agreements" for a description of additional risks associated with credit default swaps.

Investment in the Subsidiaries

The Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may each invest up to 25% of its total assets in its respective Subsidiary. Each Subsidiary is expected to invest primarily in commodity and financial futures, option and swap contracts, fixed income securities, pooled investment vehicles, including those that are not registered pursuant to the 1940 Act, and other investments intended to serve as margin or

collateral for the Subsidiary's derivatives positions. The Subsidiaries are not registered under the 1940 Act, but are subject to certain of the investor protections of the 1940 Act, as noted in this SAI. Each Fund, as the sole shareholder of its respective Subsidiary, will not have all of the protections offered to investors in registered investment companies. However, since the Funds wholly own and control their respective Subsidiaries will take action contrary to the interests of the Funds or their shareholders. The Board has oversight responsibility for the investment activities of the Funds, including their investment in the Subsidiaries, and the Funds' role as the sole shareholder of their respective Subsidiaries. Also, in managing the Subsidiaries' portfolio, the Advisor will be subject to the same investment restrictions and operational guidelines that apply to the management of the Funds.

Changes in the laws of the United States and/or the Cayman Islands, under which the Funds and the Subsidiaries are organized, could result in the inability of the Funds and/or the Subsidiaries to operate as described in this SAI and could negatively affect the Funds and their shareholders. For example, the Cayman Islands does not currently impose any income, corporate or capital gains tax, estate duty, inheritance tax, gift tax or withholding tax on the Subsidiaries. If Cayman Islands law changes such that the Subsidiaries must pay Cayman Islands taxes, Fund shareholders would likely suffer decreased investment returns.

Investments in Other Investment Companies

The Funds (other than the Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund, and Money Market Fund) may invest in the securities of other investment companies to the extent that such an investment would be consistent with the requirements of Section 12(d)(1) of the 1940 Act, or any rule, regulation or order of the SEC or interpretation thereof. The Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds will regularly invest up to 100% of their total assets in the Underlying Funds in a manner consistent with the provisions of the 1940 Act. Generally, a Fund may invest in the securities of another investment company (the "acquired company") provided that the Fund, immediately after such purchase or acquisition, does not own in the aggregate: (i) more than 3% of the total outstanding voting stock of the acquired company; (ii) securities issued by the acquired company having an aggregate value in excess of 5% of the value of the total assets of the Fund; or (iii) securities issued by the acquired company and all other investment companies (other than Treasury stock of the Fund) having an aggregate value in excess of 10% of the value of the total assets of the Fund. A Fund may also invest in the securities of other investment companies if the Fund is part of a "master-feeder" structure or operates as a fund of funds in compliance with Section 12(d)(1)(E), (F) and (G) and the rules thereunder. A Fund will only make such investments in conformity with the requirements of Section 817 of the Code. The Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund, and Money Market Fund may invest in the securities of other investment companies only as part of a merger, reorganization, or acquisition, subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act. In addition, Section 12(d)(1) prohibits another investment company from selling its shares to a Fund if, after the sale: (i) the Fund owns more than 3% of the other investment company's voting stock or (ii) the Fund and other investment companies, and companies controlled by them, own more than 10% of the voting stock of such other investment company.

If a Fund invests in, and thus, is a shareholder of, another investment company, the Fund's shareholders will indirectly bear the Fund's proportionate share of the fees and expenses paid by such other investment company, including advisory fees, in addition to both the management fees payable directly by the Fund to the Fund's own investment adviser and the other expenses that the Fund bears directly in connection with the Fund's own operations.

Investment companies may include index-based investments, such as ETFs that hold substantially all of their assets in securities representing a specific index. The main risk of investing in index-based

investments is the same as investing in a portfolio of equity securities comprising the index. The market prices of index-based investments will fluctuate in accordance with both changes in the market value of their underlying portfolio securities and due to supply and demand for the instruments on the exchanges on which they are traded (which may result in their trading at a discount or premium to their NAVs). Index-based investments may not replicate exactly the performance of their specific index because of transaction costs and because of the temporary unavailability of certain component securities of the index. The Trust has entered into agreements with several ETFs that permit, pursuant to an SEC order, certain Funds, as determined by the Advisor, to purchase shares of those ETFs beyond the Section 12(d)(1) limits described above.

Certain ETFs may not produce qualifying income for purposes of the "90% Test" (as defined under "Dividends, Distributions, and Taxes"), which must be met in order for a Fund to maintain its status as a regulated investment company under the Code. If one or more ETFs generates more non-qualifying income for purposes of the 90% Test than the Fund's portfolio management expects, it could cause the Fund to inadvertently fail the 90% Test, thereby causing the Fund to inadvertently fail to qualify as a regulated investment company under the Code.

Pooled Investment Vehicles

The Commodities Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds may invest in the securities of pooled vehicles that are not investment companies. These pooled vehicles typically hold commodities, such as gold or oil, currency, or other property that is itself not a security. If the Commodities Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds or an Asset Allocation Fund invests in, and thus, is a shareholder of, a pooled vehicle, the Fund's shareholders will indirectly bear the Fund's proportionate share of the fees and expenses paid by the pooled vehicle, including any applicable advisory fees, in addition to both the management fees payable directly by the Fund to the Fund's own investment adviser and the other expenses that the Commodities Strategy Fund, an Alternative Fund or the Asset Allocation Funds bear directly in connection with their own operations.

Portfolio Turnover

As discussed in the Funds' Prospectus, the Trust anticipates that investors in the Funds, other than the Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds will frequently purchase and/or redeem shares of the Funds as part of an asset allocation investment strategy. The nature of the Funds as asset allocation tools will cause the Funds to experience substantial portfolio turnover. See "Purchasing and Redeeming Shares" and "Financial Highlights" in the Funds' Prospectus. Because each Fund's portfolio turnover rate to a great extent will depend on the purchase, redemption, and exchange activity of the Fund's investors, it is very difficult to estimate what the Fund's actual turnover rate will be in the future. However, the Trust expects that the portfolio turnover experienced by the Funds, except for the Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds, will be substantial.

In general, the Advisor manages the Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds without regard to restrictions on portfolio turnover. The Funds' investment strategies may, however, produce relatively high portfolio turnover rates from time to time. The use of certain derivative instruments with relatively short maturities are excluded from the calculation of portfolio turnover. Nevertheless, the use of futures contracts will ordinarily involve the payment of commissions to futures commission merchants. To the extent that the Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds use derivatives, they will generally be short-term derivative instruments. As a result, the Funds' reported portfolio turnover may be low despite relatively high portfolio activity which would, in turn, involve correspondingly greater expenses to the Funds, including brokerage commissions or dealer mark-ups and other transaction costs on the sale of securities and reinvestments in other securities. Generally, the higher the rate of portfolio turnover of the Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds, the higher the rate of portfolio turnover of the Securities and reinvestments in other securities. Generally, the higher the rate of portfolio turnover of the Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds, the higher these transaction costs borne by the Funds and their long-term shareholders generally will be. Such sales may result in the realization of taxable capital

gains (including short-term capital gains which are generally taxed to shareholders at ordinary income tax rates) for certain taxable shareholders

"Portfolio Turnover Rate" is defined under the rules of the SEC as the lesser of the value of the securities purchased or of the securities sold, excluding all securities whose maturities at the time of acquisition were one-year or less, divided by the average monthly value of such securities owned during the year. Based on this definition, instruments with a remaining maturity of less than one-year are excluded from the calculation of the portfolio turnover rate. Instruments excluded from the calculation of portfolio turnover generally would include the futures contracts and option contracts in which the Funds invest because such contracts generally have a remaining maturity of less than one-year.

Real Estate Investment Trusts ("REITs")

The Real Estate Fund will invest a majority of its assets in REITs. A REIT is a corporation or business trust (that would otherwise be taxed as a corporation) which meets the definitional requirements of the Code. The Code permits a qualifying REIT to deduct from taxable income the dividends paid, thereby effectively eliminating corporate level federal income tax and making the REIT a pass-through vehicle for federal income tax purposes. To meet the definitional requirements of the Code, a REIT must, among other things: invest substantially all of its assets in interests in real estate (including mortgages and other REITs), cash and government securities; derive most of its income from rents from real property or interest on loans secured by mortgages on real property; and distribute annually 95% or more of its otherwise taxable income to shareholders.

REITs are sometimes informally characterized as Equity REITs and Mortgage REITs. An Equity REIT invests primarily in the fee ownership or leasehold ownership of land and buildings; a Mortgage REIT invests primarily in mortgages on real property, which may secure construction, development or long-term loans.

REITs in which the Fund invests may be affected by changes in underlying real estate values, which may have an exaggerated effect to the extent that REITs in which the Fund invests may concentrate investments in particular geographic regions or property types. Additionally, rising interest rates may cause investors in REITs to demand a higher annual yield from future distributions, which may in turn decrease market prices for equity securities issued by REITs. Rising interest rates also generally increase the costs of obtaining financing, which could cause the value of the Fund's investments to decline. During periods of declining interest rates, certain Mortgage REITs may hold mortgages that the mortgagors elect to prepay, which prepayment may diminish the yield on securities issued by such Mortgage REITs. In addition, Mortgage REITs may be affected by the ability of borrowers to repay when due the debt extended by the REIT and Equity REITs may be affected by the ability of tenants to pay rent.

Certain REITs have relatively small market capitalization, which may tend to increase the volatility of the market price of securities issued by such REITs. Furthermore, REITs are dependent upon specialized management skills, have limited diversification and are, therefore, subject to risks inherent in operating and financing a limited number of projects. By investing in REITs indirectly through the Fund, a shareholder will bear not only his proportionate share of the expenses of the Fund, but also, indirectly, similar expenses of the REITs. REITs depend generally on their ability to generate cash flow to make distributions to shareholders.

In addition to these risks, Equity REITs may be affected by changes in the value of the underlying property owned by the trusts, while Mortgage REITs may be affected by the quality of any credit extended. Further, Equity and Mortgage REITs are dependent upon management skills and generally may not be diversified. Equity and Mortgage REITs are also subject to heavy cash flow dependency

defaults by borrowers and self-liquidation. In addition, Equity and Mortgage REITs could possibly fail to qualify for tax-free pass-through of income under the Code or to maintain their exemptions from registration under the 1940 Act. The above factors may also adversely affect a borrower's or a lessee's ability to meet its obligations to the REIT. In the event of default by a borrower or lessee, the REIT may experience delays in enforcing its rights as a mortgagee or lessor and may incur substantial costs associated with protecting its investments.

Real Estate Securities

The Real Estate Fund may be subject to the risks associated with the direct ownership of real estate because of its policy of concentration in the securities of companies principally engaged in the real estate industry. For example, real estate values may fluctuate as a result of general and local economic conditions, overbuilding and increased competition, increases in property taxes and operating expenses, demographic trends and variations in rental income, changes in zoning laws, casualty or condemnation losses, regulatory limitations on rents, changes in neighborhood values, related party risks, changes in how appealing properties are to tenants, changes in interest rates and other real estate capital market influences. The value of securities of companies which service the real estate business sector may also be affected by such risks.

Repurchase Agreements

Each of the Funds may enter into repurchase agreements with financial institutions. The Funds have adopted certain procedures designed to minimize the risks inherent in such agreements. These procedures include effecting repurchase transactions only with large, well-capitalized and wellestablished financial institutions whose financial condition will be continually monitored by the Advisor. In addition, the value of the collateral underlying the repurchase agreement will be at least equal to the repurchase price, including any accrued interest earned on the repurchase agreement. In the event of a default or bankruptcy by a selling financial institution, a Fund will seek to liquidate such collateral. However, the exercising of each Fund's right to liquidate such collateral could involve certain costs or delays and, to the extent that proceeds from any sale upon a default of the obligation to repurchase were less than the repurchase price, the Fund could suffer a loss. While there is no limit on the percentage of Fund assets that may be used in connection with repurchase agreements, it is the current policy of each of the Funds to not invest in repurchase agreements that do not mature within seven days if any such investment, together with any other illiquid assets held by the Fund, amounts to more than 15% (10% with respect to the Money Market Fund) of the Fund's net assets. The investments of each of the Funds in repurchase agreements, at times, may be substantial when, in the view of the Advisor, liquidity or other considerations so warrant.

Reverse Repurchase Agreements

The Domestic Equity Funds, Japan 2x Strategy Fund, Specialty Funds (except the Real Estate Fund), High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund and Alternative Funds (except the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund) may enter into reverse repurchase agreements as part of a Fund's investment strategy. In the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may use reverse repurchase agreements as part of an Underlying Fund's investment strategy. Reverse repurchase agreements involve sales by a Fund or an Underlying Fund of portfolio assets concurrently with an agreement by the Fund or the Underlying Fund to repurchase the same assets at a later date at a fixed price. Generally, the effect of such a transaction is that the Fund or the Underlying Fund can recover all or most of the cash invested in the portfolio securities involved during the term of the reverse repurchase agreement, while the Fund or the Underlying Fund will be able to keep the interest income associated with those portfolio securities. Such transactions are advantageous only if the interest cost to the Fund or the Underlying Fund of the reverse repurchase transaction is less than the cost of obtaining the cash otherwise. Opportunities to achieve this advantage may not always be available, and the Funds and the Underlying Funds intend to use the reverse repurchase technique only when it will be advantageous to the Funds or the Underlying Funds. Each Fund or Underlying Fund will establish a segregated account with the Trust's custodian bank in which the Fund or the Underlying Fund will maintain cash or cash equivalents or other portfolio securities equal in value to the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's obligations in respect of reverse repurchase agreements. Although there is no limit on the percentage of fund assets that can be used in connection with reverse repurchase agreements, none of the Funds expect to engage, under normal circumstances, in reverse repurchase agreements with respect to more than 33 1/3% of its total assets.

Short Sales

The Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy Fund, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse Russell 2000[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund will regularly engage in short sales transactions in which a Fund sells a security it does not own. The remaining Domestic Equity Funds, Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, Specialty Funds, High Yield Strategy Fund, and Alternative Funds (with the exception of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund), may also engage in short sales transactions in which a Fund sells a security it does not own. In the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, the Funds may invest in certain Underlying Funds that may engage in short sales transactions in which an Underlying Fund sells a security it does not own. To complete such a transaction, a Fund or an Underlying Fund must borrow or otherwise obtain the security to make delivery to the buyer. The Fund or the Underlying Fund then is obligated to replace the security borrowed by purchasing the security at the market price at the time of replacement. The price at such time may be more or less than the price at which the security was sold by the Fund or the Underlying Fund. Until the security is replaced, the Fund or the Underlying Fund is required to pay to the lender amounts equal to any dividends or interest, which accrue during the period of the loan. To borrow the security, the Fund or the Underlying Fund also may be required to pay a premium, which would increase the cost of the security sold. The Fund or the Underlying Fund may also use repurchase agreements to satisfy delivery obligations in short sale transactions. The proceeds of the short sale will be retained by the broker, to the extent necessary to meet the margin requirements, until the short position is closed out.

Until a Fund or an Underlying Fund closes its short position or replaces the borrowed security, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will: (a) maintain a segregated account containing cash or liquid securities at such a level that (i) the amount deposited in the account plus the amount deposited with the broker as collateral will equal the current value of the security sold short and (ii) the amount deposited in the segregated account plus the amount deposited with the broker as collateral will not be less than the market value of the security at the time the security was sold short; or (b) otherwise cover the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's short position. Each of the Funds or Underlying Funds may use up to 100% of its portfolio to engage in short sales transactions and collateralize its open short positions.

Swap Agreements

The Funds (except for the Money Market Fund), and certain of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund's and Asset Allocation Funds' Underlying Funds may enter into swap agreements, including, but not limited to, total return swaps, index swaps, interest rate swaps, and credit default swaps. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may utilize swap agreements in an attempt to gain exposure to the securities in a market without actually purchasing those securities, or to hedge a position. Swap agreements are two-party contracts entered into primarily by institutional investors for periods ranging from a day to more than one-year. In a standard "swap" transaction, two parties agree to exchange the returns (or differentials in rates of return) earned or realized on particular predetermined investments or instruments. The gross returns to be exchanged or "swapped" between the parties are calculated with respect to a

"notional amount," *i.e.*, the return on or increase in value of a particular dollar amount invested in a "basket" of securities representing a particular index.

Forms of swap agreements include interest rate caps, under which, in return for a premium, one party agrees to make payments to the other to the extent that interest rates exceed a specified rate, or "cap," interest rate floors, under which, in return for a premium, one party agrees to make payments to the other to the extent that interest rates fall below a specified level, or "floor;" and interest rate dollars, under which a party sells a cap and purchases a floor or vice versa in an attempt to protect itself against interest rate movements exceeding given minimum or maximum levels.

Another form of swap agreement is a credit default swap. The Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund will primarily employ credit default swaps in order to obtain inverse exposure to the high yield bond market. A credit default swap enables a Fund to buy or sell protection against a defined credit event of an issuer or a basket of securities. Generally, the seller of credit protection against an issuer or basket of securities receives a periodic payment to compensate against potential default events. If a default event occurs, the seller must pay the buyer the full notional value of the reference obligation in exchange for the reference obligation. If no default occurs, the counterparty will pay the stream of payments and have no further obligations to the Fund selling the credit protection.

In contrast, the buyer of a credit default swap would have the right to deliver a referenced debt obligation and receive the par (or other agreed-upon) value of such debt obligation from the counterparty in the event of a default or other credit event (such as a credit downgrade) by the reference issuer, such as a U.S. or foreign corporation, with respect to its debt obligations. In return, the buyer of the credit protection would pay the counterparty a periodic stream of payments over the term of the contract provided that no event of default has occurred. If no default occurs, the counterparty would keep the stream of payments and would have no further obligations to the Fund purchasing the credit protection. The Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund expects to buy credit default swaps with multiple reference issuers, in which case, payments and settlements in respect of any defaulting reference issuer would typically be dealt with separately from the other reference issuers.

The High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund and Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund may enhance income by selling credit protection or attempt to mitigate credit risk by buying protection. The High Yield Strategy Fund is usually a net seller of credit default swaps and the Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund is usually a net buyer of credit default swaps, but each Fund may buy or sell credit default swaps. Credit default swaps could result in losses if the creditworthiness of an issuer or a basket of securities is not accurately evaluated.

Most swap agreements (but generally not credit default swaps) entered into by the Funds or the Underlying Funds calculate the obligations of the parties to the agreement on a "net basis." Consequently, a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's current obligations (or rights) under a swap agreement will generally be equal only to the net amount to be paid or received under the agreement based on the relative values of the positions held by each party to the agreement (the "net amount"). Other swap agreements, such as credit default swaps, may require initial premium (discount) payments as well as periodic payments (receipts) related to the interest leg of the swap or to the default of a reference obligation.

A Fund's or an Underlying Fund's current obligations under a swap agreement will be accrued daily (offset against any amounts owing to the Fund or the Underlying Fund) and any accrued but unpaid net amounts owed to a swap counterparty will be covered by segregating assets determined to be liquid. Obligations under swap agreements so covered will not be construed to be "senior securities" for purposes of a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's investment restriction concerning senior securities.

Because they are two party contracts and because they may have terms of greater than seven days, swap agreements may be considered to be illiquid for a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's illiquid investment limitations. A Fund or an Underlying Fund will not enter into any swap agreement unless the Advisor believes that the other party to the transaction is creditworthy. A Fund or an Underlying Fund bears the risk of loss of the amount expected to be received under a swap agreement in the event of the default or bankruptcy of a swap agreement counterparty, or in the case of a credit default swap in which the High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, or Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund is selling credit protection, the default of a third party issuer.

Each Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may enter into swap agreements to invest in a market without owning or taking physical custody of the underlying securities in circumstances in which direct investment is restricted for legal reasons or is otherwise impracticable. The counterparty to any swap agreement will typically be a bank, investment banking firm or broker/dealer. The counterparty will generally agree to pay a Fund or an Underlying Fund the amount, if any, by which the notional amount of the swap agreement would have increased in value had it been invested in the particular stocks, plus the dividends that would have been received on those stocks. The Fund or the Underlying Fund will agree to pay to the counterparty a floating rate of interest on the notional amount of the swap agreement plus the amount, if any, by which the notional amount would have decreased in value had it been invested in such as stocks. Therefore, the return to a Fund or an Underlying Fund on any swap agreement should be the gain or loss on the notional amount plus dividends on the stocks less the interest paid by the Fund or the Underlying Fund on the notional amount.

Swap agreements typically are settled on a net basis (but generally not credit default swaps), which means that the two payment streams are netted out, with a Fund receiving or paying, as the case may be, only the net amount of the two payments. Payments may be made at the conclusion of a swap agreement or periodically during its term. Other swap agreements, such as credit default swaps, may require initial premium (discount) payments as well as periodic payments (receipts) related to the interest leg of the swap or to the default of a reference obligation. A Fund or an Underlying Fund will earmark and reserve assets necessary to meet any accrued payment obligations when it is the buyer of a credit default swap. In cases where a Fund or an Underlying Fund is the seller of a credit default swap, if the credit default swap provides for physical settlement, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will be required to earmark and reserve the full notional amount of the credit default swap.

Swap agreements do not involve the delivery of securities or other underlying assets. Accordingly, the risk of loss with respect to swap agreements is limited to the net amount of payments that a Fund or an Underlying Fund is contractually obligated to make. If a swap counterparty defaults, a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's risk of loss consists of the net amount of payments that such Fund or Underlying Fund is contractually entitled to receive, if any. The net amount of the excess, if any, of a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's obligations over its entitlements with respect to each equity swap will be accrued on a daily basis and an amount of cash or liquid assets, having an aggregate NAV at least equal to such accrued excess will be maintained in a segregated account by a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's custodian. Inasmuch as these transactions are entered into for hedging purposes or are offset by segregated cash of liquid assets, as permitted by applicable law, the Funds, the Underlying Funds, and their Advisor believe that these transactions do not constitute senior securities under the 1940 Act and, accordingly, will not treat them as being subject to a Fund's borrowing restrictions.

The swap market has grown substantially in recent years with a large number of banks and investment banking firms acting both as principals and as agents utilizing standardized swap documentation. As a result, the swap market has become relatively liquid in comparison with the markets for other similar instruments, which are traded in the OTC market. The Advisor, under the supervision of the Board, is responsible for determining and monitoring the liquidity of Fund transactions in swap agreements.

The use of swap agreements, including credit default swaps, is a highly specialized activity which involves investment techniques and risks different from those associated with ordinary portfolio securities transactions. If a counterparty's creditworthiness declines, the value of the swap would likely decline. Moreover, there is no guarantee that a Fund or an Underlying Fund could eliminate its exposure under an outstanding swap agreement by entering into an offsetting swap agreement with the same or another party.

<u>Time Deposits and Eurodollar Time Deposits</u>

The Money Market Fund, and in the case of the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds may invest in Time Deposits, and specifically Eurodollar Time Deposits. Time Deposits are nonnegotiable deposits, such as savings accounts or certificates of deposit, held by a financial institution for a fixed term with the understanding that the depositor can withdraw its money only by giving notice to the institution. However, there may be early withdrawal penalties depending upon market conditions and the remaining maturity of the obligation. Eurodollars are deposits denominated in dollars at banks outside of the United States and Canada and thus, are not under the jurisdiction of the Federal Reserve. Because Eurodollar Time Deposits are held by financial institutions outside of the United States and Canada, they may be subject to less regulation and therefore, may pose more risk to the Fund than investments in their U.S. or Canadian counterparts.

Tracking Error

The following factors may affect the ability of the Domestic Equity Funds, International Equity Funds, Specialty Funds (except the Real Estate Fund), Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, to achieve correlation with the performance of their respective benchmarks: (1) Fund expenses, including brokerage (which may be increased by high portfolio turnover); (2) fluctuations in currency exchange rates; (3) a Fund or an Underlying Fund holding less than all of the securities in the underlying index and/or securities not included in the underlying index being held by a Fund or Underlying Fund; (4) an imperfect correlation between the performance of instruments held by a Fund or Underlying Fund, such as futures contracts and options, and the performance of the underlying securities in the market; (5) bid-ask spreads (the effect of which may be increased by portfolio turnover); (6) a Fund or Underlying Fund holding instruments traded in a market that has become illiquid or disrupted; (7) Fund share prices being rounded to the nearest cent; (8) changes to the index underlying a benchmark that are not disseminated in advance; (9) the need to conform a Fund's or Underlying Fund's portfolio holdings to comply with investment restrictions or policies or regulatory or tax law requirements; (10) the time difference between the close of the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund's and Japan 2x Strategy Fund's respective underlying indices and the time the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund and Japan 2x Strategy Fund price their shares at the close of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"); or (11) market movements that run counter to a leveraged Fund's or leveraged Underlying Fund's investments. Market movements that run counter to a leveraged Fund's or leveraged Underlying Fund's investments will cause some divergence between the Fund or Underlying Fund and its benchmark over time due to the mathematical effects of leveraging. The magnitude of the divergence is dependent upon the magnitude of the market movement, its duration, and the degree to which the Fund or Underlying Fund is leveraged. The tracking error of a leveraged Fund or leveraged Underlying Fund is generally small during a well-defined up trend or downtrend in the market when measured from price peak to price peak, absent a market decline and subsequent recovery, however, the deviation of the Fund or Underlying Fund from its benchmark may be significant. As a result of fair value pricing, the day-to-day correlation of the Europe 1.25x Strategy and Japan 2x Strategy Funds'

performance may tend to vary from the closing performance of the Europe 1.25x Strategy and Japan 2x Strategy Funds' respective underlying indices. However, all of the Domestic Equity Funds', International Equity Funds', Specialty Funds' (except the Real Estate Fund), Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund's, Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund's, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund's, performance attempts to correlate highly with the movement in their respective underlying indices over time.

U.S. Government Securities

The Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund invests primarily in U.S. government securities, and each of the other Funds may invest in U.S. government securities. The Specialty Funds (except the Real Estate Fund), Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may enter into short transactions in U.S. government securities. Securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities include U.S. Treasury securities, which are backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Treasury and which differ only in their interest rates, maturities, and times of issuance. U.S. Treasury bills have initial maturities of one-year or less; U.S. Treasury notes have initial maturities of one to ten years; and U.S. Treasury bonds generally have initial maturities of greater than ten years. Certain U.S. government securities are issued or guaranteed by agencies or instrumentalities of the U.S. government including, but not limited to, obligations of U.S. government agencies or instrumentalities such as Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, the Government National Mortgage Association ("Ginnie Mae"), the Small Business Administration, the Federal Farm Credit Administration, the Federal Home Loan Banks, Banks for Cooperatives (including the Central Bank for Cooperatives), the Federal Land Banks, the Federal Intermediate Credit Banks, the Tennessee Valley Authority, the Export-Import Bank of the United States, the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Federal Financing Bank, the Student Loan Marketing Association, the National Credit Union Administration and the Federal Agricultural Mortgage Corporation.

Some obligations issued or guaranteed by U.S. government agencies and instrumentalities, including, for example, Ginnie Mae pass-through certificates, are supported by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Treasury. Other obligations issued by or guaranteed by federal agencies, such as those securities issued by Fannie Mae, are supported by the discretionary authority of the U.S. government to purchase certain obligations of the federal agency, while other obligations issued by or guaranteed by federal agencies, such as those of the Federal Home Loan Banks, are supported by the right of the issuer to borrow from the U.S. Treasury, while the U.S. government provides financial support to such U.S. government-sponsored federal agencies, no assurance can be given that the U.S. government will always do so, since the U.S. government is not so obligated by law. U.S. Treasury notes and bonds typically pay coupon interest semi-annually and repay the principal at maturity. The Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund will invest in such U.S. government securities only when the Advisor is satisfied that the credit risk with respect to the issuer is minimal.

On September 7, 2008, the U.S. Treasury announced a federal takeover of Fannie Mae, and Freddie Mac, placing the two federal instrumentalities in conservatorship. Under the takeover, the U.S. Treasury agreed to acquire \$1 billion of senior preferred stock of each instrumentality and obtained warrants for the purchase of common stock of each instrumentality (the "Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement" or "Agreement"). Under the Agreement, the U.S. Treasury pledged to provide up to \$200 billion per instrumentality as needed, including the contribution of cash capital to the instrumentalities in the event their liabilities exceed their assets. This was intended to ensure that the instrumentalities maintain a positive net worth and meet their financial obligations, preventing mandatory triggering of receivership. On December 24, 2009, the U.S. Treasury's funding commitment to increase as necessary to accommodate any cumulative reduction in net worth over the next three years. As a result of this

Agreement, the investments of holders, including the Funds, of mortgage-backed securities and other obligations issued by Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac are protected.

Non-Principal Investment Policies, Techniques and Risk Factors – The investment policies, techniques and risk factors described below are not considered to be principal to the management of the Funds. However, the Funds are permitted to, and may from time to time, engage in the investment activities described below if and when the Advisor determines that such activities will help the Funds to achieve their respective investment objectives. Shareholders will be notified if a Fund's use of any of the non-principal investment policies, techniques or instruments described below represents a material change in the Fund's principal investment strategies.

Borrowing

While the Funds do not normally borrow funds for investment purposes, each Fund reserves the right to do so. Borrowing for investment purposes is one form of leverage. Leveraging investments, by purchasing securities with borrowed money, is a speculative technique that increases investment risk, but also increases investment opportunity. Because substantially all of a Fund's assets will fluctuate in value, whereas the interest obligations on borrowings may be fixed, the net asset value per share ("NAV") of the Fund will increase more when the Fund's portfolio assets increase in value and decrease more when the Fund's portfolio assets decrease in value than would otherwise be the case. Moreover, interest costs on borrowings may fluctuate with changing market rates of interest and may partially offset or exceed the returns on the borrowed funds. Under adverse conditions, the Domestic Equity Funds (except the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, and NASDAQ-100[®] Fund), Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, Specialty Funds, Fixed Income Funds (except the Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund), Alternative Funds, and Asset Allocation Funds might have to sell portfolio securities to meet interest or principal payments at a time when investment considerations would not favor such sales. The Funds may use leverage during periods when the Advisor believes that the respective Fund's investment objective would be furthered.

Each Fund may also borrow money to facilitate management of the Fund's portfolio by enabling the Fund to meet redemption requests when the liquidation of portfolio instruments would be inconvenient or disadvantageous. Such borrowing is not for investment purposes and will be repaid by the borrowing Fund promptly.

As required by the 1940 Act, a Fund must maintain continuous asset coverage (total assets, including assets acquired with borrowed funds, less liabilities exclusive of borrowings) of 300% of all amounts borrowed. If, at any time, the value of a Fund's assets should fail to meet this 300% coverage test, the Fund, within three days (not including Sundays and holidays), will reduce the amount of the Fund's borrowings to the extent necessary to meet this 300% coverage requirement. Maintenance of this percentage limitation may result in the sale of portfolio securities at a time when investment considerations otherwise indicate that it would be disadvantageous to do so.

In addition to the foregoing, each Fund is authorized to borrow money as a temporary measure for extraordinary or emergency purposes in amounts not in excess of 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets. Borrowings for extraordinary or emergency purposes are not subject to the foregoing 300% asset coverage requirement. While the Funds do not anticipate doing so, each Fund is authorized to pledge (*i.e.*, transfer a security interest in) portfolio securities in an amount up to one-third of the value of the Fund's total assets in connection with any borrowing.

Illiquid Securities

Each Fund, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and the Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, may purchase illiquid securities, including securities that are not readily

marketable and securities that are not registered ("restricted securities") under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "1933 Act"), but which can be offered and sold to "qualified institutional buyers" under Rule 144A under the 1933 Act. A Fund or an Underlying Fund will not invest more than 15% (5% with respect to the Money Market Fund) of the Fund's or the Underlying Fund's net assets in illiquid securities. If the percentage of a Fund's or an Underlying Fund's net assets invested in illiquid securities exceeds 15% (5% for the Money Market Fund) due to market activity, the Fund or the Underlying Fund will take appropriate measures to reduce its holdings of illiquid securities. The term "illiquid securities" for this purpose means securities that cannot be sold or disposed of in the ordinary course of business within seven days at approximately the value at which the Fund or the Underlying Fund has valued the securities. Under the current SEC staff guidelines, illiquid securities also are considered to include, among other securities, purchased OTC options, certain cover for OTC options, repurchase agreements with maturities in excess of seven days, and certain securities whose disposition is restricted under the federal securities laws. A Fund or an Underlying Fund may not be able to sell illiquid securities when the Advisor considers it desirable to do so or may have to sell such securities at a price that is lower than the price that could be obtained if the securities were more liquid. In addition, the sale of illiquid securities also may require more time and may result in higher dealer discounts and other selling expenses than does the sale of securities that are not illiquid. Illiquid securities also may be more difficult to value due to the unavailability of reliable market quotations for such securities, and investment in illiquid securities may have an adverse impact on NAV.

Institutional markets for restricted securities have developed as a result of the promulgation of Rule 144A under the 1933 Act, which provides a "safe harbor" from 1933 Act registration requirements for qualifying sales to institutional investors. When Rule 144A restricted securities present an attractive investment opportunity and meet other selection criteria, a Fund or an Underlying Fund may make such investments whether or not such securities are "illiquid" depending on the market that exists for the particular security. The Board of Trustees of the Trust (the "Board") has delegated the responsibility for determining the liquidity of Rule 144A restricted securities that a Fund or an Underlying Fund may invest in to the Advisor.

Lending of Portfolio Securities

Each Fund may lend portfolio securities to brokers, dealers and other financial organizations that meet capital and other credit requirements or other criteria established by the Funds' Board. These loans, if and when made, may not exceed 33 1/3% of the total asset value of the Fund (including the loan collateral), except that the Money Market Fund may not lend more than 10% of its total assets. No Fund will lend portfolio securities to the Advisor or its affiliates unless it has applied for and received specific authority to do so from the SEC. Loans of portfolio securities will be fully collateralized by cash, letters of credit or U.S. government securities, and the collateral will be maintained in an amount equal to at least 100% of the current market value of the loaned securities by marking to market daily. Any gain or loss in the market price of the securities loaned that might occur during the term of the loan would be for the account of the Fund. The Fund may pay a part of the interest earned from the investment of collateral, or other fee, to an unaffiliated third party for acting as the Fund's securities lending agent. By lending its securities, a Fund may increase its income by receiving payments from the borrower that reflect the amount of any interest or any dividends payable on the loaned securities as well as by either investing cash collateral received from the borrower in short-term instruments or obtaining a fee from the borrower when U.S. government securities or letters of credit are used as collateral.

Each Fund will adhere to the following conditions whenever its portfolio securities are loaned: (i) the Fund must receive at least 100% cash collateral or equivalent securities of the type discussed in the preceding paragraph from the borrower; (ii) the borrower must increase such collateral whenever the market value of the securities rises above the level of such collateral; (iii) the Fund must be able to terminate the loan on demand; (iv) the Fund must receive reasonable interest on the loan, as well as any

dividends, interest or other distributions on the loaned securities and any increase in market value; (v) the Fund may pay only reasonable fees in connection with the loan (which fees may include fees payable to the lending agent, the borrower, the Fund's administrator and the custodian); and (vi) voting rights on the loaned securities may pass to the borrower, provided, however, that if a material event adversely affecting the investment occurs, the Fund must terminate the loan and regain the right to vote the securities. The Board has adopted procedures reasonably designed to ensure that the foregoing criteria will be met. Loan agreements involve certain risks in the event of default or insolvency of the borrower, including possible delays or restrictions upon a Fund's ability to recover the loaned securities or dispose of the collateral for the loan, which could give rise to loss because of adverse market action, expenses and/or delays in connection with the disposition of the underlying securities.

When-Issued and Delayed-Delivery Securities

Each Fund, from time to time, in the ordinary course of business, may purchase securities on a whenissued or delayed-delivery basis (*i.e.*, delivery and payment can take place between a month and 120 days after the date of the transaction). These securities are subject to market fluctuation and no interest accrues to the purchaser during this period. At the time a Fund makes the commitment to purchase securities on a when-issued or delayed-delivery basis, the Fund will record the transaction and thereafter reflect the value of the securities, each day, in determining the Fund's NAV. A Fund will not purchase securities on a when-issued or delayed-delivery basis if, as a result, more than 15% (10% with respect to the Money Market Fund) of the Fund's net assets would be so invested. At the time of delivery of the securities, the value of the securities may be more or less than the purchase price. The Fund will also establish a segregated account with its custodian bank in which the Fund will maintain cash or liquid securities equal to or greater in value than the Fund's purchase commitments for such when-issued or delayed-delivery securities. The Trust does not believe that a Fund's NAV or income will be adversely affected by the Fund's purchase of securities on a when-issued or delayed-delivery basis.

Zero Coupon Bonds

The Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Fixed Income Funds, Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund, Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and Asset Allocation Funds may invest in U.S. Treasury zero-coupon bonds. These securities are U.S. Treasury bonds which have been stripped of their unmatured interest coupons, the coupons themselves, and receipts or certificates representing interests in such stripped debt obligations and coupons. Interest is not paid in cash during the term of these securities, but is accrued and paid at maturity. Such obligations have greater price volatility than coupon obligations and other normal interest-paying securities, and the value of zero coupon securities reacts more quickly to changes in interest rates than do coupon bonds. Because dividend income is accrued throughout the term of the zero coupon obligation, but is not actually received until maturity, the Fund may have to sell other securities to pay said accrued dividends prior to maturity of the zero coupon obligation. Unlike regular U.S. Treasury bonds which pay semi-annual interest, U.S. Treasury zero coupon bonds do not generate semi-annual coupon payments. Instead, zero coupon bonds are purchased at a substantial discount from the maturity value of such securities, the discount reflecting the current value of the deferred interest; this discount is amortized as interest income over the life of the security, and is taxable even though there is no cash return until maturity. Zero coupon U.S. Treasury issues originally were created by government bond dealers who bought U.S. Treasury bonds and issued receipts representing an ownership interest in the interest coupons or in the principal portion of the bonds. Subsequently, the U.S. Treasury began directly issuing zero coupon bonds with the introduction of "Separate Trading of Registered Interest and Principal of Securities" (or "STRIPS"). While zero coupon bonds eliminate the reinvestment risk of regular coupon issues, that is, the risk of subsequently investing the periodic interest payments at a lower rate than that of the security held, zero coupon bonds fluctuate much more sharply than regular coupon-bearing bonds. Thus, when interest rates rise, the value of zero coupon bonds will decrease to a greater extent than will the value of regular bonds having the same interest rate.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE SECTOR FUNDS

Banking Fund

The Fund may invest in companies engaged in accepting deposits and making commercial and principally non-mortgage consumer loans. In addition, these companies may offer services such as merchant banking, consumer and commercial finance, brokerage, financial planning, wealth management, leasing, mortgage finance and insurance. These companies may concentrate their operations within a specific part of the country rather than operating predominantly on a national or international scale.

SEC regulations provide that the Fund may not invest more than 5% of its total assets in the securities of any one company that derives more than 15% of its revenues from brokerage or investment management activities. These companies, as well as those deriving more than 15% of profits from brokerage and investment management activities, will be considered to be "principally engaged" in this Fund's business activity. Rule 12d3-1 under the 1940 Act, allows investment portfolios such as the Fund, to invest in companies engaged in securities-related activities subject to certain conditions. Purchases of securities of a company that derived 15% or less of gross revenues during its most recent fiscal year from securities-related activities (*i.e.*, broker/dealer, underwriting, or investment advisory activities) are subject only to the same percentage limitations as would apply to any other security the Fund may purchase. The Fund may purchase securities of an issuer that derived more than 15% of it gross revenues in its most recent fiscal year from securities-related activities, subject to the following conditions:

- a. the purchase cannot cause more than 5% of the Fund's total assets to be invested in securities of that issuer;
- b. for any equity security, the purchase cannot result in the Fund owning more than 5% of the issuer's outstanding securities in that class;
- c. for a debt security, the purchase cannot result in the fund owning more than 10% of the outstanding principal amount of the issuer's debt securities.

In applying the gross revenue test, an issuer's own securities-related activities must be combined with its ratable share of securities-related revenues from enterprises in which it owns a 20% or greater voting or equity interest. All of the above percentage limitations, as well as the issuer's gross revenue test, are applicable at the time of purchase. With respect to warrants, rights, and convertible securities, a determination of compliance with the above limitations shall be made as though such warrant, right, or conversion privilege had been exercised. The Fund will not be required to divest its holding of a particular issuer when circumstances subsequent to the purchase cause one of the above conditions to not be met. The purchase of a general partnership interest in a securities-related business is prohibited.

Basic Materials Fund

The Fund may invest in companies engaged in the manufacture, mining, processing, or distribution of raw materials as well as intermediate goods used in the industrial sector. The Fund may invest in companies handling products such as chemicals, lumber, paper, copper, iron ore, nickel, steel, aluminum, textiles, cement, and gypsum. The Fund may also invest in the securities of mining, processing, transportation, and distribution companies primarily involved in this sector.

Biotechnology Fund

The Fund may invest in companies engaged in the research, development, sale, and manufacture of various biotechnological products, services and processes. These include companies involved with developing or experimental technologies such as generic engineering, hybridoma and recombinant DNA techniques and monoclonal antibodies. The Fund may also invest in companies that manufacture and/or distribute biotechnological and biomedical products, including devices and instruments, and that provide or benefit significantly from scientific and technological advances in biotechnology. Some biotechnology companies may provide processes or services instead of, or in addition to, products.

The description of the biotechnology sector may be interpreted broadly to include applications and developments in such areas as human health care (cancer, infectious disease, diagnostics and therapeutics); pharmaceuticals (new drug development and production); agricultural and veterinary applications (improved seed varieties, animal growth hormones); chemicals (enzymes, toxic waste treatment); medical/surgical (epidermal growth factor, in vivo imaging/therapeutics); and industry (biochips, fermentation, enhanced mineral recovery).

Consumer Products Fund

The Fund may invest in companies engaged in the manufacture of goods to consumers, both domestically and internationally. The Fund also may invest in companies that manufacture, wholesale or retail non-durable goods such as beverages, tobacco, household and personal care products. The Fund may invest in owners and operators of distributors, food retail stores, pharmacies, hypermarkets and super centers selling food and a wide-range of consumer staple products. The Fund may invest in distillers, vintners and producers of alcoholic beverages, beer, malt liquors, non-alcoholic beverages (including mineral water). The Fund may invest in producers of agricultural products (crop growers, owners of plantations) and companies that produce and process food, producers of packaged foods (including dairy products, fruit juices, meats, poultry, fish and pet foods) and producers of non-durable household products (including detergents, soaps, diapers and other tissue and household paper products). The Fund may also invest in manufacturers of personal and beauty care products, including cosmetics and perfumes.

Electronics Fund

The Fund may invest in companies engaged in the design, manufacture, or sale of electronic components (semiconductors, connectors, printed circuit boards and other components); equipment vendors to electronic component manufacturers; electronic component distributors; and electronic instruments and electronic systems vendors. In addition, the Fund may invest in companies in the fields of defense electronics, medical electronics, consumer electronics, advanced manufacturing technologies (computer-aided design and computer-aided manufacturing ("CAD/CAM"), computer-aided engineering, and robotics), lasers and electro-optics, and other developing electronics technologies.

Energy Fund

The Fund may invest in companies in the energy field, including the conventional areas of oil, gas, electricity and coal, and alternative sources of energy such as nuclear, geothermal, oil shale and solar power. The business activities of companies in which the Fund may invest include production, generation, transmission, refining, marketing, control, distribution or measurement of energy or energy fuels such as petrochemicals; providing component parts or services to companies engaged in the above activities; energy research or experimentation; and environmental activities related to pollution control. Companies participating in new activities resulting from technological advances or research discoveries in the energy field may also be considered for this Fund.

Energy Services Fund

The Fund may invest in companies in the energy services field, including those that provide services and

equipment to the conventional areas of oil, gas, electricity and coal, and alternative sources of energy such as nuclear, geothermal, oil shale and solar power. The Fund may invest in companies involved in providing services and equipment for drilling processes such as offshore and onshore drilling, drill bits, drilling rig equipment, drilling string equipment, drilling fluids, tool joints and wireline logging. Many energy service companies are engaged in production and well maintenance, providing such products and services as packers, perforating equipment, pressure pumping, downhole equipment, valves, pumps, compression equipment, and well completion equipment and service. Certain companies supply energy providers with exploration technology such as seismic data, geological and geophysical services, and interpretation of this data. The Fund may also invest in companies with a variety of underwater well services, helicopter services, geothermal plant design or construction, electric and nuclear plant design or construction, energy related capital equipment, mining related equipment or services, and high technology companies serving these industries.

Financial Services Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the financial services sector, including commercial and investment banks, savings and loan associations, consumer and industrial finance companies, investment banking, asset management, securities brokerage companies, real estate-related companies, leasing companies, and a variety of firms in all segments of the insurance industry such as multi-line, property and casualty, and life insurance.

The financial services sector is currently undergoing relatively rapid change as existing distinctions between financial service segments become less clear. For example, recent business combinations have included insurance, finance, and securities brokerage under single ownership. Some primarily retail corporations have expanded into securities and insurance industries.

SEC regulations provide that the Fund may not invest more than 5% of its total assets in the securities of any one company that derives more than 15% of its revenues from brokerage or investment management activities. These companies, as well as those deriving more than 15% of profits from brokerage and investment management activities, will be considered to be "principally engaged" in this Fund's business activity. Rule 12d3-1 under the 1940 Act, allows investment portfolios such as this Fund, to invest in companies engaged in securities-related activities subject to certain conditions. Purchases of securities of a company that derived 15% or less of gross revenues during its most recent fiscal year from securities-related activities (*i.e.*, broker/dealer, underwriting, or investment advisory activities) are subject only to the same percentage limitations as would apply to any other security the Fund may purchase. The Fund may purchase securities of an issuer that derived more than 15% of its gross revenues in its most recent fiscal year from securities-related activities, subject to the following conditions:

- a. the purchase cannot cause more than 5% of the Fund's total assets to be invested in securities of that issuer;
- b. for any equity security, the purchase cannot result in the Fund owning more than 5% of the issuer's outstanding securities in that class;
- c. for a debt security, the purchase cannot result in the fund owning more than 10% of the outstanding principal amount of the issuer's debt securities.

In applying the gross revenue test, an issuer's own securities-related activities must be combined with its ratable share of securities-related revenues from enterprises in which it owns a 20% or greater voting or equity interest. All of the above percentage limitations, as well as the issuer's gross revenue test, are applicable at the time of purchase. With respect to warrants, rights, and convertible securities, a

determination of compliance with the above limitations shall be made as though such warrant, right, or conversion privilege had been exercised. The Fund will not be required to divest its holding of a particular issuer when circumstances subsequent to the purchase cause one of the above conditions to not be met. The purchase of a general partnership interest in a securities-related business is prohibited.

Health Care Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the health care industry including companies engaged in the design, manufacture, or sale of products or services used for or in connection with health care or medicine. Companies in the health care sector may include pharmaceutical companies; firms that design, manufacture, sell, or supply medical, dental, and optical products, hardware or services; companies involved in biotechnology, medical diagnostic, and biochemical research and development, as well as companies involved in the operation of health care facilities.

Internet Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the Internet sector including companies which the Advisor believes should benefit from the commercialization of technological advances, although they may not be directly involved in research and development. Such companies may provide information or entertainment services over the Internet; sell or distribute goods and services over the Internet; provide infrastructure systems or otherwise provide hardware or software which impacts Internet commerce; or provide Internet access to consumers and businesses.

Leisure Fund

The Fund may invest in companies engaged in the design, production, or distribution of goods or services in the leisure industries including television and radio broadcasting or manufacturing (including cable television); motion pictures and photography; recordings and musical instruments; publishing, including newspapers and magazines; sporting goods and camping and recreational equipment; and sports arenas. Other goods and services may include toys and games (including video and other electronic games), amusement and theme parks, travel and travel-related services, lodging, restaurants, leisure equipment and gaming casinos.

Precious Metals Fund

The Fund may invest in the equity securities of U.S. and foreign companies that are involved in the precious metals sector ("Precious Metals Companies"). Precious Metals Companies include precious metals manufacturers; distributors of precious metals products, such as jewelry, metal foil or bullion; mining and geological exploration companies; and companies which provide services to Precious Metals Companies.

Retailing Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the retailing sector including companies engaged in merchandising finished goods and services primarily to individual consumers. The Fund may also invest in companies primarily distributing goods to merchandisers. Companies in which the Fund may invest include general merchandise retailers, department stores, internet retailers and any specialty retailers selling a single category of merchandise such as apparel, toys, jewelry, consumer electronics, home furnishings or home improvement products. The Fund may also invest in companies engaged in selling goods and services through alternative means such as direct telephone marketing, mail order, membership warehouse clubs, computer, or video based electronic systems.

Technology Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the technology sector including companies that the Advisor believes have, or will develop, products, processes or services that will provide or will benefit significantly from technological advances and improvements. These may include, for example, companies that develop, produce, or distribute products or services in the computer, semiconductor, electronics and communications.

Telecommunications Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the telecommunications sector including companies engaged in the development, manufacture, or sale of communications services and/or equipment. Companies in the telecommunications field offer a variety of services and products, including local and long-distance telephone service; cellular, paging, local and wide-area product networks; satellite, microwave and cable television; Internet access; and equipment used to provide these products and services. Long-distance telephone companies may also have interests in developing technologies, such as fiber optics and data transmission. Certain types of companies in which the Fund may invest are engaged in fierce competition for a share of the market for goods or services such as private and local area networks, or are engaged in the sale of telephone set equipment.

Transportation Fund

The Fund may invest in companies that are involved in the transportation sector, including companies engaged in providing transportation services or companies engaged in the design, manufacture, distribution, or sale of transportation equipment. Transportation services may include companies involved in the movement of freight and/or people such as airline, railroad, ship, truck, and bus companies. Other service companies include those that provide leasing and maintenance for automobiles, trucks, containers, rail cars, and planes. Equipment manufacturers include makers of trucks, automobiles, planes, containers, rail cars, or any other mode of transportation and their related products. In addition, the Fund may invest in companies that sell fuel-saving devices to the transportation industries and those that sell insurance and software developed primarily for transportation companies.

Utilities Fund

The Fund will invest primarily in companies in the public utilities industry and companies deriving a majority of their revenues from their public utility operations as described in the Fund's Prospectus. Such companies may include companies involved in the manufacturing, production, generation, transmission, distribution or sales of gas or electric energy; water supply, waste and sewage disposal; and companies involved in the public communication field, including telephone, telegraph, satellite, microwave and other public communication facilities.

DESCRIPTION OF THE MONEY MARKET FUND

The Money Market Fund seeks to provide security of principal, high current income, and liquidity. The Money Market Fund invests primarily in money market instruments issued or guaranteed as to principal and interest by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities, and may invest any remaining assets in receipts and enter into repurchase agreements fully collateralized by U.S. government securities.

The Money Market Fund is governed by SEC rules that impose certain liquidity, maturity and diversification requirements. The Money Market Fund's assets are valued using the amortized cost method, which enables the Money Market Fund to maintain a stable NAV. All securities purchased by the Money Market Fund must have remaining maturities of 397 days or less. Although the Money

Market Fund is managed to maintain a stable price per share of \$1.00, there is no guarantee that the price will be constantly maintained.

MORE INFORMATION ABOUT CERTAIN OF THE FUNDS' BENCHMARKS

Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund

Index Description. The JPMorgan Core Commodity-Investable Global Asset Rotator Sigma Long-Short Total Return Index (the "Core Commodity-IGAR Sigma Long-Short Index" or "Commodity-IGAR Sigma" or the "Index") is a quantitative rules-based momentum strategy, which examines commodity price trends and the consistency of those trends and references synthetic long or synthetic short positions in a limited number of commodity constituents. Furthermore, the underlying Index is a total return index, which means the returns of the Index include (a) the price return and roll yields (positive or negative) associated with its commodity components and (b) a Treasury Bill rate of interest that are earned on the hypothetical amounts committed to the trading of the synthetic commodity positions. The commodity constituents are drawn from a limited universe of 14 sub-indices of the S&P GSCITM Excess Return Index (Aluminum, Brent Crude, Copper, Corn, Crude Oil, Gold, Heating Oil, Lead, Natural Gas, Nickel, Silver, Soybeans, Unleaded Gasoline, Wheat). Historical performance data for each constituent is run through Commodity-IGAR Sigma algorithms on a monthly basis. The algorithms test each constituent's performance and the consistency of its momentum. Each day on which the index is valued will be referred to as an "Index Valuation Day." On the tenth Index Valuation Day of each month, the long performance test filters out constituents that have not demonstrated one-year appreciation, and the short performance test filters out constituents that have not demonstrated one-year depreciation. The long consistency test filters out constituents that have not demonstrated consistent positive monthly performance over a one-year period, attributing greater weight to more recent monthly periods. The short consistency test filters out constituents that have not demonstrated consistent negative monthly performance over a one-year period, attributing greater weight to more recent monthly periods. The long reversal test filters out constituents which have displayed a return over the last monthly period of -10% (minus ten percent) or less. The short reversal test filters out constituents which have displayed a return over the last monthly period of +10% (plus ten percent) or better. Based on the performance tests, the consistency tests and the reversal tests, the Index Calculation Agent selects the constituents to be rebalanced. Up to seven constituents that are ranked with the strongest positive performance and successfully pass both the long consistency test and the long reversal test are assigned a long target weight of one-seventh (1/7) in the synthetic portfolio until the next monthly rebalancing; provided, however that the synthetic position size may be adjusted downward based on historical volatility. Additionally, up to seven constituents that are ranked with the strongest negative performance and successfully pass both the short consistency test and the short reversal test are assigned a short target weight of one-seventh (1/7) in the synthetic portfolio until the next monthly rebalancing; provided, however that the synthetic position size may be adjusted downward based on historical volatility. Except for those constituents who are subject to conditions set forth above, the weighting of one-seventh will apply to each of the strongest long and short constituents even if their number is less than seven. The remaining constituents are assigned a weight of zero percent (0%). Each month, the notional amount invested in the index is split into five equal parts, each of which is rebalanced according to the above methodology on one of five consecutive business days. Position sizes may be reduced from $1/7^{\text{th}}$ of the portfolio in times when commodity prices are experiencing high amounts of historical volatility as measured by the trailing 21-day and 63-day periods. Positions will be scaled on each re-weighting date so that historical volatility is less than 20% per annum on the trailing 21-day and 63-day periods.

Index Calculation. The Index compiles and rebalances monthly a synthetic portfolio drawn from a universe of 14 of the 24 components of the S&P GSCITM. The Index is rebalanced using an investment strategy that is generally known as momentum investing. The rebalancing method therefore seeks to capitalize on positive and negative trends in the U.S. dollar level of the constituents on the assumption

that if certain constituents performed well or poorly in the past they will continue to perform well or poorly in the future. The allocation among the constituents within the synthetic portfolio is rebalanced monthly. The strategy synthetically invests in up to seven long and seven short positions in constituents, currently from a universe of 14 constituents of the S&P GSCITM, based upon absolute historic one-year performance and consistent historical monthly appreciation and the conditions set forth above. The seven constituents with strongest positive performance and the seven constituents with the weakest negative performance that pass both their relevant consistency test (long or short) and their relevant reversal test (long or short) are included in the synthetic portfolio and assigned weightings equal to oneseventh (for constituents with the strongest positive performance that pass the long consistency test) or minus one-seventh (for constituents with the weakest negative performance that pass the short consistency test), as applicable, within the synthetic portfolio for the month in which it is included, unless such constituent is affected by conditions set forth above. On each re-weighting date (as defined below), the Index Calculation Agent will also scale the long and short exposure of the Index so that the historical volatility of the index is less than 20% per annum, as measured based on the maximum volatility displayed in trailing 21-day and 63-day periods. References to days herein refers to days on which all of the constituents are scheduled to trade. In other words, if either of the annualized 21-day historical volatility and the annualized 63-day historical volatility of the Index was greater than 20% per annum, the notional exposure in the synthetic portfolio would be adjusted downward to achieve an annualized historical volatility of 20% as measured by the 21-day and 63-day trailing period. Realized volatility may be greater than or less than the 20% per annum cap, during the monthly period because this change will only be made on each re-weighting date. Additionally, the notional exposure will only be adjusted downward and will not be increased if the 21-day and 63-day historical volatility is less than the cap of 20%. The synthetic portfolio can therefore concurrently have long exposure of up to 100% of the synthetic portfolio's notional amount and short exposure of up to 100% of the synthetic portfolio's notional amount for a total gross notional exposure of 200% in the commodities markets. In other words, for every \$100 invested, an investor can theoretically be long \$100 of commodities exposure and short \$100 of commodities exposure and therefore could have gross notional exposure of \$200 to commodities. In the event that fewer than seven constituents with positive performance or seven constituents with negative performance pass their respective consistency algorithms and reversal tests, one-seventh (for constituents with the strongest positive performance) or minus one-seventh (for constituents with the weakest negative performance), as applicable, of the synthetic portfolio will be deemed uninvested during that month for each of the positions that are unfilled by an included constituent.

It is expected that the universe of potential constituents will continue to be limited to a current universe of 14 components of the S&P GSCITM. The S&P GSCITM single commodity components are chosen as the constituents because of their wide usage as commodity contract price benchmarks. In certain circumstances, the Index Calculation Agent may exclude or substitute constituents in its sole discretion.

Rebalancing. Unless postponed, because of market conditions described more specifically in the Index Rules, the Index will be re-weighted on the eleventh Index Valuation Day of every month (each, a "Re-weighting Date"). On each Re-weighting Date, the notional amount of the synthetic commodities portfolio will be divided into five equally weighted parts and re-weighted at the close of trading on such Re-weighting Date. After such re-weighting, these five parts of the notional amount will be separately rebalanced into the selected constituents on the twelfth, thirteenth, fourteenth, fifteenth and sixteenth Index Valuation Days of every month, subject to a postponement as described above.

Date of the Underlying Benchmark's Commencement. The commencement date for the Index was June 15, 2009.

Index Availability. The value of the Index is published each trading day under the Bloomberg ticker symbol "CMDSLSTR". JPMorgan is not responsible for the dissemination of information through Bloomberg, and on certain trading days, the Index Level, may not be published on Bloomberg as a result of technical reasons, force maieure or other reasons outside the control of JPMorgan.

Managed Futures Strategy Fund

Index Description. The S&P Diversified Trends Indicator[®] is a diversified, investable methodology that attempts to capture profits from trending prices in futures markets. It consists of 24 futures contracts ("components"), allocated 50% to financials (*i.e.*, interest rates and currencies) and 50% to commodities (energy, metals, etc.). These components are grouped into 14 sectors (weighted by relative significance) which will be positioned either long or short based on their prices relative to their moving averages (energy is never short, but will go flat if a short indicator is present).

Index Calculation. Of the factors considered in determining the S&P Diversified Trends Indicator[®] components and weights, liquidity—the volume and notional size of futures contracts traded—is one of the most important. Liquidity is an indication both of the significance of a particular market and the ability to trade with minimal market impact. All the components of the indicator are consistently in the lists of top contracts traded in the U.S. Investability is another important consideration. Other liquid contracts may exist, but exceptionally large contract values (*i.e.*, \$1,000,000 per contract for Eurodollar futures) would make the cost to replicate the indicator very inefficient. Contracts are limited to those traded on U.S. exchanges to minimize any impact from major differences in trading hours, avoid currency exchange calculations, and allow for similar closing times and holiday schedules.

Weightings of the financial sectors are based on, but not directly proportional, to GDP. Instead, the financials of the countries with a GDP of greater than \$3 trillion are placed into tier 1 and countries with a GDP of less than \$3 trillion are placed in tier 2. Tier 1 financials are meant to be close in weight, with slight relative tilts towards those from the larger economies. Thus, the U.S.-based financials have a higher importance than the euro currency. Tier 2 markets are weighted approximately proportionate to each other, but have some adjustments for liquidity, trading significance, and potential correlation to tier 1 markets. For example, the Canadian Dollar component receives a 1% weighting due to Canada's historical economic connection with the U.S. By not weighting the financials of the largest GDP countries so high, the tier weighting approach increases diversification.

Commodity weights are based on generally known world production levels. A reasonability test is to compare weights with established commodity-specific indices, such as the Goldman Sachs Commodity Index (GSCI) and Dow Jones-AIG Commodity Index (DJ-AIG). When divided in half to match the fact that commodities are only half the weight of the S&P Diversified Trends Indicator[®], the production allocations compare fairly closely. The exception to this is the significantly higher Energy weighting in the GSCI due to strict adherence to production figures.

Rebalancing. Rebalancing is regularly scheduled. The 14 sectors are rebalanced monthly to their fixed weights. The 24 components that comprise the sectors are rebalanced at the end of each year. Rebalancing the components annually allows market actions to determine which components are relatively more important.

Date of the Underlying Benchmark's Commencement. The commencement date for the Benchmark was December 31, 2003.

Index Availability. The Benchmark is calculated continuously and widely disseminated to major data vendors.

SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS REGARDING THE USE OF LEVERAGED AND LEVERAGED INVERSE INVESTMENT STRATEGIES

To the extent discussed above and in the Prospectus, the Domestic Equity Funds (except the NASDAQ-100[®], Russell 2000[®], and S&P 500, S&P MidCap 400 and S&P SmallCap 600 Funds), International Equity Funds, Fixed Income Funds (except the High Yield Strategy Fund), and Specialty Funds (except the Commodities Strategy and Real Estate Funds), present certain risks, some of which are further described below.

Leverage. The Dow 2x Strategy, NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy, Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy, S&P 500 2x Strategy, Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy, Nova, Russell 2000[®] 1.5x Strategy, Europe 1.25x Strategy, Japan 2x Strategy, Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy, and Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Funds (the "Leveraged Funds") and the Inverse Dow 2x Strategy, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy, Inverse Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy, Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy, and Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Funds (the "Leveraged Inverse Funds") and Alternative Funds employ leverage as a principal investment strategy and each of the Leveraged Funds, Leveraged Inverse Funds, Commodities Strategy Fund, and Alternative Funds may borrow or use other forms of leverage for investment purposes. Utilization of leverage involves special risks and should be considered to be speculative. Leverage exists when a fund achieves the right to a return on a capital base that exceeds the amount the fund has invested. Leverage creates the potential for greater gains to shareholders of the Leveraged Funds, Leveraged Inverse Funds and Alternative Funds during favorable market conditions and the risk of magnified losses during adverse market conditions. Leverage should cause higher volatility of the NAVs of the shares of each of the Leveraged Funds, Leveraged Inverse Funds, Commodities Strategy Fund, and Alternative Funds. Leverage may involve the creation of a liability that does not entail any interest costs or the creation of a liability that requires the Leveraged Funds, Leveraged Inverse Funds, Commodities Strategy Fund and Alternative Funds to pay interest, which would decrease the Leveraged Funds', Leveraged Inverse Funds', Commodities Strategy Fund's, and Alternative Funds' total return to shareholders. If the Leveraged Funds, Leveraged Inverse Funds, Commodities Strategy Fund and Alternative Funds achieve their investment objectives, during adverse market conditions, shareholders should experience a loss greater than they would have incurred had these Funds not been leveraged.

Special Note Regarding the Correlation Risks of the Leveraged Funds and Leveraged Inverse Funds. As discussed in the Prospectus, each of the Leveraged Funds and Leveraged Inverse Funds are "leveraged" funds in the sense that each has an investment objective to match a multiple of the performance of an index on a given day. The Leveraged Funds and Leveraged Inverse Funds are subject to all of the risks described in the Prospectus. In addition, there is a special form of correlation risk that derives from the Leveraged Funds and Leveraged Inverse Funds use of leverage. For periods greater than one day, the use of leverage tends to cause the performance of a Leveraged Fund or Leveraged Inverse Fund to be either greater than, or less than, the Underlying Index performance times the stated multiple in the fund objective.

A Leveraged Fund's or Leveraged Inverse Fund's return for periods longer than one day is primarily a function of the following: (a) index performance; (b) index volatility; (c) financing rates associated with leverage; (d) other fund expenses; (e) dividends paid by companies in the index; and (f) period of time.

A leveraged fund's performance can be estimated given any set of assumptions for the factors described above. The tables below illustrate the impact of two factors, index volatility and index performance, on a hypothetical leveraged fund. Index volatility is a statistical measure of the magnitude of fluctuations in the returns of an index and is calculated as the standard deviation of the natural logarithms of one plus the index return (calculated daily), multiplied by the square root of the number of trading days per year (assumed to be 252). The tables show estimated fund returns for a number of combinations of index performance and index volatility over a one year period. Assumptions used in the tables include: a) no

dividends paid by the companies included in the index; b) no fund expenses; and c) borrowing/lending rates (to obtain leverage) of zero percent. If fund expenses were included, the fund's performance would be lower than shown.

The first table below shows the estimated fund return over a one-year period for a hypothetical leveraged fund that has an investment objective to correspond to twice (200% of) the daily performance of an index. The leveraged fund could be expected to achieve a 30% return on a yearly basis if the index performance was 15%, absent any costs or the correlation risk or other factors described above and in the Prospectus. However, as the table shows, with an index volatility of 20%, such a fund would return 27%, again absent any costs or other factors described above and in the Prospectus. In the charts below, unshaded areas represent those scenarios where a hypothetical leveraged fund with the investment objective described will outperform (*i.e.*, return more than) the index performance times the stated multiple in the leveraged fund will underperform (*i.e.*, return less than) the index performance times the stated multiple in the fund's investment objective.

Index Per	formance				Mar	ket Vola	tility			
	200% of									
One Year	One Year									
Index	Index									
Performance	Performance	10%	15%	20%	25%	30%	35%	40%	45%	50%
-40%	-80%	-64%	-64%	-65%	-65%	-67%	-68%	-69%	-70%	-71%
-35%	-70%	-58%	-59%	-59%	-60%	-62%	-63%	-64%	-65%	-66%
-30%	-60%	-52%	-53%	-52%	-53%	-55%	-56%	-58%	-60%	-61%
-25%	-50%	-45%	-46%	-46%	-47%	-48%	-50%	-52%	-53%	-55%
-20%	-40%	-36%	-37%	-39%	-40%	-41%	-43%	-44%	-47%	-50%
-15%	-30%	-29%	-29%	-30%	-32%	-33%	-36%	-38%	-40%	-43%
-10%	-20%	-20%	-21%	-23%	-23%	-26%	-28%	-31%	-32%	-36%
-5%	-10%	-11%	-12%	-13%	-16%	-18%	-20%	-23%	-25%	-29%
0%	0%	-1%	-2%	-4%	-6%	-8%	-11%	-14%	-17%	-20%
5%	10%	9%	8%	6%	3%	2%	-3%	-5%	-8%	-12%
10%	20%	19%	19%	16%	15%	10%	9%	4%	0%	-5%
15%	30%	31%	29%	27%	25%	21%	19%	15%	11%	6%
20%	40%	43%	41%	38%	35%	32%	27%	23%	18%	13%
25%	50%	54%	52%	50%	48%	43%	39%	34%	29%	22%
30%	60%	69%	64%	62%	58%	56%	49%	43%	39%	34%
35%	70%	79%	77%	75%	70%	68%	61%	57%	50%	43%
40%	80%	92%	91%	88%	82%	81%	73%	67%	62%	54%

Hypothetical Leveraged Fund Median Annual Returns

The second table below shows the estimated fund return over a one-year period for a hypothetical leveraged inverse fund that has an investment objective to correspond to twice (200% of) the opposite of the daily performance of an index. The hypothetical leveraged inverse fund could be expected to achieve a -30% return on a yearly basis if the index performance was 15%, absent any costs or the correlation risk or other factors described above and in the Prospectus. However, as the table shows, with an index volatility of 20%, such a fund would return -33%, again absent any costs or other factors described above and in the charts below, unshaded areas represent those scenarios where a hypothetical leveraged fund with the investment objective described will outperform (*i.e.*, return more than) the index performance times the stated multiple in the leveraged fund's investment objective;

conversely, shaded areas represent those scenarios where the leveraged fund will underperform (*i.e.*, return less than) the index performance times the stated multiple in the fund's investment objective.

Index Per	formance				Mar	ket Vola	tility			
	200% Inverse of									
One Year	One Year									
Index	Index									
Performance	Performance	10%	15%	20%	25%	30%	35%	40%	45%	50%
-40%	80%	165%	153%	145%	127%	114%	99%	74%	57%	35%
-35%	70%	130%	122%	109%	96%	84%	68%	51%	32%	17%
-30%	60%	98%	93%	79%	68%	58%	46%	29%	16%	1%
-25%	50%	73%	68%	58%	49%	36%	26%	13%	2%	-13%
-20%	40%	51%	45%	39%	31%	20%	12%	-2%	-11%	-23%
-15%	30%	35%	29%	23%	16%	6%	-2%	-12%	-22%	-30%
-10%	20%	20%	16%	9%	3%	-5%	-13%	-21%	-30%	-39%
-5%	10%	8%	5%	-2%	-8%	-14%	-21%	-30%	-38%	-46%
0%	0%	-3%	-7%	-12%	-17%	-23%	-28%	-37%	-44%	-51%
5%	-10%	-12%	-15%	-19%	-25%	-31%	-35%	-43%	-47%	-55%
10%	-20%	-19%	-23%	-27%	-32%	-36%	-43%	-47%	-53%	-59%
15%	-30%	-27%	-29%	-32%	-37%	-42%	-46%	-53%	-58%	-63%
20%	-40%	-33%	-35%	-38%	-42%	-46%	-50%	-56%	-60%	-66%
25%	-50%	-38%	-40%	-43%	-47%	-51%	-55%	-59%	-64%	-68%
30%	-60%	-43%	-44%	-47%	-51%	-55%	-59%	-62%	-66%	-71%
35%	-70%	-46%	-49%	-52%	-53%	-58%	-61%	-66%	-68%	-73%
40%	-80%	-50%	-52%	-55%	-57%	-61%	-64%	-68%	-71%	-75%

Hypothetical Leveraged Inverse Fund Median Annual Returns

The foregoing tables are intended to isolate the effect of index volatility and index performance on the return of a hypothetical leveraged fund. A Leveraged Fund's or Leveraged Inverse Fund's actual returns may be significantly greater or less than the returns shown above as a result of any of the factors discussed above and in the Prospectus.

INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

Fundamental Policies

The following investment limitations are fundamental policies of the Funds, and cannot be changed with respect to a Fund without the consent of the holders of a majority of that Fund's outstanding shares. The term "majority of the outstanding shares" means the vote of (i) 67% or more of a Fund's shares present at a meeting, if more than 50% of the outstanding shares of that Fund are present or represented by proxy, or (ii) more than 50% of that Fund's outstanding shares, whichever is less.

Fundamental Policies of the Domestic Equity Funds (except the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, Nova Fund, and NASDAQ-100[®] Fund), Sector Funds (except the Precious Metals Fund), International Equity Funds, Specialty Funds, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds

Each Fund shall not:

- 1. Borrow money, except as permitted under the 1940 Act, and as interpreted or modified by regulatory authority having jurisdiction from time to time.
- 2. Make loans if, as a result, more than $33^{1/3}$ % of its total assets would be lent to other parties, except that the Fund may (i) purchase or hold debt instruments in accordance with its investment objective and policies; (ii) enter into repurchase agreements; and (iii) lend its securities.
- 3. Purchase or sell real estate, physical commodities, or commodities contracts, except that the Fund may purchase (i) marketable securities issued by companies which own or invest in real estate (including real estate investment trusts), commodities, or commodities contracts; and (ii) commodities contracts relating to financial instruments, such as financial futures contracts and options on such contracts (except that, for the Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund only the limitations and exceptions pertaining to the purchase and sale of real estate shall apply).
- 4. Issue senior securities (as defined in the 1940 Act) except as permitted by rule, regulation or order of the SEC.
- 5. Act as an underwriter of securities of other issuers except as it may be deemed an underwriter in selling a portfolio security.
- 6. Invest in interests in oil, gas, or other mineral exploration or development programs and oil, gas or mineral leases (this limitation does not apply to the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund or Managed Futures Strategy Fund).
- 7. Invest 25% or more of the value of the Fund's total assets in the securities of one or more issuers conducting their principal business activities in the same industry¹; except that, (i) to the extent the benchmark selected for a particular Domestic Equity Fund, International Equity Fund, Specialty Fund (except the Real Estate Fund), the Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund or the Managed Futures Strategy Fund is concentrated in a particular industry, the Fund will necessarily be concentrated in that industry; and (ii) a Sector Fund or the Real Estate Fund will be concentrated in an industry or group of industries within a sector. This limitation does not apply to investments or obligations of the U.S. government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities, or shares of investment companies.

With the exception of investments in shares of investment companies, the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and each Asset Allocation Fund shall not:

8. With respect to 75% of the Fund's assets: (i) purchase securities of any issuer (except securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities and repurchase agreements involving such securities) if, as a result, more than 5% of the total assets of the Fund would be invested in the securities of such issuer; or (ii) acquire more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of any one issuer.

¹ The Fund will not invest 25% or more of the value of its total assets in the shares of one or more investment companies with an affirmative investment policy to invest 25% or more of its assets in the securities of one or more issuers conducting their principal business activities in the same industry, as disclosed in its then-current registration statement.

The Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund shall not:

9. Purchase or sell commodities or commodities contracts or oil, gas or mineral programs. This restriction shall not prohibit the Fund, subject to restrictions described in the Prospectus and elsewhere in this SAI, from purchasing, selling or entering into futures contracts on commodities or commodity contracts, options on futures contracts on commodities or commodity contracts, foreign currency forward contracts, foreign currency options, or any interest rate, securities-related or foreign currency-related hedging instrument, including swap agreements and other derivative instruments, subject to compliance with any applicable provisions of the federal securities or commodities laws.

<u>Fundamental Policies of the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy</u> <u>Fund, Nova Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] Fund, Precious Metals Fund, Government Long Bond 1.2x</u> <u>Strategy Fund, and Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund</u>

Each Fund shall not:

- 10. Lend any security or make any other loan if, as a result, more than $33^{1}/_{3}\%$ of the value of the Fund's total assets would be lent to other parties, except (i) through the purchase of a portion of an issue of debt securities in accordance with the Fund's investment objective, policies, and limitations; or (ii) by engaging in repurchase agreements with respect to portfolio securities; or (iii) through the loans of portfolio securities provided the borrower maintains collateral equal to at least 100% of the value of the borrowed security and marked-to-market daily.
- 11. Underwrite securities of any other issuer.
- 12. Purchase, hold, or deal in real estate or oil and gas interests, although the Fund may purchase and sell securities that are secured by real estate or interests therein and may purchase mortgage-related securities and may hold and sell real estate acquired for the Fund as a result of the ownership of securities.
- 13. Issue any senior security (as such term is defined in Section 18(f) of the 1940 Act) (including the amount of senior securities issued but excluding liabilities and indebtedness not constituting senior securities), except that the Fund may issue senior securities in connection with transactions in options, futures, options on futures, and other similar investments, and except as otherwise permitted herein and in Investment Restriction Nos. 14, 15, 16, and 17, as applicable to the Fund.
- 14. Pledge, mortgage, or hypothecate the Fund's assets, except to the extent necessary to secure permitted borrowings and to the extent related to the deposit of assets in escrow in connection with: (i) the writing of covered put and call options; (ii) the purchase of securities on a forward-commitment or delayed-delivery basis; and (iii) collateral and initial or variation margin arrangements with respect to currency transactions, options, futures contracts, including those relating to indices, and options on futures contracts or indices.
- 15. Invest in commodities, except that a Fund may purchase and sell futures contracts, including those relating to securities, currencies, indices, and options on futures

contracts or indices and currencies underlying or related to any such futures contracts, and purchase and sell currencies (and options thereon) or securities on a forward-commitment or delayed-delivery basis.

- 15.1 The Precious Metals Fund may (a) trade in futures contracts and options on futures contracts; or (b) invest in precious metals and precious minerals.
- 16. Invest 25% or more of the value of the Fund's total assets in the securities of one or more issuers conducting their principal business activities in the same industry (except that, to the extent the benchmark selected for the Fund is concentrated in a particular industry, the Fund will necessarily be concentrated in that industry). This limitation does not apply to investments or obligations of the U.S. government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities, or shares of investment companies.
 - 16.1 The Precious Metals Fund will invest 25% or more of the value of its total assets in securities in the metals-related and minerals-related industries.
- 17. Borrow money, except as permitted under the 1940 Act, and as interpreted or modified by regulatory authority having jurisdiction from time to time.
- 18. Make short sales of portfolio securities or purchase any portfolio securities on margin, except for such short-term credits as are necessary for the clearance of transactions. The deposit or payment by the Fund of initial or variation margin in connection with futures or options transactions is not considered to be a securities purchase on margin. The Fund may engage in short sales if, at the time of the short sale, the Fund owns or has the right to acquire an equal amount of the security being sold at no additional cost ("selling against the box").
 - 18.1 The Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, and Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund may engage in short sales of portfolio securities or maintain a short position if at all times when a short position is open (i) the Fund maintains a segregated account with the Fund's custodian to cover the short position in accordance with the position of the SEC or (ii) the Fund owns an equal amount of such securities or securities convertible into or exchangeable, without payment of any further consideration, for securities of the same issue as, and equal in amount to, the securities sold short.

Fundamental Policies of the Money Market Fund

The Money Market Fund shall not:

- 19. Make loans to others except through the purchase of qualified debt obligations, loans of portfolio securities and entry into repurchase agreements.
- 20. Lend the Money Market Fund's portfolio securities in excess of 15% of the Money Market Fund's total assets. Any loans of the Money Market Fund's portfolio securities will be made according to guidelines established by the Board, including maintenance of cash collateral of the borrower equal at all times to the current market value of the securities loaned.

- 21. Issue senior securities, except as permitted by the Money Market Fund's investment objectives and policies.
- 22. Write or purchase put or call options.
- 23. Invest in securities of other investment companies, except as these securities may be acquired as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition of assets, or plan of reorganization.
- 24. Mortgage, pledge, or hypothecate the Money Market Fund's assets except to secure permitted borrowings. In those cases, the Money Market Fund may mortgage, pledge, or hypothecate assets having a market value not exceeding the lesser of the dollar amounts borrowed or 15% of the value of total assets of the Money Market Fund at the time of the borrowing.
- 25. Make short sales of portfolio securities or purchase any portfolio securities on margin, except for such short-term credits as are necessary for the clearance of transactions.
- 26. Borrow money, except as permitted under the 1940 Act, and as interpreted or modified by regulatory authority having jurisdiction from time to time.

Non-Fundamental Policies

The following investment limitations are non-fundamental policies of the Funds and may be changed with respect to any Fund by the Board.

Each Fund may not:

- 1. Invest in warrants (this limitation does not apply to the S&P 500 Fund, Russell 2000[®] Fund, Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund or Asset Allocation Funds).
- 2. Invest in real estate limited partnerships (this limitation does not apply to the Real Estate Fund).
- 3. Invest in mineral leases (this limitation does not apply to the Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, S&P 500 Fund, Russell 2000[®] Fund, Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund or Asset Allocation Funds).
- 4. Acquire any securities of registered open-end investment companies or registered unit investment trusts in reliance on Section 12(d)(1)(G) or (F), if such Fund is an Asset Allocation Underlying Fund or an Alternative Strategies Allocation Underlying Fund.

The Domestic Equity Funds (except for the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, Nova Fund, and NASDAQ-100[®] Fund), Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds may not:

5. Pledge, mortgage or hypothecate assets except to secure borrowings permitted by Fundamental Policy Nos. 1 and 17 above, or related to the deposit of assets in escrow or the posting of collateral in segregated accounts in compliance with the SEC's position regarding the asset segregation requirements imposed by Section 18 of the 1940 Act.

- 6. Invest in companies for the purpose of exercising control (this policy does not apply to the Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, S&P 500 Fund, Russell 2000[®] Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund and Asset Allocation Funds).
- 7. Purchase securities on margin or effect short sales, except that the Fund may (i) obtain short-term credits as necessary for the clearance of security transactions; (ii) provide initial and variation margin payments in connection with transactions involving futures contracts and options on such contracts; and (iii) make short sales "against the box" or in compliance with the SEC's position regarding the asset segregation requirements imposed by Section 18 of the 1940 Act.
- 8. Invest its assets in securities of any investment company, except as permitted by the 1940 Act or any rule, regulation or order of the SEC.
- 9. Purchase or hold illiquid securities, *i.e.*, securities that cannot be disposed of for their approximate carrying value in seven days or less (which term includes repurchase agreements and time deposits maturing in more than seven days) if, in the aggregate, more than 15% of its net assets would be invested in illiquid securities.

The Dow 2x Strategy Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund, and Russell 2000[®] 1.5x Strategy Fund each may not:

10. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in financial instruments with economic characteristics that should perform similarly to the securities of companies in its underlying index, without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, and Inverse Russell 2000[®] Strategy Fund each may not:

11. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in financial instruments with economic characteristics that should perform opposite the securities of companies in its underlying index, without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P 500 Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] Fund, and Russell 2000[®] Fund each may not:

12. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund may not:

13. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy Fund may not:

14. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in financial instruments with economic characteristics that should perform opposite to the securities of companies in its underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund may not:

15. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P 500 Pure Value Fund may not:

16. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth Fund may not:

17. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value Fund may not:

18. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth Fund may not:

19. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Value Fund may not:

20. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

Each Sector Fund and the Real Estate Fund may not:

21. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets in equity securities (and derivatives thereof) of companies in its respective sector without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund may not:

22. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Japan 2x Strategy Fund may not:

23. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in securities of companies in its underlying index and derivatives and other instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying index without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund and the Money Market Fund each may not:

24. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in fixed income securities issued by the U.S. government (and derivatives thereof) without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund may not:

25. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in financial instruments with economic characteristics that should perform opposite to fixed income securities issued by the U.S. government without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The High Yield Strategy Fund may not:

26. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in financial instruments that in combination have economic characteristics similar to the U.S. and Canadian high yield bond markets and/or in high yield debt securities without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund may not:

27. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in financial instruments that in combination should provide inverse exposure to the U.S. and Canadian high yield bond markets without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

The Managed Futures Strategy Fund may not:

28. Change its investment strategy to invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in commodity, currency and financial-linked

instruments whose performance is expected to correspond to that of the underlying benchmark (as that term is defined in the Fund's Prospectus), without 60 days' prior notice to shareholders.

With respect to both the fundamental and non-fundamental policies of the Funds, the foregoing percentages: (i) are based on total assets (except for the limitation on illiquid securities, which is based on net assets); (ii) will apply at the time of the purchase of a security; and (iii) shall not be considered violated unless an excess or deficiency occurs or exists immediately after and as a result of a purchase of such security, except for the fundamental limitation on borrowing described in paragraph 1 above under the heading "Fundamental Policies of the Domestic Equity Funds (except for the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, Nova Fund, and NASDAQ-100[®] Fund), Sector Funds (except for the Precious Metals Fund), International Equity Funds, Specialty Funds, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds" and in paragraph 10 above under the heading "Fundamental Policies of the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] Funds, Specialty Funds, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund, Alternative Funds and Asset Allocation Funds" and in paragraph 10 above under the heading "Fundamental Policies of the Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] Fund, Precious Metals Fund, Specialty Funds, Funds, Fund, Specialty Funds, Specialty Funds, High Yield Strategy Fund, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund, NASDAQ-100[®] Fund, Precious Metals Fund, Specialty Funds, Specialty Funds, Funds, Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund, and Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund."

BROKERAGE ALLOCATION AND OTHER PRACTICES

Brokerage Transactions. Generally, equity securities are bought and sold through brokerage transactions for which commissions are payable. Purchases from underwriters will include the underwriting commission or concession, and purchases from dealers serving as market makers will include a dealer's mark-up or reflect a dealer's mark-down. Money market securities and other debt securities are usually bought and sold directly from the issuer or an underwriter or market maker for the securities. Generally, a Fund will not pay brokerage commissions for such purchases. When a debt security is bought from an underwriter, the purchase price will usually include an underwriting commission or concession. The purchase price for securities bought from dealers serving as market makers will similarly include the dealer's mark up or reflect a dealer's mark down. When a Fund executes transactions in the OTC market, it will generally deal with primary market makers unless prices that are more favorable are otherwise obtainable.

In addition, the Advisor may place a combined order, often referred to as "bunching," for two or more accounts it manages, including any of the Funds, engaged in the purchase or sale of the same security or other instrument if, in its judgment, joint execution is in the best interest of each participant and will result in best price and execution. Transactions involving commingled orders are allocated in a manner deemed equitable to each account or Fund. Although it is recognized that, in some cases, the joint execution of orders could adversely affect the price or volume of the security that a particular account or a Fund may obtain, it is the opinion of the Advisor and the Trust's Board that the advantages of combined orders outweigh the possible disadvantages of separate transactions. In addition, in some instances a Fund effecting the larger portion of a combined order may not benefit to the same extent as participants effecting smaller portions of the combined order. Nonetheless, the Advisor believes that the ability of a Fund to participate in higher volume transactions will generally be beneficial to the Fund.

With respect to the Alternative Strategies Allocation and Asset Allocation Funds, the Funds will purchase and sell the principal portion of Fund securities (*i.e.*, shares of the Underlying Funds) by dealing directly with the issuer of the Underlying Funds. As such, the Funds are not expected to incur brokerage commissions with respect to their investments in the Underlying Funds.

For the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, the Funds paid the following brokerage commissions:

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Aggregate Brokerage Commissions During Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Aggregate Brokerage Commissions During Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Aggregate Brokerage Commissions During Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$22,927	\$14,038	\$10,839
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy				
Fund	10/01/01	\$54,491	\$36,571	\$15,008
Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy				
Fund	10/27/06	\$11,143	\$6,252	\$5,694
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$31,943	\$49,491	\$17,240
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy				
Fund	05/03/04	\$33,089	\$26,465	\$13,091
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse S&P 500 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy				
Fund	05/03/04	\$1,153	\$1,569	\$914
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®]		, ,	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Strategy Fund	05/21/01	\$20,696	\$16,415	\$6,806
Inverse Russell 2000 [®]			1 - 7 -	
Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$5,949	\$7,362	\$5,333
Inverse S&P 500 Strategy			1 - 72 - 2	1 - 1
Fund	06/09/97	\$29,844	\$19,132	\$13,528
Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$18,378	\$5,390	\$13,632
Nova Fund	05/07/97	\$49,495	\$16,852	\$16,559
NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	05/07/97	\$39,014	\$13,731	\$13,283
Russell 2000 [®] Fund	*	**	**	**
Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x Strategy				
Fund	10/01/01	\$52,303	\$33,075	\$28,634
S&P 500 Fund	*	**	**	**
S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$56,304	\$82,963	\$63,100
S&P 500 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	\$112,949	\$153,438	\$162,552
S&P MidCap 400 Pure	03/03/04	\$112,949	\$135,436	\$102,332
Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$79,740	\$89,177	\$79,649
S&P MidCap 400 Pure	03/03/04	\$75,740	\$67,177	\$75,045
Value Fund	05/03/04	\$73,700	\$129,443	\$119,337
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure	03/03/04	\$75,700	\$129,445	\$117,557
Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$119,197	\$226,919	\$122,391
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure	03/03/04	\$115,157	\$220,919	\$122,391
Value Fund	05/03/04	\$208,045	\$352,370	\$385,677
Banking Fund	05/02/01	\$208,043	\$156,782	\$109,292
Basic Materials Fund	05/02/01			\$109,292 \$125,313
		\$106,112	\$124,500	
Biotechnology Fund	05/02/01	\$110,921	\$164,867	\$94,120 \$56,141
Consumer Products Fund	05/29/01	\$59,096	\$40,659	\$56,141
Electronics Fund	08/03/01	\$58,284	\$179,426	\$233,067
Energy Fund	05/29/01	\$69,755	\$54,501	\$45,320
Energy Services Fund	05/02/01	\$73,559	\$75,035	\$77,037
Financial Services Fund	07/20/01	\$43,024	\$52,085	\$61,369
Health Care Fund	06/19/01	\$66,823	\$68,248	\$79,901
Internet Fund	05/24/01	\$47,048	\$50,488	\$56,832

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Aggregate Brokerage Commissions During Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Aggregate Brokerage Commissions During Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Aggregate Brokerage Commissions During Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Leisure Fund	05/22/01	\$22,658	\$29,985	\$60,346
Precious Metals Fund	05/29/97	\$474,447	\$465,632	\$109,362
Retailing Fund	07/23/01	\$33,371	\$65,608	\$56,261
Technology Fund	05/02/01	\$50,183	\$78,737	\$95,861
Telecommunications Fund	07/27/01	\$81,215	\$77,354	\$126,639
Transportation Fund	06/11/01	\$89,466	\$84,646	\$84,061
Utilities Fund	05/02/01	\$115,626	\$86,007	\$82,492
Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$35,574	\$35,039	\$26,379
Japan 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$19,714	\$33,160	\$31,543
Commodities Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$35,574	\$15,224	\$6,865
Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$11,602	\$11,579	\$16,924
Weakening Dollar 2x	00/20/05	¢12.022	0.447	#2.2 co
Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$12,023	\$8,447	\$3,368
Real Estate Fund	10/01/01	\$88,521	\$144,994	\$171,557
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	05/01/02	\$460,841	\$367,314	\$213,524
Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund	08/18/97	\$15,164	\$12,392	\$14,511
Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund	05/01/03	\$7,220	\$18,129	\$2,235
High Yield Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Multi-Hedge Strategies				
Fund	11/29/05	\$337,904	\$161,514	\$87,898
Alternative Strategies				
Allocation Fund	05/01/08	\$395 ***	\$352	\$1,070
Managed Futures Strategy				
Fund	11/07/08	\$175***	\$10,816	\$17,761
All-Asset Strategy				
Conservative Fund	10/27/06	\$290	\$0	\$140
All-Asset Strategy Moderate				
Fund	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$223
All-Asset Strategy			* -	
Aggressive Fund	10/27/06	\$110	\$0	\$128
U.S. Government Money Market Fund	05/07/97	\$0	\$0	\$0

* The Fund has not yet commenced operations.

** Not in operation for the period indicated.

*** From commencement of operations.

Differences, year to year, in the amount of brokerage commissions paid by the Funds (as disclosed in the table above) were primarily the result of shareholder purchase and redemption activity, as well as each Fund's overall volatility. Changes in the amount of commissions paid by a Fund (with the exception of the Managed Futures Strategy Fund) do not reflect material changes in that Fund's investment objective

or strategies over these periods. For the Managed Futures Strategy Fund, changes in the amount of commissions paid reflect material changes in the Fund's investment strategy over these periods. Specifically, for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, the Fund increased its investment in futures as opposed to structured notes.

Brokerage Selection. The Trust does not expect to use one particular broker or dealer, and when one or more brokers is believed capable of providing the best combination of price and execution, the Funds' Advisor may select a broker based upon brokerage or research services provided to the Advisor. The Advisor may pay a higher commission than otherwise obtainable from other brokers in return for such services only if a good faith determination is made that the commission is reasonable in relation to the services provided.

Section 28(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "1934 Act") permits the Advisor, under certain circumstances, to cause each Fund to pay a broker or dealer a commission for effecting a transaction in excess of the amount of commission another broker or dealer would have charged for effecting the transaction in recognition of the value of brokerage and research services provided by the broker or dealer. In addition to agency transactions, the Advisor may receive brokerage and research services in connection with certain riskless principal transactions, in accordance with applicable SEC guidance. Brokerage and research services include: (1) furnishing advice as to the value of securities, the advisability of investing in, purchasing or selling securities, and the availability of securities or purchasers or sellers of securities; (2) furnishing analyses and reports concerning issuers, industries, securities, economic factors and trends, portfolio strategy, and the performance of accounts; and (3) effecting securities transactions and performing functions incidental thereto (such as clearance, settlement, and custody). In the case of research services, the Advisor believes that access to independent investment research is beneficial to its investment decision-making processes and, therefore, to each Fund.

To the extent research services may be a factor in selecting brokers, such services may be in written form or through direct contact with individuals and may include information as to particular companies and securities as well as market, economic, or institutional areas and information which assists in the valuation and pricing of investments. Examples of research-oriented services for which the Advisor might utilize Fund commissions include research reports and other information on the economy, industries, sectors, groups of securities, individual companies, statistical information, political developments, technical market action, pricing and appraisal services, credit analysis, risk measurement analysis, performance and other analysis. The Advisor may use research services furnished by brokers in servicing all client accounts and not all services may necessarily be used in connection with the account that paid commissions to the broker providing such services. Information so received by the Advisor will be in addition to and not in lieu of the services required to be performed by the Advisor under the advisory agreement. Any advisory or other fees paid to the Advisor are not reduced as a result of the receipt of research services.

In some cases the Advisor may receive a service from a broker that has both a "research" and a "nonresearch" use. When this occurs, the Advisor makes a good faith allocation, under all the circumstances, between the research and non-research uses of the service. The percentage of the service that is used for research purposes may be paid for with client commissions, while the Advisor will use its own funds to pay for the percentage of the service that is used for non-research purposes. In making this good faith allocation, the Advisor faces a potential conflict of interest, but the Advisor believes that its allocation procedures are reasonably designed to ensure that it appropriately allocates the anticipated use of such services to its research and non-research uses. From time to time, a Fund may purchase new issues of securities for clients in a fixed price offering. In these situations, the seller may be a member of the selling group that will, in addition to selling securities, provide the Advisor with research services. The Financial Industry Regulatory Authority ("FINRA") has adopted rules expressly permitting these types of arrangements under certain circumstances. Generally, the seller will provide research "credits" in these situations at a rate that is higher than that which is available for typical secondary market transactions. These arrangements may not fall within the safe harbor of Section 28(e).

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, the Funds paid the following commissions on brokerage transactions directed to brokers pursuant to an agreement or understanding whereby the broker provides research or other brokerage services to the Advisor:

Fund Name	Total Dollar Amount of Brokerage Commissions for Research Services	Total Dollar Amount of Transactions Involving Brokerage Commissions for Research Services
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	\$26	\$269,221
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	\$96	\$496,357
Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	\$353	\$1,032,637
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	\$31	\$221,250
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund	\$411	\$2,271,036
Nova Fund	\$424	\$2,697,519
NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	\$311	\$1,608,645
Russell 2000 [®] Fund	\$0	\$0
Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x Strategy Fund	\$2,769	\$8,056,622
S&P 500 Fund	\$0	\$0
S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund	\$9,573	\$79,152,856
S&P 500 Pure Value Fund	\$21,344	\$77,942,091
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth Fund	\$8,956	\$70,030,299
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value Fund	\$8,524	\$29,740,948
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth Fund	\$6,200	\$27,519,348
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Value Fund	\$17,851	\$29,269,534
Banking Fund	\$4,776	\$17,507,780
Basic Materials Fund	\$8,035	\$51,317,685
Biotechnology Fund	\$3,900	\$21,296,504
Consumer Products Fund	\$7,950	\$59,382,528
Electronics Fund	\$8,483	\$25,994,140
Energy Fund	\$5,181	\$37,258,440
Energy Services Fund	\$6,418	\$42,196,473
Financial Services Fund	\$3,328	\$19,633,553
Health Care Fund	\$3,669	\$26,753,168

Fund Name	Total Dollar Amount of Brokerage Commissions for Research Services	Total Dollar Amount of Transactions Involving Brokerage Commissions for Research Services
Internet Fund	\$1,900	\$12,214,302
Leisure Fund	\$7,588	\$36,986,940
Precious Metals Fund	\$3,590	\$16,870,816
Retailing Fund	\$8,143	\$49,998,761
Technology Fund	\$4,197	\$21,075,853
Telecommunications Fund	\$6,350	\$24,992,444
Transportation Fund	\$9,574	\$50,005,104
Utilities Fund	\$11,670	\$65,018,310
Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund	\$702	\$4,474,878
Japan 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Commodities Strategy Fund	\$12	\$72,288
Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Real Estate Fund	\$6,912	\$31,563,062
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	\$23,129	\$125,002,308
Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy	\$0	\$0
Fund	\$0	\$0
High Yield Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund	\$3,650	\$18,850,336
Equity Market Neutral Fund	\$0	\$0
Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund	\$70	\$322,894
Managed Futures Strategy Fund	\$0	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Conservative Fund	\$0	\$0
Money Market Fund	\$0	\$0

* Not in operation for the period indicated.

** From commencement of operations.

Brokerage with Fund Affiliates. A Fund may execute brokerage or other agency transactions through registered broker-dealer affiliates of the Fund, the Advisor or Rydex Distributors, LLC, (the "Distributor"), the distributor of the Funds' shares for a commission in conformity with the 1940 Act, the 1934 Act and the rules promulgated by the SEC. In such instances, the placement of orders with such brokers would be consistent with the Funds' objectives of obtaining best execution and would not be dependent upon the fact that the broker is an affiliate of the Funds, the Advisor or the Distributor. With respect to orders placed with the broker for execution on a securities exchange, commissions received must conform to Section 17(e)(2)(A) of the 1940 Act and Rule 17e-1 thereunder, which permit an affiliated person of a registered investment company, or any affiliated person of such person to receive a brokerage commission from such registered company provided that such commission is fair and reasonable compared to the commission received by other brokers in connection with comparable transactions involving similar securities during a comparable period of time. The members of the Board,

including those who are not "interested persons" of the Trust, have adopted procedures for evaluating the reasonableness of commissions paid to affiliates and review these procedures periodically.

For the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, the Funds did not pay any brokerage commissions to the Distributor.

Securities of "Regular Broker-Dealers." The Funds are required to identify any securities of their "regular brokers and dealers" (as such term is defined in the 1940 Act) which the Funds may hold at the close of their most recent fiscal year. "Regular brokers or dealers" of the Trust are the ten brokers or dealers that, during the most recent fiscal year, (i) received the greatest dollar amounts of brokerage commissions from the Trust's portfolio transactions, (ii) engaged as principal in the largest dollar amounts of portfolio transactions of the Trust, or (iii) sold the largest dollar amounts of the Trust's shares. As of December 31, 2010, the following Funds held the following securities of the Trust's "regular brokers or dealers":

Fund	Full Name of Broker/Dealer	Type of Security	Total \$ Amount of Securities of Each Regular Broker-Dealer Held
All-Asset			
Aggressive Strategy	CGED	Den 1 and American (¢1 coo 151
Fund All-Asset	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,688,151
Conservative			
Strategy Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,434,961
All-Asset Moderate			
Strategy Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,488,814
Alternative			
Strategies Allocation			¢111.000
Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$111,030
Banking Fund	Bank of New York Mellon	Common Stocks	\$207,383
	BB&T Corporation	Common Stocks	\$144,490
	HSBC Holdings	Common Stocks	\$62,830
	UBS AG	Common Stocks	\$60,445
	Barclays PLC ADR	Common Stocks	\$58,976
	Deutsche Bank-RG	Common Stocks	\$58,556
	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$36,782
Basic Materials Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$247,917
Biotechnology Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$123,694
Commodities	CSFB	Repurchase Agreement	\$2,307,405
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,300,695
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,202,094
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,202,094
Consumer Products			
Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$49,191
Dow 2x Strategy	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,001,187
Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$836,698
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$800,840
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$800,840

Fund	Full Name of Broker/Dealer	Type of Security	Total \$ Amount of Securities of Each Regular Broker-Dealer Held
Electronics Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$60,227
Energy Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$244,498
Energy Services			
Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$468,820
Europe 1.25x	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$956,676
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$953,895
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$913,014
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$913,013
	HSBC Holdings	Common Stocks	\$261,325
	Deutsche Bank – RG	Common Stocks	\$108,785
	USB AG	Common Stocks	\$103,102
	Credit Suisse Group – SPON	Common Stocks	\$93,347
	Barclays PLC ADR	Common Stocks	\$77,974
Financial Services	Goldman Sachs Group Inc.	Common Stocks	\$168,328
Fund	Morgan Stanley	Common Stocks	\$115,153
	Bank of NY Mellon	Common Stocks	\$109,113
	BB&T Holdings	Common Stocks	\$75,978
	HSBC Holdings	Common Stocks	\$58,849
	UBS AG	Common Stocks	\$56,179
	Credit Suisse Group – SPON	Common Stocks	\$54,473
	Deutsche Bank – RG	Common Stocks	\$53,820
	Barclays PLC ADR	Common Stocks	\$36,047
	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$49,256
Government Long	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$590,036
Bond 1.2x Strategy	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$588,321
Fund	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$563,107
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$563,107
Health Care Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$76,201
Internet Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$103,747
Inverse Dow 2x	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$8,175,479
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,241,799
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,145,723
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,145,723
Inverse Government	Barclays	Repurchase Agreements	\$16,831,680
Long Bond Strategy Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,366,860
	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,359,979
Ē	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,258,837
Ē	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,258,837
Inverse Mid-Cap	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$792,119
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$208,826
ſ	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$199,877
ľ	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$199,877

Fund	Full Name of Broker/Dealer	Type of Security	Total \$ Amount of Securities of Each Regular Broker-Dealer Held
Inverse NASDAQ-	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,652,834
100 [®] Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,830,592
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,752,138
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,752,138
Inverse Russell	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,074,061
2000 [®] Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$602,290
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$576,477
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$576,477
Inverse S&P 500	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,465,073
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,231,225
F	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,178,458
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,178,458
Japan 2x Strategy	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,697,597
Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,692,661
F	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,620,119
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,620,119
Leisure Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$70,474
Managed Futures	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,884,45
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,879,265
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,798,725
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,798,725
Mid-Cap 1.5x	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,594,569
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,167,125
F	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,074,248
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,074,248
Multi-Hedge	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$623,069
Strategies Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$454,816
F	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$435,324
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$435,324
F	Morgan Stanley	Common Stocks	\$2,449
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$9,324,466
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,426,917
F	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,280,050
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,280,050
NASDAQ-100 [®]	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$6,041,419
Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,845,059
ľ	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,680,272
l f	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,680,272
Nova Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$3,657,865
ļ t	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,193,373
l t	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,142,229
l f	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,142,229

Fund	Full Name of Broker/Dealer	Type of Security	Total \$ Amount of Securities of Each Regular Broker-Dealer Held
	Goldman Sachs Group Inc.	Common Stocks	\$164,797
	Morgan Stanley	Common Stocks	\$78,637
	Bank of NY Mellon	Common Stocks	\$71,665
	BB&T Corporation	Common Stocks	\$34,703
Precious Metals Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$608,576
Real Estate Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$52,790
Retailing Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$53,776
Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$6,602,833
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,720,972
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,604,358
F	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,604,358
F	Investment Technology Gro	Common Stocks	\$1,130
S&P 500 2x	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$6,570,208
Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,210,784
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,116,037
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$2,116,037
-	Goldman Sachs Group Inc.	Common Stocks	\$58,856
-	Morgan Stanley	Common Stocks	\$27,754
-	Bank of NY Mellon	Common Stocks	\$25,368
	BB&T Corporation	Common Stocks	\$12,356
S&P 500 Pure Value	BB&T Corporation	Common Stocks	\$172,568
Fund	Morgan Stanley	Common Stocks	\$154,770
F	Goldman Sachs Group Inc.	Common Stocks	\$130,156
ſ	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$208,089
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$156,188
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$126,163
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$171,213
S&P SmallCap 600	Investment Technology Gro	Common Stocks	\$116,325
Pure Value Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreement	\$96,439
Strengthening Dollar	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,270,608
2x Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,197,383
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,146,068
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$1,146,068
Technology Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$129,104
Telecommunications Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$67,027
Transportation Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$58,537
U.S. Government	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$34,179,598
Money Market Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$34,080,218
ſ	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$32,619,636

Fund	Full Name of Broker/Dealer	Type of Security	Total \$ Amount of Securities of Each Regular Broker-Dealer Held
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$32,619,636
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$926,553
Utilities Fund	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$74,544
Weakening Dollar	CSFB	Repurchase Agreements	\$738,466
2x Strategy Fund	Morgan Stanley	Repurchase Agreements	\$643,755
	Mizuho	Repurchase Agreements	\$616,165
	HSBC Securities, Inc.	Repurchase Agreements	\$616,165

MANAGEMENT OF THE TRUST

Board Responsibilities. The management and affairs of the Trust are overseen by the Board under the laws of the State of Delaware and the 1940 Act. The Board is responsible for overseeing the management and affairs of the Funds and each of the Trust's other funds, which are not described in this SAI. The Board has considered and approved contracts, as described below, under which certain companies provide essential management and administrative services to the Trust. Like most mutual funds, the day-to-day business of the Trust, including the day-to-day management of risk, is performed by third-party service providers, such as the Advisor, Distributor, and Servicer. The Board is responsible for generally overseeing the Trust's service providers. The Board has formed a Risk Oversight Committee to focus, in part, on the oversight of the risk management performed by the Trust's service providers. Risk management seeks to identify and eliminate or mitigate the potential effects of risks, *i.e.*, events or circumstances that could have material adverse effects on the business, operations, shareholder services, investment performance or reputation of the Trust or Funds. Under the oversight of the Board, the Risk Oversight Committee, and the Audit Committee (discussed in more detail below), the service providers to the Funds employ a variety of processes, procedures and controls to identify risks relevant to the operations of the Trust and the Funds to lessen the probability of the occurrence of such risks and/or to mitigate the effects of such events or circumstances if they do occur. Each service provider is responsible for one or more discrete aspects of the Trust's operations and, consequently, for managing the risks associated with that activity. The Board periodically emphasizes to the Funds' service providers the importance of consistent and vigorous risk management.

The Board's role in risk management oversight begins before the inception of each fund, at which time the fund's primary service providers present the Board with information concerning the investment objectives, strategies and risks of the fund as well as proposed investment limitations for the fund. Additionally, the fund's Advisor provides the Board with an overview of, among other things, its investment philosophy, brokerage practices and compliance infrastructure. Thereafter, the Board oversees the risk management of the fund's operations, in part, by requesting periodic reports from and otherwise communicating with various personnel of the fund's independent accountants. The Board, the Risk Oversight Committee, and, with respect to identified risks that relate to its scope of expertise, the Audit Committee oversee efforts by management and service providers to manage risks to which the fund may be exposed.

The Board is responsible for overseeing the nature, extent and quality of the services provided to each Fund by the Advisor and receives information about those services at its regular meetings. In addition, on an annual basis, in connection with its consideration of whether to renew the Advisory Agreement with

the Advisor, the Board meets with the Advisor to review such services. Among other things, the Board regularly considers the Advisor's adherence to each Fund's investment restrictions and compliance with various Fund policies and procedures and with applicable securities regulations. The Board also reviews information about each Fund's investments, including, for example, portfolio holdings schedules and reports on the Advisor's use of higher-risk financial instruments, such as derivatives, in managing each Fund, if any, as well as reports on each Fund's investments in other investment companies, if any. The Trust's Chief Compliance Officer reports regularly to the Board to review and discuss compliance issues and Fund and Advisor risk assessments. At least annually, the Trust's Chief Compliance Officer provides the Board with a report reviewing the adequacy and effectiveness of the Trust's policies and procedures and those of its service providers, including the Advisor. The report addresses the operation of the policies and procedures since the date of the last report; any material changes to the policies and procedures; and any material compliance matters since the date of the last report; any recommendations for material changes to the policies and procedures; and any material compliance matters since the date of the last report.

The Board receives periodic reports from each Fund's service providers regarding operational risks and risks related to the valuation and liquidity of portfolio securities. The Advisor's Valuation and Credit Review Committees, in particular, make regular reports to the Board concerning investments for which market quotations are not readily available or as otherwise required in accordance with the 1940 Act or the Trust's valuation procedures and the creditworthiness of investment counterparties, respectively. Annually, the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm reviews with the Audit Committee its audit of each Fund's financial statements, focusing on major areas of risk encountered by the Funds and noting any significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in each Fund's internal controls. Additionally, in connection with its oversight function, the Board oversees Fund management's implementation of disclosure controls and procedures, which are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Trust in its periodic reports with the SEC are recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the required time periods. The Board also oversees the Trust's internal controls over financial reporting, which comprise policies and procedures designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of the Trust's financial reporting and the preparation of the Trust's financial statements.

From their review of these reports and discussions with the Advisor, Chief Compliance Officer, independent registered public accounting firm, and other service providers, the Board, the Risk Oversight Committee, and the Audit Committee learn in detail about any material risks associated with each Fund, thereby facilitating a dialogue about how each of the service providers identify and mitigate those risks.

The Board recognizes that not all risks that may affect each Fund can be identified, that it may not be practical or cost-effective to eliminate or mitigate certain risks, that it may be necessary to bear certain risks (such as investment-related risks) to achieve each Fund's goals, and that the processes, procedures and controls employed to address certain risks may be limited in their effectiveness. Moreover, despite the periodic reports the Board receives, it may not be made aware of all of the relevant information of a particular risk. Most of each Fund's investment management and business affairs are carried out by or through each Fund's Advisor and other service providers each of which has an independent interest in risk management but whose policies and the methods by which one or more risk management functions are carried out may differ from each Fund's and each other's in the setting of priorities, the resources available or the effectiveness of relevant controls. As a result of the foregoing and other factors, the Board's risk management oversight is subject to limitations.

Members of the Board and Officers of the Trust. Set forth below are the names, ages, position with the Trust, term of office, and the principal occupations for a minimum of the last five years of each of the persons currently serving as members of the Board and as Executive Officers of the Trust. Also included below is the term of office for each of the Executive Officers of the Trust. The members of the Board and the Executive Officers of the Trust.

serve as Trustees for the life of the Trust or until retirement, removal, or their office is terminated pursuant to the Trust's Declaration of Trust. Unless otherwise noted, the business address of each Trustee and Officer is Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850.

The Chairman of the Board, John O. Demaret, is not an interested person, as that term is defined by the 1940 Act, of the Funds and is an "independent Trustee." The Trust has determined its leadership structure is appropriate given the specific characteristics and circumstances of the Trust. The Trust made this determination in consideration of, among other things, the fact that the Chairman of the Board is an independent Trustee; only one member of the eight-member Board is an interested Trustee; the fact that the chairperson of each Committee of the Board is an independent Trustee; and the amount of assets under management in the Trust, and the number of Funds (and classes of shares) overseen by the Board. The Board also believes that its leadership structure facilitates the orderly and efficient flow of information to the independent Trustees from Fund management.

Name, Address and Age of	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of	Principal Occupation(s)	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee/	Other Directorships
Trustee/Officer	Time Served	During Past 5 Years Interested Trustees*	Officer**	Held by Trustee
		Interested Trustees*		
Richard M. Goldman (50)	Trustee and President from 2009 to present	Security Benefit Corporation: Senior Vice President from March 2007 to presentSecurity Benefit Asset Management Holdings, LLC: Chief Executive Officer from October 2010 to presentRydex Holdings, LLC: Chief Executive Officer & Manager from January 2009 to presentSecurity Investors, LLC: President, CEO & Member Representative from August 2007 to presentRydex Distributors, LLC: President, Chief Executive Officer and Manager from January 2009 to presentRydex Eund Services, LLC: Manager from July 2009 to presentSBL Fund, Security Equity Fund, Security Income Fund, Security Large Cap Value Fund and Security Mid Cap Growth Fund: President from May 2008 to presentFirst Security Benefit Life and Annuity Insurance Company of New York: Director from September 2007 to September 2010	167	Security Equity Fund (10); Security Large Cap Value Fund (2); Security Mid Cap Growth Fund (1); Security Income Fund (2); and SBL Fund (14)

Name, Address and Age of Trustee/Officer	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Held with the Trust,Term of Office and Length ofPrincipal Occupation(s)		Other Directorships Held by Trustee
		Rydex Advisors, LLC: Director and Chief Executive Officer from January 2009 to January 2010Rydex Advisors II, LLC: Director and Chief Executive Officer from January 2009 to January 2010Security Global Investors, LLC: Manager and President from May 2007 to January 2010Security Distributors, Inc.: Director from March 2007 to 2009R.M. Goldman Partner, LLC: Managing Marcher from Eabracery 2006 to Eabracery		
		Member from February 2006 to February 2007		
		Independent Trustees		
Corey A. Colehour (65)	Trustee from 2003 to present; Member of the Audit Committee from 2003 to present; and Member of the Governance and Nominating Committees from 2005 to present	Retired; President and Senior Vice President of Schield Management Company (registered investment adviser) from 2003 to 2006	167	None
J. Kenneth Dalton (70)	Trustee from 2003 to present; Member and Chairman of the Audit Committee from 2003 to present; Member of the Governance and Nominating Committees from 2005 to present; and Member of the Risk Oversight Committee from 2010 to present	Retired	167	Trustee of Epiphany Funds since 2009

Name, Address and Age of Trustee/Officer	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee/ Officer**	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
(71)	2003 to present; Chairman of the Board from 2006 to present; Member of the Audit Committee from 2003 to present; and Member of the Risk Oversight Committee from 2010 to present			
Werner E. Keller (70)	Vice Chairman of the Board of Trustees from 2010 to present; Trustee and Member of the Audit and Governance and Nominating Committees from 2005 to present; and Chairman and Member of the Risk Oversight Committee from 2010 to present	Founder and President of Keller Partners, LLC (registered investment adviser) from 2005 to present; and Retired from 2001 to 2005	167	None
Thomas F. Lydon (51)	Trustee and Member of the Audit and Governance and Nominating Committees from 2005 to present	President of Global Trends Investments (registered investment adviser) from 1996 to present	167	Board of Directors of US Global Investors (GROW) since April 1995
Patrick T. McCarville (68)	Trustee from 2003 to present; Member of the Audit Committee from 2003 to present; and Chairman of the Governance and Nominating Committees from 2005 to present	Retired. Chief Executive Officer of Par Industries, Inc., d/b/a Par Leasing from 1977 to 2010	167	None
Roger Somers (66)	Trustee from 2003 to present;	Founder and Chief Executive Officer of Arrow Limousine from 1965 to present	167	None

Name, Address and Age of Trustee/Officer	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee/ Officer**	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
	Member of the Audit Committee from 2003 to present; and Member of the Governance and Nominating Committees from 2005 to present			
	1	Officers	L	•
Richard M. Goldman (50)	President from 2009 to present	Current: Senior Vice President, Security Benefit Corporation; CEO, Security Benefit Asset Management Holdings, LLC; CEO, President & Manager Representative, Security Investors, LLC; CEO & Manager, Rydex Holdings, LLC; CEO, President, & Manager, Rydex Distributors, LLC; Manager, Rydex Fund Services, LLC; and President & Trustee, Rydex Series Funds, Rydex ETF Trust, Rydex Dynamic Funds and Rydex Variable Trust Previous: Director, First Security Benefit Life Insurance Company (2007–2010); President & Director, Security Global Investors (2010–2011); CEO & Director, Rydex Advisors, LLC & Rydex Advisor II, LLC (2010); Director, Security Distributors, Inc. (2007-2009); and Managing Member, RM Goldman Partners, LLC (2006-2007).	167	Security Equity Fund (10); Security Large Cap Value Fund (2); Security Mid Cap Growth Fund (1); Security Income Fund (2); and SBL Fund (14)
Michael P. Byrum (40)	Trustee from 2005 to 2009; Vice President from 2003 to present.	Current: President, Security Benefit Asset Management Holdings, LLC; Senior Vice President, Security Investors, LLC; President & Chief Investment Officer, Rydex Holdings, LLC; Director & Chairman of the Board, Advisor Research Center, Inc.; and Manager, Rydex Specialized Products, LLC. Previous: Rydex Distributors, LLC (f/k/a Rydex Distributors, Inc.), Vice President (2009); Rydex Fund Services, LLC, Director (2009-2010), Secretary (2002- 2010), Executive Vice President (2002- 2006); Rydex Advisors, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors, Inc.), Director (2008- 2010), Chief Investment Officer (2006-	167	Not Applicable

Name, Address and Age of Trustee/Officer	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee/ Officer**	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
		2010), President (2004-2010); Secretary (2002-2010); Rydex Advisors II, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors II, Inc.), Director (2008-2010), Chief Investment Officer (2006-2010), President (2004-2010), Secretary (2002-2010); Rydex Capital Partners, LLC, (President & Secretary 2003-2007); Rydex Capital Partners II, LLC, (2003-2007); Rydex Holdings, LLC (f/k/a Rydex Holdings, Inc.), Secretary 2005-2008), Executive Vice President (2005-2006); Advisor Research Center, Inc., Secretary (2006-2009), Executive Vice President (2006); and Rydex Specialized Products, LLC, Secretary (2005-2008).		
Nick Bonos (47)	Vice President and Treasurer from 2003 to present	Current: Senior Vice President, Security Investors, LLC; Chief Executive Officer & Manager, Rydex Specialized Products, LLC; Chief Executive Officer & President, Rydex Fund Services, LLC; Vice President, Rydex Holdings, LLC; Treasurer, SBL Fund; Security Equity Fund; Security Income Fund; Security Large Cap Value Fund & Security Mid Cap Growth Fund; and Vice President, Security Benefit Asset Management Holdings, LLC.	167	Not Applicable
		Previous: Security Global Investors, LLC, Senior Vice President (2010-2011); Rydex Advisors, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors, Inc.) Senior Vice President (2006-2011); Rydex Fund Services, LLC (f/k/a Rydex Fund Services, Inc.), Director (2009) & Senior Vice President (2003-2006); and Rydex Specialized Products, LLC, Chief Financial Officer (2005-2009).		
Joanna M. Haigney (44)	Chief Compliance Officer from 2004 to present; and Secretary from 2003 to present	Current: Chief Compliance Officer & Secretary, SBL Fund; Security Equity Fund; Security Income Fund; Security Large Cap Value Fund & Security Mid Cap Growth Fund; Vice President, Rydex Holdings, LLC; Vice President, Security Benefit Asset Management Holdings, LLC; and Senior Vice President & Chief Compliance Officer, Security Investors,	167	Not Applicable

Name, Address and Age of Trustee/Officer	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee/ Officer**	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
		LLC Previous: Security Global Investors, LLC, Senior Vice President (2010-2011); Rydex Advisors, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors, Inc.) and Rydex Advisors II, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors II, Inc.), Chief Compliance Officer and Senior Vice President (2010-2011); Rydex Capital Partners I, LLC & Rydex Capital Partners II, LLC, Chief Compliance Officer (2006- 2007); and Rydex Fund Services, LLC (f/k/a Rydex Fund Services, Inc.), Vice President (2001-2006).		
Joseph Arruda (44)	Assistant Treasurer from 2006 to present	Current: Assistant Treasurer, SBL Fund; Security Equity Fund; Security Income Fund; Security Large Cap Value Fund & Security Mid Cap Growth Fund; Vice President, Security Investors, LLC; and Chief Financial Officer & Manager, Rydex Specialized Products, LLC. Previous: Security Global Investors, LLC, Vice President (2010-2011); and Rydex Advisors, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors, Inc.) & Rydex Advisors II, LLC (f/ka/ PADCO Advisors II, Inc.), Vice President (2004-2011).	167	Not Applicable
Keith Fletcher (53)	Vice President from 2009 to present	Current: Senior Vice President, Security Investors, LLC; Vice President, Rydex Holdings, LLC; Vice President, Rydex Specialized Products, LLC; Vice President, Rydex Distributors, LLC; Vice President, Rydex Fund Services, LLC; Vice President and Director, Advisor Research Center, Inc.; and Vice President, SBL Fund; Security Equity Fund; Security Income Fund; Security Large Cap Value Fund & Security Mid Cap Growth Fund. Previous: Security Global Investors, LLC, Vice President (2010-2011); Rydex	167	Not Applicable
		Advisors, LLC (f/ka/ PADCO Advisors, Inc.) & Rydex Advisors II, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors II, Inc.), Vice President (2009-2011); Lyster Watson and Company, Managing Director (2007-		

Name, Address and Age of Trustee/Officer	Position(s) Held with the Trust, Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee/ Officer**	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
		2008); and Fletcher Financial Group, Inc., Chief Executive Officer (2004-2007).		
Amy Lee (49)	Vice President and Assistant Secretary from 2009 to present	Current: Senior Vice President & Secretary, Security Investors, LLC; Secretary & Chief Compliance Officer, Security Distributors, Inc.; Vice President, Associate General Counsel & Assistant Secretary, Security Benefit Life Insurance Company and Security Benefit Corporation; Associate General Counsel, First Security Benefit Life Insurance and Annuity of New York; Vice President & Secretary, SBL Fund; Security Equity Fund; Security Income Fund; Security Large Cap Value Fund & Security Mid Cap Growth Fund; Vice President & Secretary, Rydex Holdings, LLC Secretary, Advisor Research Center, Inc., Rydex Specialized Products, LLC, Rydex Distributors, LLC and Rydex Fund Services, LLC; and Assistant Secretary, Security Benefit Clinic and Hospital Previous: Security Global Investors, LLC, Senior Vice President & Secretary (2007- 2011); Rydex Advisors, Inc.) & Rydex Advisors II, LLC (f/k/a PADCO Advisors II, Inc.), Senior Vice President & Secretary (2010-2011); and Brecek & Young Advisors, Inc., Director (2004- 2008).	167	Not Applicable

* Mr. Goldman is an "interested" person of the Trust, as that term is defined in the 1940 Act by virtue of his affiliation with the Funds' Advisor.

** The "Fund Complex" consists of the Trust, Rydex Series Funds, Rydex Dynamic Funds and Rydex ETF Trust.

Board Standing Committees. The Board has established the following standing committees:

Audit Committee. The Board has a standing Audit Committee that is composed of each of the independent trustees of the Trust. The Audit Committee operates pursuant to a written charter approved by the Board. The principal responsibilities of the Audit Committee include: recommending which firm to engage as the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm and whether to terminate this relationship; reviewing the independent registered public accounting firm's compensation, the proposed scope and terms of its engagement, and the firm's independence; serving as a channel of communication between the independent registered public accounting firm and the Board; reviewing the results of each

external audit, including any qualifications in the independent registered public accounting firm's opinion, any related management letter, management's responses to recommendations made by the independent registered public accounting firm in connection with the audit, if any, reports submitted to the Committee by the Trust's service providers that are material to the Trust as a whole, and management's responses to any such reports; reviewing the Trust's audited financial statements and considering any significant disputes between the Trust's management and the independent registered public accounting firm that arose in connection with the preparation of those financial statements; considering, in consultation with the independent registered public accounting firm and the Trust's senior internal accounting executive, the independent registered public accounting firm's report on the adequacy of the Trust's internal financial controls; reviewing, in consultation with the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm, major changes regarding auditing and accounting principles and practices to be followed when auditing the Trust's financial statements; and other audit related matters. Messrs. Colehour, Dalton, Demaret, Keller, Lydon, McCarville and Somers serve as members of the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee met four (4) times in the most recently completed fiscal year.

Governance Committee. The Board has a standing Governance Committee that operates under a written charter approved by the Board. The role of the Governance Committee is to assist the Board in assuring the effective governance of the Trust, including: (i) monitoring and making recommendations regarding committees of the Board, including the responsibilities of those committees as reflected in written committee charters, and committee assignments; (ii) making recommendations regarding the term limits and retirement policies applicable to the Independent Trustees of the Trust; (iii) considering and making recommendations to the Board concerning the compensation of the Independent Trustees, the Independent Chairman of the Board, including any special compensation for serving as chairman of a member of a committee of the Board, and expense reimbursement policies applicable to the Independent Trustees; (iv) periodically reviewing and making recommendations regarding the size and composition of the Board, including recommendations to the Board concerning the need to increase or decrease the size of the Board or to add individuals with special knowledge, skill sets or backgrounds to the Board; (v) overseeing the orientation and education processes for new Independent Trustees and continuing education of incumbent Independent Trustees; (vi) monitoring the independence and performance of legal counsel to the Independent Trustees and making recommendations to the Independent Trustees regarding the selection of independent counsel to the Independent Trustees; (vii) overseeing the process regarding the Board's periodic self-assessments and making recommendations to the Board concerning that process; and (viii) making recommendations to the Board concerning all other matters pertaining to the functioning of the Board and committees of the Board and pertaining generally to the governance of the Trust. Messrs. Keller, Lydon, and McCarville serve as members of the Governance Committee. For the most recently completed Trust fiscal year, the Governance Committee did not meet.

Nominating Committee. The Board has a separate standing Nominating Committee that operates under a written charter approved by the Board. The role of the Nominating Committee is to identify, evaluate and nominate individuals to serve as trustees of the Trust including, shareholder recommendations for nominations to fill vacancies on the Board. The Nominating Committee does not currently have specific procedures in place to consider nominees recommended by shareholders, but would consider such nominees if submitted in accordance with Rule 14a-8 of the 1934 Act in conjunction with a shareholder meeting to consider the election of Board members. Messrs. Keller, Lydon, and McCarville serve as members of the Nominating Committee. For the most recently completed Trust fiscal year, the Nominating Committee did not meet.

Risk Oversight Committee. The Board has a separate standing Risk Oversight Committee that operates under a written charter approved by the Board. The role of the Risk Oversight Committee is to assist the Board in fulfilling its responsibility to oversee risk management activities applicable to the Funds, including systems failure, disaster recovery, business continuity and other operational risks; counterparty

credit, liquidity, valuation, leverage and other market and investment risks; and legal and compliance risks. Messrs. Demaret, Keller, and Dalton, serve as members of the Risk Oversight Committee. For the most recently completed Trust fiscal year, the Risk Oversight Committee met twice.

Individual Trustee Qualifications. The Trust has concluded that each of the Trustees should serve on the Board because of their ability to review and understand information about the Trust and the Funds provided to them by management; to identify and request other information they may deem relevant to the performance of their duties; to question management and other service providers regarding material factors bearing on the management and administration of the Funds; and to exercise their business judgment in a manner that serves the best interests of the Funds' shareholders. The Trust has concluded that each of the Trustees should serve as a Trustee based on their own experience, qualifications, attributes and skills as described below.

The Trust has concluded that Richard M. Goldman should serve as Trustee because of the experience he has gained as a Trustee of the Trust since 2009 and his experience working in the financial services and mutual fund industries. Mr. Goldman has gained valuable knowledge and experience from holding multiple roles with Security Global Investors, LLC and Security Benefit Corporation. Mr. Goldman also serves as a director for First Security Benefit Life and Annuity Insurance Company of New York and previously served as a director of Security Distributors, Inc. Prior to working for Security Benefit, Mr. Goldman was the President and CEO of ForstmannLeff Associates, an investment management firm. From his experience as CEO of the Advisor, as a Trustee, and from his prior work experience, Mr. Goldman has extensive knowledge of the financial services industry and mutual fund business.

The Trust has concluded that Corey A. Colehour should serve as Trustee because of the experience he has gained as a Trustee of the Trust since 1998 and his prior experience working in the financial services industry. Mr. Colehour also has served as a member of the Audit, Nominating and Governance Committees since 1998. In addition to his experience as a Trustee for the Rydex Funds and his extensive institutional knowledge of the Rydex Funds complex, Mr. Colehour acquired valuable knowledge about the operations of a registered investment adviser in his role as President and Senior Vice-President of Schield Management Company, an SEC registered investment adviser. Mr. Colehour's significant tenure as a Rydex Trustee and his extensive knowledge of the financial services industry qualify Mr. Colehour to serve as Trustee of the Rydex Funds.

The Trust has concluded that J. Kenneth Dalton should serve as Trustee because of his role as a Trustee of the Trust since 1998 and his extensive knowledge of the banking and financial services industry. Mr. Dalton also has served as a member and Chairman of the Audit Committee since 1998, as a member of the Nominating and Governance Committees since 1998 and as a member of the Risk Oversight Committee since 2010. The expertise Mr. Dalton developed during his more than twenty-nine (29) years in the mortgage and banking industries, including positions as President of CRAM Mortgage Service, Inc. and as the founder of the Dalton Group, a mortgage banking consulting firm, serves as a valuable resource for the Board when evaluating certain of the Funds' investments and the conditions of the banking and mortgage industries in general, and complements the other Trustees' areas of expertise. Mr. Dalton's service as a trustee for another mutual fund company also provides invaluable experience and perspective to the Board and has contributed to Mr. Dalton's knowledge of the mutual fund business.

The Trust has concluded that John O. Demaret should serve as Trustee and Chairman of the Board because of the experience he has gained as a Trustee of the Trust since 1998 and his experience as Chairman of the Board since 2006. Mr. Demaret also has served as a member of the Audit Committee since 1998 and member of the Risk Oversight Committee since 2010. As Chairman of the Board, Mr. Demaret has experience working with all of the Trustees, Officers and management to effectively lead and communicate with the Board. In addition to his experience as a Trustee for the Rydex Funds, Mr.

Demaret also was Founder and CEO of Health Costs Controls America and served as General Counsel of the Chicago Transit Authority, and as a senior partner in a private legal practice. Based on his prior work experience and his experience serving as a Trustee and Chairman of the Board, Mr. Demaret has extensive knowledge of the mutual fund business and financial services industry.

The Trust has concluded that Werner E. Keller, CFA should serve as Trustee because of the experience he has gained as a Trustee of the Trust since 2005 and his prior experience working in the financial services industry. Mr. Keller also has served as a member of the Audit, Governance and Nominating Committees since 2005. In addition, Mr. Keller has served as the Chairman of the Risk Oversight Committee since 2010. Mr. Keller serves as the Financial Expert of the Audit Committee. In addition to his experience as a Trustee for the Rydex Funds, Mr. Keller acquired understanding about the operations of a registered investment adviser during his tenure as Founder and President of Centurion Capital Management, an SEC-registered investor adviser. He also held the position of Director of Research for three NYSE member firms and taught courses in portfolio management and investment analysis at UCLA Extension. In addition, he has published several academic articles on quantitative investment topics. Mr. Keller's service as a Trustee for five years, specialized prior work experience, and knowledge of the financial services industry and mutual fund business qualify Mr. Keller to serve as a Trustee of the Rydex Funds.

The Trust has concluded that Thomas F. Lydon should serve as Trustee because of the experience he has gained as a Trustee of the Trust since 2005 and his prior work experience in the financial services industry. Mr. Lydon also has served as a member of the Audit, Governance and Nominating Committees since 2005. In addition to his experience as a Trustee for the Rydex Funds, Mr. Lydon is currently President of Global Trends Investments, an SEC registered investment adviser, where he has served since 1996. Mr. Lydon has also served on the board of U.S. Global Investors, Inc. (GROW), the investment adviser and transfer agent to thirteen open-end investment companies, since April 1995, and is the editor of *ETF Trends*, a website specializing in daily news and commentary about the ETF industry. He has also authored two books about ETFs. Based on his experience as a Trustee for five years, his experience serving on another board, and his related work experience, Mr. Lydon has extensive knowledge of the mutual fund business and the financial services industry.

The Trust has concluded that Patrick T. McCarville should serve as Trustee because of the experience and institutional knowledge he has gained in his role as Trustee of the Trust since 1998. Mr. McCarville also has served as a member of the Audit Committee since 1998 and as the Chairman of the Governance and Nominating Committees since 1998. Mr. McCarville contributes a wealth of business and management experience to the Board having founded Par Industries, Inc., a well-established equipment leasing business, and serving as its Chief Executive Officer for more than thirty years. Mr. McCarville continues to be active in the manufacturing industry and serves as a Director of Tomco Equipment Co., a manufacturer of cylinders for CO2 distribution. Based on his extensive business experience and experience serving as a Trustee, Mr. McCarville has extensive knowledge of the financial services industry.

The Trust has concluded that Roger Somers should serve as Trustee because of the experience and institutional knowledge he has gained in his role as Trustee of the Trust since 1998. Mr. Somers also has served as a member of the Audit Committee since 2003 and member of the Governance and Nominating Committees since 1998. Mr. Somers has extensive business experience as the founder and president of a transportation company. Due to his business experience and experience serving as a Rydex Trustee, Mr. Somers is very knowledgeable about the financial services industry.

Fund Shares Owned by Board Members. The following table shows the dollar amount range of each Trustee's "beneficial ownership" of shares of the Funds and all Rydex Funds as of the end of the most

recently completed calendar year. Dollar amount ranges disclosed are established by the SEC. "Beneficial ownership" is determined in accordance with Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the 1934 Act. The Trustees and the officers of the Trust own less than 1% of the outstanding shares of the Trust.

Name	Fund Name	Dollar Range of Fund Shares ¹	Aggregate Dollar Range of Shares in All Rydex Funds Overseen by Trustee ^{1,2}
	Interested Trustees		
Richard Goldman	None	None	None
	Independent Trustees		
Corey A. Colehour	None	None	\$50,001 - \$100,000
J. Kenneth Dalton	None	None	\$10,001 - \$50,000
John O. Demaret	None	None	Over \$100,000
Thomas F. Lydon, Jr.	None	None	None
Werner E. Keller	None	None	Over \$100,000
Patrick T. McCarville	None	None	\$50,001 - \$100,000
Roger J. Somers	None	None	Over \$100,000

1 Information provided is as of December 31, 2010.

2 Includes the Trust, Rydex Series Funds, Rydex Dynamic Funds, and Rydex ETF Trust.

Board Compensation. – The following table sets forth compensation paid by the Trust for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010:

Name of Trustee	Aggregate Compensation From Trust	Pension or Retirement Benefits Accrued as Part of Trust's Expenses	Estimated Annual Benefits Upon Retirement	Total Compensation from Fund Complex *
Interested Trustees	T			
Richard Goldman**	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Independent Trustees				
Corey A. Colehour	\$19,900	\$0	\$0	\$162,000
J. Kenneth Dalton	\$21,100	\$0	\$0	\$174,000
John O. Demaret	\$24,700	\$0	\$0	\$202,000
Werner E. Keller	\$20,000	\$0	\$0	\$163,500
Thomas F. Lydon	\$19,800	\$0	\$0	\$161,000
Patrick T. McCarville	\$20,400	\$0	\$0	\$168,000
Roger J. Somers	\$19,900	\$0	\$0	\$162,000

* Represents total compensation for service as Trustee of the Trust, Rydex Series Funds, Rydex Dynamic Funds, and Rydex ETF Trust.

** Mr. Goldman is an Interested Trustee, as that term is defined in the 1940 Act by virtue of his affiliation with the Advisor. He does not receive compensation from the Funds.

Code of Ethics

The Board has adopted a Combined Code of Ethics (the "Code of Ethics") pursuant to Rule 17j-1 under the 1940 Act. The Advisor, Servicer and Distributor are also covered by the Code of Ethics. The Code of Ethics applies to the personal investing activities of trustees, directors, officers and certain employees ("access persons"). Rule 17j-1 and the Code of Ethics are designed to prevent unlawful practices in connection with the purchase or sale of securities by access persons. Under the Code of Ethics, access persons are permitted to engage in personal securities transactions, but are required to report their personal securities transactions for monitoring purposes. In addition, certain access persons are required to obtain approval before investing in private placements and are prohibited from investing in initial public offerings. The Code of Ethics is on file with the SEC, and is available to the public.

Proxy Voting

The Board has delegated responsibility for decisions regarding proxy voting for securities held by each Fund to the Advisor. The Advisor will vote such proxies in accordance with its proxy policies and procedures, which are included as Appendix B to this SAI. The Board will periodically review each Fund's proxy voting record.

The Trust annually discloses its complete proxy voting record on Form N-PX. The Trust's most recent Form N-PX is available, without charge, upon request, by calling 800.820.0888 or 301.296.5100 or by writing to Rydex Variable Trust at Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850. The Trust's Form N-PX is also available on the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov.

The Advisor and the Advisory Agreement

The Advisor, Security Investors, LLC, located at Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850, is a registered investment adviser and provides portfolio management services to each Fund pursuant to an advisory contract with the Trust. The Advisor is a Kansas limited liability company, doing business since November 27, 1961, and has been a federal registered investment adviser since 1971. The Advisor does business as Security Global Investors and Rydex Investments. The Advisor is a subsidiary of Security Benefit Corporation, which is wholly owned by Guggenheim SBC Holdings, LLC, a special purpose entity managed by an affiliate of Guggenheim Partners, LLC, a diversified financial services firm with more than \$100 billion in assets under supervision.

Pursuant to an investment advisory agreement with the Advisor, dated August 1, 2010, and as amended (the "Advisory Agreement"), the Advisor serves as the investment adviser for each series of the Trust and provides investment advice to the Funds, in accordance with the investment objectives, policies and limitations of the Funds, and oversees the day-to-day operations of the Funds, subject to the general supervision and control of the Board and the officers of the Trust. Prior to November 2, 1998, the Advisor provided similar services to the Rydex Subaccounts. Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, the Funds pay the Advisor at an annual rate based on the average daily net assets for each respective Fund, as set forth below. The Advisor, from its own resources, including profits from advisory fees received from the Funds, provided such fees are legitimate and not excessive, may make payments to broker-dealers and other financial institutions for their expenses in connection with the distribution of Fund shares, and otherwise currently pay all distribution costs for Fund shares.

For the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, the Funds paid the following advisory fees to the Advisor:

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Advisory Fee	Advisory Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Advisory Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Advisory Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.90%	\$258,899	\$139,160	\$107,390
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund Russell 2000 [®] 2x	10/01/01	0.90%	\$322,611	\$247,769	\$237,057
Strategy Fund	10/27/06	0.90%	\$34,606	\$27,945	\$34,262
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.90%	\$254,154	\$190,936	\$162,720
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.90%	\$173,270	\$208,102	\$156,064
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	*	0.90%	**	**	**
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	*	0.90%	**	**	**
Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	*	0.90%	**	**	**
Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.90%	\$50,600	\$35,728	\$35,256
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] Strategy Fund	05/21/01	0.90%	\$187,755	\$145,277	\$132,852
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.90%	\$104,154	\$88,854	\$86,045
Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund	06/09/97	0.90%	\$461,704	\$365,060	\$347,532
Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund Nova Fund	10/01/01	0.90% 0.75%	\$166,329	\$87,211 \$292,811	\$129,055 \$301,873
NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	05/07/97 *	0.75%	\$412,934 \$412,279 **	\$292,811 \$369,751 **	\$358,536
Russell 2000 [®] Fund Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x		0.75%			
Strategy Fund S&P 500 Fund	10/01/01 *	0.90% 0.75%	\$133,733 **	\$106,256 **	\$128,598 **
S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	0.75%	\$174,422	\$155,126	\$226,170
S&P 500 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	0.75%	\$135,930	\$118,283	\$209,873
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	0.75%	\$175,631	\$200,022	\$283,208
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	0.75%	\$97,139	\$118,630	\$184,951
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	0.75%	\$100,006	\$104,648	\$114,125
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	0.75%	\$93,274	\$147,825	\$163,053
Banking Fund Basic Materials Fund	05/02/01 05/02/01	0.85% 0.85%	\$128,813 \$486,724	\$96,778 \$286,779	\$59,715 \$292,758
Biotechnology Fund Consumer Products Fund	05/02/01 05/29/01	0.85% 0.85%	\$186,382 \$243,944	\$183,356 \$145,110	\$140,356 \$154,395
Electronics Fund Energy Fund	08/03/01 05/29/01	0.85% 0.85%	\$32,500 \$619,238	\$145,587 \$307,681	\$106,064 \$283,935

Fund Name	FundInceptionAdvisoryDateFee05/02/01		Advisory Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Advisory Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Advisory Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2010	
Energy Services Fund	05/02/01	0.85%	\$570,646	\$303,857	\$263,946	
Financial Services Fund	07/20/01	0.85%	\$120,469	\$112,120	\$93,973	
Health Care Fund	06/19/01	0.85%	\$308,869	\$207,629	\$162,740	
Internet Fund	05/24/01	0.85%	\$82,903	\$150,059	\$126,734	
Leisure Fund	05/22/01	0.85%	\$60,527	\$55,164	\$113,298	
Precious Metals Fund	05/29/97	0.75%	\$544,274	\$546,938	\$624,743	
Retailing Fund	07/23/01	0.85%	\$51,902	\$119,034	\$102,838	
Technology Fund	05/02/01	0.85%	\$135,774	\$203,578	\$202,492	
Telecommunications	00,01,01	0.0270	<i><i><i>q</i>100,771</i></i>		1 - 7 -	
Fund	07/27/01	0.85%	\$114,786	\$52,511	\$57,519	
Transportation Fund	06/11/01	0.85%	\$130,092	\$51,785	\$102,720	
Utilities Fund	05/02/01	0.85%	\$348,349	\$175,535	\$150,518	
Europe 1.25x Strategy	05/02/01	0.0570	ψ5+0,5+2	φ175,555	φ150,510	
Fund	10/01/01	0.90%	\$277,461	\$137,426	\$102,282	
Japan 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.75%	\$114,910	\$73,291	\$50,491	
Commodities Strategy	10/01/01	0.7570	\$114,910	\$73,291	\$50,491	
Fund	09/30/05	0.75%	\$411,151	\$156,034	\$116,557	
Long/Short Commodities	07/00/00	0.7570	φ111,101	<i>Q100,001</i>	\$110,007	
Strategy Fund	*	0.90%	**	**	**	
Strengthening Dollar 2x		0.0070				
Strategy Fund	09/30/05	0.90%	\$68,170	\$53,579	\$92,729	
Weakening Dollar 2x	07700700	0.0070	<i>\\</i> 00,170	<i><i><i>qcc,cty</i></i></i>	<i> </i>	
Strategy Fund	09/30/05	0.90%	\$120,412	\$67,794	\$32,220	
Real Estate Fund	10/01/01	0.85%	\$248,750	\$174,059	\$283,233	
U.S. Long Short	10/01/01	0.0570	\$210,750	<i>Q171,007</i>	¢203,233	
Momentum Fund	05/01/02	0.90%	\$969,755	\$616,303	\$533,432	
Government Long Bond	05/01/02	0.9070	\$707,755	<i>Q010,505</i>	\$555,152	
1.2x Strategy Fund	08/18/97	0.50%	\$293,801	\$179,542	\$222,136	
Inverse Government			1	1 7-	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Long Bond Strategy Fund	05/01/03	0.90%	\$146,730	\$183,318	\$167,762	
High Yield Strategy Fund	*	0.75%	**	**	**	
Inverse High Yield						
Strategy Fund	*	0.75%	**	**	**	
Multi-Hedge Strategies						
Fund	11/29/05	1.15%	\$397,139	\$291,513	\$248,052	
Alternative Strategies			1	1 - 7		
Allocation Fund	05/01/08	0.00%***	\$0***	\$0***	\$0***	
Managed Futures						
Strategy Fund	11/07/08	0.90%	$6,758^{\dagger}$	\$242,964	\$195,175	
All-Asset Strategy						
Conservative Fund	10/27/06	0.00%***	\$0***	\$0***	\$0***	
All-Asset Strategy						
Moderate Fund	10/27/06	0.00%***	\$0***	\$0***	\$0***	
All-Asset Strategy						
Aggressive Fund	10/27/06	0.00%***	\$0***	\$0***	\$0***	
Money Market Fund	05/07/97	0.50%	\$1,810,190	\$255,521	\$0	

- * The Fund has not yet commenced operations.
- ** Not in operation for the period indicated.
- *** The Advisor receives an investment advisory fee for managing the Underlying Funds. The Underlying Funds pay a monthly investment advisory fee to the Advisor for its services. The fee is based on the average daily net assets of each Underlying Fund and calculated at an annual rate for each Underlying Fund. For more information regarding the Underlying Funds' investment advisory fees and expense limitations, please see the Prospectus and applicable sections of this SAI. The Funds benefit from the investment advisory services provided to the Underlying Funds and, as shareholders of those Underlying Funds, indirectly bear a proportionate share of those Underlying Funds' advisory fees.
- [†] From commencement of operations.

For the Managed Futures Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Commodities Strategy Fund and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund, each Subsidiary has entered into a separate contract with the Advisor for the management of the Subsidiary's portfolio. The Advisor has contractually agreed to waive the management fee it receives from the Funds in an amount equal to the management fee paid to the Advisor by each Subsidiary. This undertaking will continue in effect for so long as the Funds invest in the Subsidiaries, and may not be terminated by the Advisor unless the Advisor first obtains the prior approval of the Funds' Board of Trustees for such termination. The Advisor, from its own resources, including profits from advisory fees received from the Funds, provided such fees are legitimate and not excessive, may make payments to broker-dealers and other financial institutions for their expenses in connection with the distribution of Fund shares, and otherwise currently pay all distribution costs for Fund shares.

The Advisor manages the investment and the reinvestment of the assets of each of the Funds, in accordance with the investment objectives, policies, and limitations of the Fund, subject to the general supervision and control of the Board and the officers of the Trust. The Advisor bears all costs associated with providing these advisory services and the expenses of the Board members who are affiliated with or interested persons of the Advisor. The Advisor, from its own resources, including profits from advisory fees received from the Funds, provided such fees are legitimate and not excessive, may make payments to broker-dealers and other financial institutions for their expenses in connection with the distribution of Fund shares, and otherwise currently pay all distribution costs for Fund shares.

After the initial two-year term, the continuance of the Advisory Agreement must be specifically approved at least annually (i) by the vote of the Board or by a vote of the shareholders of the Funds and (ii) by the vote of a majority of the Board members who are not parties to the Advisory Agreement or "interested persons" of any party thereto, cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval. The Advisory Agreement will terminate automatically in the event of its assignment, and is terminable at any time without penalty by the Board or, with respect to a Fund, by a majority of the outstanding shares of the Fund, on not less than 60 days' written notice to the Advisor, or by the Advisor on 60 days' written notice to the Trust. The Advisory Agreement provides that the Advisor shall not be protected against any liability to the Trust or its shareholders by reason of willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence on its part in the performance of its duties or from reckless disregard of its obligations or duties thereunder.

Portfolio Managers

This section includes information about each Fund's portfolio managers, including information about other accounts they manage, the dollar range of Fund shares they own and how they are compensated.

Other Accounts Managed by Portfolio Managers. Including the Funds, the portfolio managers are responsible for the day-to-day management of certain other accounts, as follows:

	Registered Investment Companies ¹		Other Pooled Investment Vehicles ¹		Other Accounts ¹	
Name	Number of Accounts	Number of		Total Assets	Number of Accounts	Total Assets
Michael P.						Less than \$5
Byrum	154	\$16,142,909,182	1	\$123,606,428	1	million
Michael						Less than \$5
Dellapa	154	\$16,142,909,182	1	\$123,606,428	9	million
						Less than \$5
Ryan Harder	154	\$16,142,909,182	1	\$123,606,428	6	million

1 Information provided is as of December 31, 2010.

Conflicts of Interest. The portfolio managers' management of "other accounts" may give rise to potential conflicts of interest in connection with their management of a Fund's investments, on the one hand, and the investments of the other accounts, on the other. The other accounts may have the same investment objective as one of the Funds. Therefore, a potential conflict of interest may arise as a result of the identical investment objectives, whereby the portfolio managers could favor one account over another. Another potential conflict could include the portfolio managers' knowledge about the size, timing and possible market impact of Fund trades, whereby a portfolio manager could use this information to the advantage of other accounts and to the disadvantage of a Fund. However, the Advisor has established policies and procedures to ensure that the purchase and sale of securities among all accounts it manages are fairly and equitably allocated.

Portfolio Manager Compensation. The Advisor compensates each portfolio manager for his/her management of the Funds. The portfolio managers' compensation consists of an annual salary and the potential for two discretionary awards through a short-term and long-term incentive plan.

The Short-Term Incentive award is designed to create an annual pool funded through the retention of a percentage of revenue on those assets managed by the Investment Team. Senior management then determines individual allocations based primarily on contribution to investment performance as well as a number of more subjective factors, including enhancements to existing products, creation of new products and concepts, support of sales, marketing and client service, and contributions to the advancement of the organization as a whole.

Certain senior portfolio managers are also incented through a Long-Term Plan which is designed to reward the portfolio managers on the growth of the business as a whole. This pool funds over a three year time frame based upon the operating income growth of the business. Units, which represent the percentage of the pool, are allocated over time to individuals based upon the portfolio managers' contributions to the Company's success as determined by management.

Fund Shares Owned by Portfolio Managers. The following table shows the dollar amount range of each portfolio manager's "beneficial ownership" of shares of the Funds as of the Trust's most recently completed fiscal year end. Unless noted below, the portfolio managers did not beneficially own shares of any Fund as of December 31, 2010. Dollar amount ranges disclosed are established by the SEC. "Beneficial ownership" is determined in accordance with Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the 1934 Act.

Portfolio Manager	Fund Name	Dollar Range of Shares Owned
Michael P. Byrum	None	None
Michael Dellapa	Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund	\$10,001 - \$50,000

Portfolio Manager	Fund Name	Dollar Range of Shares Owned
Ryan Harder	None	None

The Administrative Service Agreement and Accounting Service Agreement

General administrative, shareholder, dividend disbursement, transfer agent, and registrar services are provided to the Trust and the Funds by Rydex Fund Services, LLC (the "Servicer"), Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850, subject to the general supervision and control of the Board and the officers of the Trust, pursuant to a Service Agreement between the Trust and the Servicer.

Under the Service Agreement, the Servicer provides the Trust and each Fund with all required general administrative services, including, without limitation, office space, equipment, and personnel; clerical and general back office services; bookkeeping, internal accounting, and secretarial services; the determination of NAVs; and the preparation and filing of all reports, registration statements, proxy statements, and all other materials required to be filed or furnished by the Trust and each Fund under federal and state securities laws. The Servicer also maintains the shareholder account records for each Fund, disburses dividends and distributions payable by each Fund, and produces statements with respect to account activity for each Fund and each Fund's shareholders. The Servicer pays all fees and expenses that are directly related to the services provided by the Servicer to each Fund; each Fund reimburses the Servicer for all fees and expenses incurred by the Servicer which are not directly related to the services the Servicer provides to each Fund under the service agreement. Prior to November 2, 1998 the Servicer provided similar services to the Rydex Subaccounts.

In consideration for its services, the Servicer is entitled to a fee, which is calculated daily and paid monthly, at an annual rate of 0.25% of the average daily net assets of each Fund except the Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy and Money Market Funds, which have an annual rate of 0.20% of the daily net assets of the Funds. The service fee contractual rate paid to the Servicer by the Funds is set forth in the table below.

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$71,916	\$38,656	\$29,830
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy				
Fund	10/01/01	\$89,614	\$68,825	\$65,849
Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy				
Fund	10/27/06	\$9,613	\$7,763	\$9,517
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$70,598	\$53,038	\$45,200
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$48,130	\$57,806	\$43,351
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy				
Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy				
Fund	05/03/04	\$14,056	\$9,924	\$9,793

For the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, the Funds paid the following service fees to the Servicer:

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®]				
Strategy Fund	05/21/01	\$52,154	\$40,355	\$36,903
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] Strategy	03/21/01	ψ52,154	φ+0,355	φ30,703
Fund	05/03/04	\$28,932	\$24,682	\$23,901
Inverse S&P 500 Strategy	00/00/01	¢20,952	¢21,002	<i><i><i><i></i></i></i></i>
Fund	06/09/97	\$128,251	\$101,406	\$96,537
Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$46,203	\$24,225	\$35,849
Nova Fund	05/07/97	\$137,645	\$97,604	\$100,624
NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	05/07/97	\$137,426	\$123,251	\$119,512
Russell 2000 [®] Fund	*	**	**	**
Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x Strategy				
Fund	10/01/01	\$37,148	\$29,516	\$35,722
S&P 500 Fund	*	**	**	**
S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$58,141	\$51,709	\$75,390
S&P 500 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	\$45,310	\$39,427	\$69,958
S&P MidCap 400 Pure		+,	+ = > , = >	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +
Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$58,544	\$66,674	\$94,403
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value		1	1	
Fund	05/03/04	\$32,380	\$39,543	\$61,650
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure		. ,	. ,	. ,
Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$33,335	\$34,883	\$38,042
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure				
Value Fund	05/03/04	\$31,091	\$49,275	\$54,351
Banking Fund	05/02/01	\$37,886	\$28,464	\$17,563
Basic Materials Fund	05/02/01	\$143,154	\$84,347	\$86,105
Biotechnology Fund	05/02/01	\$54,818	\$53,928	\$41,281
Consumer Products Fund	05/29/01	\$71,748	\$42,680	\$45,410
Electronics Fund	08/03/01	\$9,559	\$42,820	\$31,195
Energy Fund	05/29/01	\$182,129	\$90,495	\$83,510
Energy Services Fund	05/02/01	\$167,837	\$89,370	\$77,631
Financial Services Fund	07/20/01	\$35,432	\$32,976	\$27,639
Health Care Fund	06/19/01	\$90,844	\$61,067	\$47,865
Internet Fund	05/24/01	\$24,383	\$44,135	\$37,275
Leisure Fund	05/22/01	\$17,802	\$16,225	\$33,323
Precious Metals Fund	05/29/97	\$181,425	\$182,312	\$208,248
Retailing Fund	07/23/01	\$15,265	\$35,010	\$30,246
Technology Fund	05/02/01	\$39,933	\$59,876	\$59,556
Telecommunications Fund	07/27/01	\$33,760	\$15,444	\$16,917
Transportation Fund	06/11/01	\$38,262	\$15,231	\$30,212
Utilities Fund	05/02/01	\$102,456	\$51,628	\$44,270
Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$77,072	\$38,174	\$28,412
Japan 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$31,919	\$23,234	\$16,830
Commodities Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$137,050	\$50,679	\$38,872
Long/Short Commodities				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Strengthening Dollar 2x				
Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$18,936	\$14,883	\$25,758
Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy				
Fund	09/30/05	\$33,448	\$18,832	\$8,950

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Service Fees Paid For Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Real Estate Fund	10/01/01	\$73,162	\$51,194	\$83,304
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	05/01/02	\$269,377 [†]	\$171,195	\$148,175
Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund	08/18/97	\$117,521	\$71,817	\$88,855
Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund	05/01/03	\$40,758	\$50,922	\$46,601
High Yield Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund***	11/29/05	\$0	\$0	\$0
Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund	05/01/08	**	**	**
Managed Futures Strategy Fund	11/07/08	$\$1,878^{\dagger}$	\$59,549	\$54,215
All-Asset Strategy Conservative Fund****	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Moderate Fund****	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Aggressive Fund****	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$0
Money Market Fund	05/07/97	\$724,076	\$362,354	\$6,541

* The Fund has not yet commenced operations.

** Not in operation for the period indicated.

*** The Advisor has contractually agreed to pay all operating expenses of the Fund, excluding interest expense and taxes (expected to be de minimis), brokerage commissions and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio transactions, short dividend expenses, and extraordinary expenses.

**** The Advisor has contractually agreed to pay all other expenses of the Fund, excluding Acquired Fund fees and expenses, interest expense and taxes (expected to be de minimis), brokerage commissions and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio transactions and extraordinary expenses.

[†] From commencement of operations.

Pursuant to an Accounting Services Agreement, the Servicer serves as Accounting Services Agent and performs certain record keeping and accounting functions for a fee calculated at an annual percentage rate of one-tenth of one percent (0.10%) on the first \$250 million of the average daily net assets, seventy-five-thousandths of one percent (0.075%) on the next \$250 million of the average daily net assets, one-twentieth of one percent (0.05%) on the next \$250 million of the average daily net assets, and one-thirty-third of one percent (0.03%) on the average daily net assets over \$750 million of the Funds. Certain officers and members of the Board of the Trust are also officers and directors of the Servicer.

For the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, the Funds paid the following accounting service fees to the Servicer:

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	0	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2009	0
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$28,766	\$15,462	\$11,932

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2010
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy				
Fund	10/01/01	\$35,846	\$27,530	\$26,339
Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy				
Fund	10/27/06	\$3,845	\$3,105	\$3,807
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$28,239	\$21,215	\$18,080
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$19,252	\$23,122	\$17,340
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse S&P 500 2x				
Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy				
Fund	05/03/04	\$5,622	\$3,970	\$3,917
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®]				
Strategy Fund	05/21/01	\$20,862	\$16,142	\$14,761
Inverse Russell 2000 [®]				
Strategy Fund	05/03/04	\$11,573	\$9,873	\$9,560
Inverse S&P 500 Strategy				
Fund	06/09/97	\$51,301	\$40,562	\$38,614
Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$18,481	\$9,690	\$14,339
Nova Fund	05/07/97	\$55,058	\$39,041	\$40,249
NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	05/07/97	\$54,971	\$49,300	\$47,804
Russell 2000 [®] Fund	*	**	**	**
Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x Strategy				
Fund	10/01/01	\$14,859	\$11,806	\$14,289
S&P 500 Fund	*	**	**	**
S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$23,256	\$20,683	\$30,156
S&P 500 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	\$18,124	\$15,771	\$27,983
S&P MidCap 400 Pure				
Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$23,417	\$26,670	\$37,761
S&P MidCap 400 Pure				
Value Fund	05/03/04	\$12,952	\$15,817	\$24,660
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure				
Growth Fund	05/03/04	\$13,334	\$13,953	\$15,216
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure				
Value Fund	05/03/04	\$12,436	\$19,710	\$21,741
Banking Fund	05/02/01	\$15,155	\$11,386	\$7,025
Basic Materials Fund	05/02/01	\$57,262	\$33,738	\$34,442
Biotechnology Fund	05/02/01	\$21,927	\$21,571	\$16,512
Consumer Products Fund	05/29/01	\$28,699	\$17,072	\$18,164
Electronics Fund	08/03/01	\$3,824	\$17,128	\$12,478
Energy Fund	05/29/01	\$72,852	\$36,198	\$33,404
Energy Services Fund	05/02/01	\$67,135	\$35,748	\$31,052
Financial Services Fund	07/20/01	\$14,173	\$13,191	\$11,056
Health Care Fund	06/19/01	\$36,338	\$24,427	\$19,146
Internet Fund	05/24/01	\$9,753	\$17,654	\$14,910
Leisure Fund	05/22/01	\$7,121	\$6,490	\$13,329
Precious Metals Fund	05/29/97	\$72,570	\$72,925	\$83,298
Retailing Fund	07/23/01	\$6,106	\$14,004	\$12,098

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2008	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2009	Accounting Service Fees Paid for Fiscal Year Ended 2010
Technology Fund	05/02/01	\$15,973	\$23,950	\$23,822
Telecommunications Fund	07/27/01	\$13,504	\$6,178	\$6,767
Transportation Fund	06/11/01	\$15,305	\$6,092	\$12,085
Utilities Fund	05/02/01	\$40,982	\$20,651	\$17,707
Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$30,829	\$15,270	\$11,365
Japan 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	\$12,768	\$9,294	\$6,732
Commodities Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$54,820	\$20,272	\$15,549
Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$7,575	\$5,953	\$10,303
Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	09/30/05	\$13,379	\$7,532	\$3,580
Real Estate Fund	10/01/01	\$29,265	\$20,477	\$33,321
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	05/01/02	\$107,751	\$68,478	\$59,270
Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund	08/18/97	\$58,760	\$35,908	\$44,427
Inverse Government Long Bond Strategy Fund	05/01/03	\$16,303	\$20,369	\$18,640
High Yield Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund	*	**	**	**
Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund***	11/29/05	\$0	\$0	\$0
Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund***	05/01/08	\$0	\$0	\$0
Managed Futures Strategy Fund	11/07/08	\$751 [†]	\$23,819	\$21,686
All-Asset Strategy Conservative Fund****	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Moderate Fund****	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Aggressive Fund****	10/27/06	\$0	\$0	\$0
Money Market Fund	05/07/97	\$333,993	\$287,178	\$240,422

* The Fund has not yet commenced operations.

** Not in operation for the period indicated.

*** The Advisor has contractually agreed to pay all operating expenses of the Fund, excluding interest expense and taxes (expected to be de minimis), brokerage commissions and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio transactions, short dividend expenses, and extraordinary expenses.

**** The Advisor has contractually agreed to pay all other expenses of the Fund, excluding Acquired Fund fees and expenses, interest expense and taxes (expected to be de minimis), brokerage commissions and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio transactions and extraordinary expenses.

[†] From commencement of operations.

Distribution

Pursuant to a distribution agreement between the Trust and the Distributor (the "Distribution Agreement"), the Distributor, located at Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850, serves as distributor for the shares of each Fund under the general

supervision and control of the Board and the officers of the Trust. The Distribution Agreement grants the Distributor the exclusive right to distribute the shares of the Funds. The Distributor is a subsidiary of Security Benefit and an affiliate of the Advisor.

Investor Services Plan

Pursuant to an Investor Services Plan dated December 31, 1998, the Distributor directly, or indirectly through other service providers determined by the Distributor ("Service Providers"), provides investor services to owners of Contracts who, indirectly through insurance company separate accounts, invest in shares of the Funds ("Investors"). Investor services include some or all of the following: printing Fund prospectuses and statements of additional information and mailing them to Investors or to financial advisers who allocate funds for investments in shares of the Funds on behalf of Investors ("Financial Advisors"); forwarding communications from the Funds to Investors or Financial Advisors, including proxy solicitation material and annual and semiannual reports; assistance in facilitating and processing transactions in shares of the Funds in connection with strategic or tactical asset allocation investing; assistance in providing the Funds with advance information on strategic and tactical asset allocation trends and anticipated investment activity in and among the Funds; assisting Investors who wish or need to change Financial Advisors; and providing support services to Financial Advisors, including, but not limited to: (a) providing Financial Advisors with updates on policies and procedures; (b) answering questions of Financial Advisors regarding the Funds' portfolio investments; (c) providing performance information to Financial Advisors regarding the Funds; (d) providing information to Financial Advisors regarding the Funds' investment objectives; (e) providing investor account information to Financial Advisors; and (f) redeeming Fund shares, if necessary, for the payment of Financial Advisor fees.

For these services, the Trust compensates the Distributor at an annual rate not exceeding 0.25% of the Funds' average daily net assets. The Distributor is authorized to use its fee to compensate Services Providers for providing Investor services. The fee will be paid from the assets of the Funds and will be calculated and accrued daily and paid within fifteen (15) days of the end of each month.

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Investor Service Fees Paid (%)	Investor Service Fees Paid (\$)
Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$29,830
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$65,849
Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	10/27/06	0.25%	\$9,517
S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$45,200
Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$43,351
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x Strategy			
Fund	*	0.25%	**
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] 2x Strategy Fund	*	0.25%	**
Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy Fund	*	0.25%	**
Inverse Mid-Cap Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$9,793
Inverse NASDAQ-100 [®] Strategy Fund	05/21/01	0.25%	\$36,903
Inverse Russell 2000 [®] Strategy Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$23,901
Inverse S&P 500 Strategy Fund	06/09/97	0.25%	\$96,537
Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$35,849
Nova Fund	05/07/97	0.25%	\$100,624
NASDAQ-100 [®] Fund	05/07/97	0.25%	\$119,512
Russell 2000 [®] Fund	*	0.25%	**
Russell 2000 [®] 1.5x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$35,722
S&P 500 Fund	*	0.25%	**

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, the Funds paid the following fees pursuant to the Investor Services Plan:

Fund Name	Fund Inception Date	Investor Service Fees Paid (%)	Investor Service Fees Paid (\$)
S&P 500 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$75,390
S&P 500 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$69,958
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$94,403
S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$61,650
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$38,042
S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Value Fund	05/03/04	0.25%	\$54,351
Banking Fund	05/02/01	0.25%	\$17,563
Basic Materials Fund	05/02/01	0.25%	\$86,105
Biotechnology Fund	05/02/01	0.25%	\$41,281
Consumer Products Fund	05/29/01	0.25%	\$45,410
Electronics Fund	08/03/01	0.25%	\$31,195
Energy Fund	05/29/01	0.25%	\$83,510
Energy Services Fund	05/02/01	0.25%	\$77,631
Financial Services Fund	07/20/01	0.25%	\$27,639
Health Care Fund	06/19/01	0.25%	\$47,865
Internet Fund	05/24/01	0.25%	\$37,275
Leisure Fund	05/22/01	0.25%	\$33,323
Precious Metals Fund	05/29/97	0.25%	\$208,248
Retailing Fund	07/23/01	0.25%	\$30,246
Technology Fund	05/02/01	0.25%	\$59,556
Telecommunications Fund	07/27/01	0.25%	\$16,917
Transportation Fund	06/11/01	0.25%	\$30,211
Utilities Fund	05/02/01	0.25%	\$44,270
Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$28,412
Japan 2x Strategy Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$16,830
Commodities Strategy Fund	09/30/05	0.25%	\$38,872
Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund	*	0.25%	**
Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	09/30/05	0.25%	\$25,758
Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Fund	09/30/05	0.25%	\$8,950
Real Estate Fund	10/01/01	0.25%	\$83,304
U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund	05/01/02	0.25%	\$148,175
Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy			
Fund	08/18/97	0.25%	\$111,068
Inverse Government Long Bond			
Strategy Fund	05/01/03	0.25%	\$46,601
High Yield Strategy Fund	*	0.25%	**
Inverse High Yield Strategy Fund	*	0.25%	**
Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund***	11/29/05	0.25%	\$0
Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund	05/01/08	0.25%	\$0
Managed Futures Strategy Fund	11/07/08	0.25%	\$54,215
All-Asset Strategy Conservative Fund****	10/27/06	0.25%	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Moderate Fund****	10/27/06	0.25%	\$0
All-Asset Strategy Aggressive Fund****	10/27/06	0.25%	\$0
Money Market Fund	05/07/97	0.25%	\$0

* The Fund has not yet commenced operations.

** Not in operation for the period indicated.

*** The Advisor has contractually agreed to pay all operating expenses of the Fund, excluding interest expense and taxes (expected to be de minimis), brokerage commissions and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio transactions, short dividend expenses, and extraordinary expenses.

- **** The Advisor has contractually agreed to pay all other expenses of the Fund, excluding Acquired Fund fees and expenses, interest expense and taxes (expected to be de minimis), brokerage commissions and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio transactions and extraordinary expenses.
- [†] From commencement of operations.

Other Distribution or Service Arrangements — The Advisor, the Distributor or their affiliates, out of their own resources and not out of Fund assets (*i.e.*, without additional cost to the Funds or their shareholders), may provide additional cash payments or non-cash compensation to some, but not all, broker/dealers and other financial intermediaries (including payments to affiliates of the Advisor or Distributor) who sell shares of the Funds or render investor services to Fund shareholders (directly or indirectly via sales of variable insurance contracts or the provision of services in connection with retirement plans). Such payments and compensation are in addition to any sales charges paid by investors or Rule 12b-1 plan fees, service fees and other fees paid, directly or indirectly, by the Funds to such brokers and other financial intermediaries. These arrangements are sometimes referred to as "revenue sharing" arrangements. Revenue sharing arrangements are not financed by the Funds, and thus, do not result in increased Fund expenses. They are not reflected in the fees and expenses listed in the fees and expenses of the Funds' Prospectus, and they do not change the price paid by investors for the purchase of a Fund's shares or the amount received by a shareholder as proceeds from the redemption of Fund shares.

Such compensation may be paid to intermediaries that provide services to the Funds and/or shareholders in the Funds, including (without limitation) shareholder servicing, marketing support and/or access to sales meetings, sales representatives and management representatives of the intermediary. Such compensation may also be paid to intermediaries for inclusion of the Funds on a sales list, including a preferred or select sales list, in other sales programs, or as an expense reimbursement or compensation in cases where the intermediary provides services to Fund shareholders. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Distributor and other parties may pay or allow other incentives and compensation to such financial intermediaries. The Distributor generally periodically assesses the advisability of continuing to make these payments.

These payments may take a variety of forms, including (without limitation) compensation for sales, "trail" fees for shareholder servicing and maintenance of investor accounts, and finder's fees. Revenue sharing payments may be structured: (i) as a percentage of net sales; (ii) as a percentage of net assets; and/or (iii) as a fixed dollar amount.

As of the date of this SAI, the Distributor and/or Advisor have revenue sharing arrangements with the following financial intermediaries, pursuant to which the Distributor and/or Advisor pay the following fees, based on the assets invested in the Funds, for services provided to the Rydex Fund complex, including Rydex Funds and share classes of Rydex Funds not offered in this SAI:

Financial Intermediary	Payments During Last Fiscal Year
Charles Schwab & Co., Inc. (Schwab)	\$3,307,273
National Financial Services LLC (NFS)	\$3,243,504
Nationwide	\$994,062
E*Trade	\$122,519
Prudential Securities Inc./Wachovia Securities, LLC/Wells Fargo Investments LLC	\$304,926
Prudential	\$269,592
Citigroup Global Markets Inc.	\$171,914

Financial Intermediary	Payments During Last Fiscal Year
Merrill Lynch & Co, Inc.	\$37,802
Pershing LLC	\$296,562
UBS Financial	\$45,306
TD Ameritrade	\$173,890
Morgan Stanley & Co., Incorporated	\$252,386
Security Benefit Corporation	\$1,436,458
LPL Financial Corporation	\$135,333
Ceros Financial Services, Inc.	\$640,023
Raymond James Financial, Inc.	\$265
Jefferson National Securities Corporation	\$127,016
Keyport	\$1,482
Keyport Benefit	\$141
GE Life	\$6,521
Lincoln Benefit	\$4,821
Sun Life	\$696
SAGE Life	\$1,929
Penn Mutual	\$396
Phoenix Life	\$23,071

The Distributor may enter into revenue sharing arrangements with other financial intermediaries and may modify existing revenue sharing arrangements with the intermediaries indicated above.

In addition, while the Distributor typically pays most of the sales charge applicable to the sale of Fund shares to brokers and other financial intermediaries through which purchases are made, the Distributor may, on occasion, pay the entire sales charge.

From time to time, the Distributor and its affiliates may also pay non-cash compensation to brokers and other financial intermediaries in the form of, for example: (i) occasional gifts; (ii) occasional meals, tickets or other entertainment; and/or (iii) sponsorship support of regional or national events. For example, representatives of the Distributor visit brokers and other financial intermediaries on a regular basis to educate them about the Funds and to encourage the sale of Fund shares to their clients. The costs and expenses associated with these efforts may include travel, lodging, sponsorship at educational seminars and conferences, entertainment and meals to the extent permitted by law.

The compensation or reimbursement received by brokers and other financial intermediaries through sales charges, fees payable from the Funds, and/or revenue sharing arrangements for selling shares of the Funds may be more or less than the overall compensation or reimbursement on similar or other products and may influence your broker or other financial intermediary to present and recommend the Funds over other investment options available in the marketplace. In addition, depending on the arrangements in place at any particular time, your broker or other financial intermediary may have a financial incentive for recommending a particular class of Fund shares over other share classes.

Shareholders may obtain more information about these arrangements, including the conflicts of interests that such arrangements may create, from their brokers and other financial intermediaries and should so

inquire if they would like additional information. A shareholder may ask his/her broker or financial intermediary how he/she will be compensated for investments made in the Funds.

Although the Funds may use financial firms that sell Fund shares to effect transactions for each Fund's portfolio, the Advisor will not consider the sale of Fund shares as a factor when choosing financial firms to effect those transactions.

Costs and Expenses

Each Fund bears all expenses of its operations other than those assumed by the Advisor or the Servicer. Fund expenses include: the management fee; the servicing fee (including administrative, transfer agent, and shareholder servicing fees); custodian and accounting fees and expenses; legal and auditing fees; securities valuation expenses; fidelity bonds and other insurance premiums; expenses of preparing and printing prospectuses, confirmations, proxy statements, and shareholder reports and notices; registration fees and expenses; proxy and annual meeting expenses, if any; all federal, state, and local taxes (including, without limitation, stamp, excise, income, and franchise taxes); organizational costs; the costs and expenses of redeeming shares of a Fund; fees and expenses paid to any securities pricing organization; dues and expenses associated with membership in any mutual fund organization; and costs for incoming telephone WATTS lines. In addition, each of the Funds pays an equal portion of the trustee fees and expenses for attendance at Board meetings for the Board members who are not affiliated with, or interested persons of, the Advisor.

Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery

The Advisor, the Distributor and the Servicer have developed a joint Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery Program (the "Program") that is designed to minimize the disruption of normal business operations in the event of a disaster. While the Advisor, Distributor and Servicer believe that the Program is comprehensive and should enable them to survive a disaster and reestablish normal business operations in a timely manner, under certain unusual or unexpected circumstances the Advisor, Distributor and/or Servicer could be prevented or hindered from providing services to the Funds for extended periods of time. These circumstances may include, without limitation, acts of God, acts of government in its sovereign or contractual capacity, any act of declared or undeclared war or of a public enemy (including acts of terrorism), power shortages or failures, utility or communication failure or delays, labor disputes, strikes, shortages, supply shortages, system failures or malfunctions. Under each of the Advisor's, Distributor's and Servicer's agreement with the Trust, absent willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence on the part of each of the Advisor, Distributor or Servicer, or the reckless disregard of their respective obligations, the Advisor, Distributor and Servicer generally will not be liable for any related losses to the Funds' shareholders as a result of such an occurrence.

CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES

For a list of the control persons and principal holders of securities of each Fund as of April 1, 2011, please see Appendix C to this SAI.

DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE

The following information supplements and should be read in conjunction with the section in the Prospectus entitled "Calculating Net Asset Value." The NAV of a Fund serves as the basis for the purchase and redemption price of that Fund's shares. The NAV of a Fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the Fund's securities plus the value of its other assets, less all liabilities, by the number of outstanding shares of the Fund. For the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, each Fund's assets consist primarily of the Underlying Funds, which are valued at their respective NAVs. The NAV of each underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calculated by dividing the market value of the underlying fund is calcul

fund's securities plus the value of its other assets, less all liabilities, by the number of outstanding shares of the underlying fund. If market quotations are not readily available, a security will be valued at fair value by the Advisor using methods established or ratified by the Board.

Options on securities and indices purchased by a Fund generally are valued at their last bid price in the case of exchange-traded options or, in the case of options traded in the OTC market, the average of the last bid price as obtained from two or more dealers unless there is only one dealer, in which case that dealer's price is used. Futures contracts and options on futures contracts are valued at the last trade price prior to the end of a Fund's pricing cycle.

Each Asset Allocation Fund and the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund generally values shares of the Underlying Funds at their NAV and other investments at market prices. Similarly, Funds that are party to a structured note, will regularly value their investments in such structured notes at fair value and other investments at market prices.

The International Equity Funds will generally value their assets at fair value because of the time difference between the close of the relevant foreign exchanges and the time the Funds price their shares at the close of the NYSE. Such valuation will attempt to reflect the U.S. financial markets' perceptions and trading activity related to the Funds' assets since the calculation of the closing level of the Funds' respective underlying indices. The Nikkei 225 Stock Average is determined in the early morning (2:00 a.m., U.S. Eastern Time) prior to the opening of the NYSE. The STOXX 50 IndexSM is determined in the mid-morning (approximately 10:30 a.m.) U.S. ET, prior to the closing of the NYSE. Under fair value pricing, the values assigned to a Fund's securities may not be the quoted or published prices of those securities on their primary markets or exchanges.

OTC securities held by a Fund shall be valued at the NASDAQ Official Closing Price ("NOCP") on the valuation date or, if no NOCP is reported, the last reported bid price is used, and quotations shall be taken from the market/exchange where the security is primarily traded. Securities listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market and Nasdaq Global Market shall be valued at the NOCP; which may differ from the last sales price reported. The portfolio securities of a Fund that are listed on national exchanges are taken at the last sales price of such securities on such exchange; if no sales price is reported, the last reported bid price is used. For valuation purposes, all assets and liabilities initially expressed in foreign currency values will be converted into U.S. Dollar values at the rate at which local currencies can be sold to buy U.S. Dollars as last quoted by any recognized dealer. If these quotations are not available, the rate of exchange will be determined in good faith by the Advisor based on guidelines adopted by the Board. Dividend income and other distributions are recorded on the ex-dividend date, except for certain dividends from foreign securities which are recorded as soon as the Trust is informed after the ex-dividend date.

The value of domestic equity index and credit default swap agreements entered into by the Funds is accounted for using the unrealized gain or loss on the agreements that is determined by marking the agreements to the last quoted value of the index that the swap pertains to, at 10:45 a.m., Eastern Time, for the morning NAV, and at the close of the NYSE, usually 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time, for the afternoon NAV. The swap's market value is then adjusted to include dividends accrued, financing charges and/or interest associated with the swap agreement. The value of foreign equity index and currency index swap agreements that is determined by marking the agreements to the price at which orders are being filled at the close of the NYSE, usually 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time. In the event that no order is filled at 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time, the Fund values the swap based on a quote provided by a dealer in accordance with the fund's pricing procedures. The swap's market value is then adjusted to include dividends accrued, financing charges and/or interest associated with the swap agreements.

Illiquid securities, securities for which reliable quotations or pricing services are not readily available, and all other assets will be valued either at the average of the last bid price of the securities obtained from two or more dealers or otherwise at their respective fair value as determined in good faith by, or under procedures established by the Board. The Board has adopted fair valuation procedures for the Funds and has delegated responsibility for fair value determinations to the Fair Valuation Committee which consists of members of the Advisor and the Servicer. The members of the Fair Valuation Committee report, as necessary, to the Board regarding portfolio valuation determination. The Board, from time to time, will review these methods of valuation and will recommend changes which may be necessary to assure that the investments of the Funds are valued at fair value.

The Money Market Fund will utilize the amortized cost method in valuing its portfolio securities for purposes of determining the NAV of its shares even though the portfolio securities may increase or decrease in market value, generally, in connection with changes in interest rates. The amortized cost method of valuation involves valuing a security at its cost adjusted by a constant amortization to maturity of any discount or premium, regardless of the impact of fluctuating interest rates on the market value of the instrument while this method provides certainty in valuation, this method may result in periods during which value, as determined by amortized cost, is higher or lower than the price the Money Market Fund would receive if this Fund sold the instrument. During such periods, the yield to investors in the Money Market Fund may differ somewhat from that obtained in a similar company which uses mark-to-market values for all its portfolio securities. For example, if the use of amortized cost resulted in a lower (higher) aggregate portfolio value on a particular day, a prospective investor in the Money Market Fund would be able to obtain a somewhat higher (lower) yield than would result from investment in such a similar company and existing investors would receive less (more) investment income. The purpose of this method of calculation is to facilitate the maintenance of a constant NAV of \$1.00.

The Money Market Fund's use of the amortized cost method is permitted pursuant to Rule 2a-7 under the 1940 Act (the "Rule"). The Rule requires that the Money Market Fund limit its investments to U.S. Dollar-denominated instruments that meet the Rule's quality, maturity and diversification requirements. The Rule also requires the Money Market Fund to maintain a dollar-weighted average portfolio maturity of not more than sixty days and precludes the purchase of any instrument with a remaining maturity of more than 397 days (about 13 months).

The Money Market Fund may only purchase "Eligible Securities." Eligible Securities are securities which: (a) have remaining maturities of 397 days (about 13 months) or less; (b) either (i) are rated in the two highest short-term rating categories by any two nationally-recognized statistical rating organizations ("NRSROs") that have issued a short-term rating with respect to the security or class of debt obligations of the issuer, or (ii) if only one NRSRO has issued a short-term rating with respect to the security, then by that NRSRO; (c) were long-term securities at the time of issuance whose issuers have outstanding short-term debt obligations which are comparable in priority and security and has a ratings as specified in (b) above; or (d) if no rating is assigned by any NRSRO as provided in (b) and (c) above, the unrated securities are determined by the Board to be of comparable quality to any rated securities.

As permitted by the Rule, the Board has delegated to the Advisor, subject to the Board's oversight pursuant to guidelines and procedures adopted by the Board, the authority to determine which securities present minimal credit risks and which unrated securities are comparable in quality to rated securities.

If the Board determines that it is no longer in the best interests of the Money Market Fund and its shareholders to maintain a stable price of \$1.00 per share, or if the Board believes that maintaining such price no longer reflects a market-based NAV, the Board has the right to change from an amortized cost

basis of valuation to valuation based on market quotations. The Money Market Fund will notify shareholders of any such change.

PURCHASE AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES

Suspension of the Right of Redemption

The Funds may suspend the right of redemption or the date of payment: (i) for any period during which the NYSE is closed (other than customary weekend or holiday closings), or trading is restricted; (ii) for any period during which an emergency exists so that disposal of Fund investments or the determination of its NAV is not reasonably practicable; or (iii) for such other periods as the SEC, by order, may permit for the protection of Fund investors. In cases where Nasdaq, the CME, Chicago Board Options Exchange ("CBOE"), CBOT, or any foreign market where the Funds' securities trade, as appropriate, is closed or trading is restricted, a Fund may ask the SEC to permit the right to redemption to be suspended. On any day that any of the securities exchanges on which the Funds' securities trade close early (such as on days in advance of holidays generally observed by participants in these markets), or as permitted by the SEC, the right is reserved to advance the time on that day by which purchase and redemption orders must be received. Any order received after that time will receive the next business day's NAV. In addition, the Money Market Fund may rely on Rule 22e-3 of the 1940 Act to suspend redemptions and postpone payment of redemption proceeds in order to facilitate an orderly liquidation of the Fund.

Holidays

The NYSE, the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, the Nasdaq, the CME, the CBOT, and other U.S. exchanges are closed on weekends and on the following holidays: (i) New Year's Day, Martin Luther King Jr. Day, Presidents' Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day; and (ii) the preceding Friday if any of these holidays falls on a Saturday, or the subsequent Monday if any of these holidays falls on a Sunday. Although the Trust expects the same holiday schedules to be observed in the future, each of the aforementioned exchanges may modify its holiday schedule at any time. In addition, the U.S. Government Bond Market is closed on Columbus Day and Veterans' Day, and will likely close early the business day before New Year's Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Thanksgiving (day after), and Christmas, as recommended by the Bond Market Association.

The national Japanese holidays affecting the relevant securities markets in Japan are as follows: New Year's Day; Coming-of-Age Day; National Foundation Day; Vernal Equinox Day; Greenery Day; Constitution Memorial Day; Children's Day: Marine Day; Respect-of-the-Aged Day: Autumnal Equinox Day; Health-Sports Day; Culture Day; Labor Thanksgiving Day; and Emperor's Birthday. Although the Trust expects this same holiday schedule to be observed in the future, the Japanese exchange may modify its holiday schedule at any time.

National holidays in the various European countries will also affect the relevant European securities markets. Due to the variety of holidays in each EU country as well as Switzerland, those holidays are not listed here.

Redemptions In-Kind

The Trust intends to pay your redemption proceeds in cash. However, under unusual conditions that make the payment in cash unwise (and for the protection of the remaining shareholders of a Fund) the Trust reserves the right to pay all, or part, of your redemption proceeds in liquid securities with a market value equal to the redemption price (redemption in-kind). The Trust has elected to be governed by Rule 18f-1 under the 1940 Act under which the Trust is obligated to redeem shares for any one shareholder in cash only up to the lesser of \$250,000 or 1% of a Fund's NAV during any 90-day period. Although it is

highly unlikely that your shares would ever actually be redeemed in kind, you would probably have to pay brokerage costs to sell the securities distributed to you.

DIVIDENDS, DISTRIBUTIONS, AND TAXES

Dividends and Distributions

Dividends from net investment income and any distributions of net realized capital gains from each of the Funds will be distributed as described in the Funds' Prospectus under "Dividends and Distributions." Normally, all such distributions of a Fund will automatically be reinvested without charge in additional shares of the same Fund.

The Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund and Money Market Fund intend to declare dividends daily from net investment income (and net short-term capital gains, if any) and distribute such dividends monthly. Net income, for dividend purposes, includes accrued interest and accretion of original issue and market discount, plus or minus any short-term gains or losses realized on sales of portfolio securities, less the amortization of market premium and the estimated expenses of the Funds. Net income will be calculated immediately prior to the determination of NAV of the Government Long Bond 1.2x Strategy Fund and Money Market Fund.

The Board may revise the dividend policy, or postpone the payment of dividends, if the Money Market Fund should have or anticipate any large unexpected expense, loss, or fluctuation in net assets which, in the opinion of the Board, might have a significant adverse effect on shareholders of the Money Market Fund. On occasion, in order to maintain a constant \$1.00 NAV for the Money Market Fund, the Board may direct that the number of outstanding shares of the Money Market Fund be reduced in each shareholder's account. Such reduction may result in taxable income to a shareholder of the Money Market Fund in excess of the net increase (*i.e.*, dividends, less such reduction), if any, in the shareholder's account for a period of time. Furthermore, such reduction may be realized as a capital loss when the shares are liquidated.

With respect to the investment by a Fund in U.S. Treasury zero coupon bonds and other zero coupon securities, a portion of the difference between the issue price of zero coupon securities and the face value of such securities (the "original issue discount") is considered to be income to the Fund each year, even though the Fund will not receive cash interest payments from these securities. This original issue discount (imputed income) will comprise a part of the investment company taxable income of such Fund which must be distributed to shareholders of the Fund in order to maintain the qualification of the Fund as regulated investment companies for tax purposes. Because the Fund distributes all of its net investment income to its shareholders, the Fund may have to sell Fund securities to distribute such imputed income which may occur at a time when the Advisor would not have chosen to sell such securities and which may result in taxable gain or loss. The tax rules applicable to regulated investment companies are described below.

Federal Tax Treatment of Dividends and Distributions

The following is only a summary of certain additional federal income tax considerations generally affecting the Funds and their shareholders that are not described in the Prospectus. No attempt is made to present a detailed explanation of the federal, state, local or foreign tax treatment of the Funds or their shareholders, and the discussion here and in the Prospectus is not intended to be a substitute for careful tax planning.

The following general discussion of certain federal income tax consequences is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") and the regulations issued thereunder as in effect on the date of this SAI. New legislation, as well as administrative changes or court decisions, may

significantly change the conclusions expressed herein, and may have a retroactive effect with respect to the transactions contemplated herein.

Shares of the Funds will be purchased by life insurance companies for their separate accounts under variable annuity contracts and variable life insurance policies and by other entities under qualified pension and retirement plans. Under the provisions of the Code currently in effect, net income and net realized capital gains of the Funds are not currently taxable when left to accumulate within a variable annuity contract or variable life insurance policy or under a qualified pension or retirement plan.

For information on federal income taxation of a life insurance company with respect to its receipt of distributions from a Fund and federal income taxation of owners of the company's variable annuity contracts or variable life insurance policies, refer to the life insurance company's variable annuity contract or variable life insurance prospectus. You should consult with your tax adviser regarding the federal, state and local tax treatment of withdrawals or distributions from your qualified pension or retirement plan.

Section 817(h) Diversification

Section 817(h) of the Code requires that the assets of each Fund be adequately diversified so that insurance companies that invest in their shares, and not variable annuity contract owners, are considered the owners of the shares for federal income tax purposes. Each Fund ordinarily must satisfy the diversification requirements within one year after contract owner funds are first allocated to the particular Fund. In order to meet the diversification requirements of regulations issued under Section 817(h), each Fund will meet the following test: no more than 55% of the assets will be invested in any one investment; no more than 70% of the assets will be invested in any two investments; no more than 80% of the assets will be invested in any three investments; and no more than 90% will be invested in any four investments. Each Fund must meet the above diversification requirements within 30 days of the end of each calendar quarter.

The Treasury Department has indicated that in regulations or revenue rulings under Section 817(d) (relating to the definition of a variable contract), it will provide guidance on the extent to which Contract owners may direct their investments to particular subaccounts without being treated as owners of the underlying shares. It is possible that when such regulations or rulings are issued, contracts may need to be modified to comply with them.

The Internal Revenue Service has issued Revenue Ruling 2003-91 in which it ruled that the ability to choose among 20 subaccounts and make not more than one transfer per month without charge did not result in the owner of a contract being treated as the owner of the assets in the subaccount under the investment control doctrine. The ownership rights under the contracts are similar to, but different in certain respects from, those described by the IRS in Revenue Ruling 2003-91 and other rulings in which it was determined that contract owners were not owners of the subaccount assets. Although we do not believe this to be the case, these differences could result in contract owners being treated as the owners of the assets of the subaccounts under the contracts. We, therefore, reserve the right to modify the contracts as necessary to attempt to prevent the owners of the contracts from being considered the owners of a pro rata share of the assets of the subaccounts under the contracts.

Regulated Investment Company Status

Each of the Funds intends to seek to qualify for, and elect to be treated as a Regulated Investment Company ("RIC") under the Internal Revenue Code. As a RIC, a Fund would not be subject to federal income taxes on the net investment income and net realized capital gains that the Fund distributes to the Fund's shareholders.

Accordingly, each Fund must, among other requirements, receive at least 90% of the Fund's gross income each year from dividends, interest, payments with respect to securities loans, gains from the sale or other disposition of stock, securities or foreign currencies, or other income derived with respect to the Fund's investments in stock, securities, and foreign currencies, and net income derived from an interest in a qualified publicly traded partnership (the "90% Test"). A second requirement for qualification as a RIC is that a Fund must diversify its holdings so that, at the end of each fiscal quarter of the Fund's taxable year: (a) at least 50% of the market value of the Fund's total assets is represented by cash and cash items, U.S. government securities, securities of other RICs, and other securities, with these other securities limited, in respect to any one issuer, to an amount not greater than 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets or 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer; and (b) not more than 25% of the value of its total assets are invested in the securities (other than U.S. government securities or securities of other RICs) of any one issuer or two or more issuers which the Fund controls and which are engaged in the same, similar, or related trades or businesses, or the securities of one or more qualified publicly traded partnership (the "Asset Test"). Income and gains from transactions in commodities such as precious metals and minerals will not qualify as gross income from "securities" for purposes of the 90% test. The Precious Metals Fund, therefore, intends to restrict its investment in precious metals and in precious minerals to avoid a violation of the 90% Test. Similarly, each Fund intends to restrict its investment in pooled investment vehicles (described above) which hold commodities, such as gold or oil, to avoid a violation of the 90% Test.

In addition, each Fund must distribute at least 90% of its investment company taxable income (which generally includes dividends, taxable interest, and the excess of net short-term capital gains over net long-term capital losses less operating expenses, but determined without any deduction for dividends paid to shareholders) and at least 90% of its net tax-exempt interest income, if any, for each tax year to its shareholders. If a Fund meets all of the RIC requirements, it will not be subject to federal income tax on any of its net investment income or capital gains that it distributes to shareholders. The Board reserves the right not to maintain the qualification of a Fund as a RIC if it determines such course of action to be beneficial to shareholders.

Although each Fund intends to distribute substantially all of its net investment income and may distribute its capital gains for any taxable year, each Fund will be subject to federal income taxation to the extent any such income or gains are not distributed.

If the Fund fails to satisfy the qualifying income in any taxable year, the Fund may be eligible for relief provisions if the failures are due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect and if a penalty tax is paid with respect to each failure to satisfy the applicable requirements. If these relief provisions are not available to the Fund for any year in which it fails to qualify as a RIC, all of its taxable income will be subject to tax at regular corporate rates without any deduction for distributions to shareholders, and its distributions (including capital gains distributions) generally will be taxable as ordinary income dividends to its shareholders, subject to the dividends received deduction for corporate shareholders and lower tax rates on qualified dividend income for individual shareholders. In addition, the Fund could be required to recognize unrealized gains, pay substantial taxes and interest and make substantial distributions before re-qualifying as a RIC. In addition, if a Fund fails to qualify as a RIC, it may affect the ability of an insurance company segregated asset accounts to meet the diversification test under Section 817(h) of the Internal Revenue Code described above.

Federal Excise Tax

Generally, a RIC must distribute substantially all of its ordinary income and capital gains in accordance with a calendar year distribution requirement in order to avoid a nondeductible 4% excise tax. However, the excise tax does not apply to a RIC whose only shareholders are certain tax-exempt trusts or segregated asset accounts of life insurance companies held in connection with variable contracts. In

order to avoid this excise tax, each Fund intends to qualify for this exemption or to make its distributions in accordance with the calendar year.

Investment in Certain Complex Securities

A Fund may invest in complex securities such as equity options, index options, repurchase agreements, foreign currency contracts, hedges and swaps, and futures contracts. These investments may be subject to numerous special and complex tax rules. These rules could affect whether gains and losses recognized by a Fund are treated as ordinary income or capital gain, accelerate the recognition of income to a Fund and/or defer a Fund's ability to recognize losses. In turn, those rules may affect the amount, timing or character of the income distributed by a Fund. A Fund may be subject to foreign withholding taxes on income it may earn from investing in foreign securities, which may reduce the return on such investments.

With respect to investments in zero coupon securities which are sold at original issue discount and thus do not make periodic cash interest payments, a Fund will be required to include as part of its current income the imputed interest on such obligations even though the Fund has not received any interest payments on such obligations during that period. Because each Fund distributes all of its net investment income to its shareholders, a Fund may have to sell Fund securities to distribute such imputed income which may occur at a time when the Advisor would not have chosen to sell such securities and which may result in taxable gain or loss.

If a call option written by a Fund expires, the amount of the premium received by a Fund for the option will be short-term capital gain to the Fund. If such an option is closed by a Fund, any gain or loss realized by a Fund as a result of the closing purchase transaction will be short-term capital gain or loss. If the holder of a call option exercises the holder's right under the option, any gain or loss realized by a Fund upon the sale of the underlying security or underlying futures contract pursuant to such exercise will be short-term or long-term capital gain or loss to a Fund depending on the Fund's holding period for the underlying futures contract.

With respect to call options purchased by a Fund, a Fund will realize short-term or long-term capital gain or loss if such option is sold and will realize short-term or long-term capital loss if the option is allowed to expire depending on the Fund's holding period for the call option. If such a call option is exercised, the amount paid by the Fund for the option will be added to the basis of the stock or futures contract so acquired.

Each Fund has available to it a number of elections under the Internal Revenue Code concerning the treatment of option transactions for tax purposes. A Fund will utilize the tax treatment that, in a Fund's judgment, will be most favorable to a majority of investors in the Fund. Taxation of these transactions will vary according to the elections made by a Fund. These tax considerations may have an impact on investment decisions made by a Fund.

Special Rule Applicable to Investments in REITs

Under a notice issued by the IRS and Treasury regulations that have yet to be issued but may apply retroactively, a portion of a Fund's income (including income allocated to a Fund from a REIT or other pass-through entity) that is attributable to a residual interest in real estate mortgage conduits ("REMICs") or taxable mortgage pools ("TMPs") (referred to in the Internal Revenue Code as an "excess inclusion") will be subject to federal income tax in all events. This notice also provides, and the regulations are expected to provide, that excess inclusion income of a RIC will be allocated to shareholders in proportion to the dividends received by such shareholders, with the same consequences as if the shareholders held the related residual interest directly. As a result, a life insurance company separate account funding a variable contract may be taxed currently to the extent of its share of a Fund's

excess inclusion income, as described below. Although the Funds do not expect to invest in REITs which pass through excess inclusion income, they may make such investments and may need to make certain elections to either specially allocate such tax to a Fund's shareholders or to pay the tax at the Fund level.

Special Considerations Applicable to Certain Domestic Equity Funds, Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, Fixed Income Funds, and Commodities Strategy Fund and Alternative Funds, Specialty Funds, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, Certain of the Underlying Funds

As described above, gains from the sale or other disposition of foreign currencies and other income (including but not limited to gains from options, futures or forward contracts) derived from investing in stock, securities, or foreign currencies generally are included as qualifying income in applying the 90% Test. It should be noted, however, that for purposes of the 90% Test, the Secretary of the Treasury is authorized to issue regulations that would exclude from qualifying income foreign currency gains which are not directly related to the RIC's principal business of investing in stock or securities (or options and futures with respect to stock or securities). No regulations have been issued pursuant to this authorization. It is possible, however, that such regulations may be issued in the future. If such future regulations were applied to certain Funds, such as the Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy and Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Funds, it is possible that the amount of their qualifying income would no longer satisfy the 90% Test and the Funds would fail to qualify as RICs.

It is also possible that the Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy and Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Funds' strategy of investing in foreign currency-related financial instruments might cause the Funds to fail to satisfy the Asset Test, resulting in their failure to qualify as RICs. Failure of the Asset Test might result from a determination by the Internal Revenue Service that financial instruments in which the Funds invest are not securities. Moreover, even if the financial instruments are treated as securities, a determination by the Internal Revenue Service regarding the identity of the issuers of the securities or the fair market values of the securities that differs from the determinations made by the Funds could result in the failure by the Funds to diversify their investments in a manner necessary to satisfy the Asset Test. The tax treatment of a Fund and its shareholders in the event the Fund fails to qualify as a RIC is described above under "Regulated Investment Company Status."

In general, with respect to the U.S. Long Short Momentum Fund, Sector Funds, International Equity Funds, and in the case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, certain of the Underlying Funds, each Fund gains from "foreign currencies" and from foreign currency options, foreign currency futures, and forward foreign exchange contracts ("forward contracts") relating to investments in stock, securities, or foreign currencies should be qualifying income for purposes of determining whether the Fund qualifies as a RIC. It is currently unclear, however, who will be treated as the issuer of a foreign currency instrument for purposes of the RIC diversification requirements applicable to a Fund.

Special Considerations Applicable to the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund and in the Case of the Alternative Strategies Allocation Fund and Asset Allocation Funds, Certain of the Underlying Funds

One of the requirements for qualification as a regulated investment company (a "RIC") under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code is that the Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund and Managed Futures Strategy Fund each derive at least 90% of its gross income for each taxable year from dividends, interest, payments with respect to certain securities loans, and gains from the sale or other disposition of stock, securities or foreign currencies, or other income derived with respect to its business of investing in such stock, securities or currencies ("Qualifying Income"). As described in the Funds' Prospectus, each Fund currently gains a portion of its exposure to the

commodities markets by entering into swap agreements on commodities indexes, commodity-linked derivative instruments, including options, futures contracts, options on futures contracts and commodity-linked structured notes.

The status of certain commodities-based swap contracts and other commodity-linked derivative instruments under tests to qualify as a RIC under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code has been addressed in Revenue Ruling 2006-1 and Revenue Ruling 2006-31 which provide that income from certain commodity-linked swaps will not be considered Qualifying Income for purposes of the 90% Test. The Funds will therefore restrict their income from commodity-linked swaps (when combined with its other investments that produce non-qualifying income) to be less than 10 percent of each Fund's gross income.

The Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund have received a private letter ruling from the Internal Revenue Service that concludes that certain commodities-linked notes held by such Funds will produce Qualifying Income for purposes of the 90% Test. The Advisor, therefore, believes it can continue to successfully operate these Funds in a manner consistent with each Fund's current investment objective by investing in certain commodities-linked structured notes.

The Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund each intends to invest up to 25% of its assets in its respective Subsidiary, which is expected to provide the Funds with exposure to the commodities markets within the limitations of the federal tax requirement under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code. The Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund have received a private letter ruling from the IRS that concludes that the income they receive from their respective Subsidiaries will constitute qualifying income for purposes of Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code.

The Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund, each intend to invest in their wholly-owned Subsidiary in order to obtain exposure to certain commodities investments. Each Subsidiary is classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. A foreign corporation, such as the Subsidiaries, will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income taxation unless they are deemed to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business. It is expected that the Subsidiaries will conduct their activities in a manner so as to meet the requirements of a safe harbor under Section 864(b)(2) of the Internal Revenue Code (the "Safe Harbor") pursuant to which each Subsidiary, provided it is not a dealer in stocks, securities or commodities, may engage in the following activities without being deemed to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business: (1) trading in stocks or securities (including contracts or options to buy or sell securities) for its own account; and (2) trading, for its own account, in commodities that are "of a kind customarily dealt in on an organized commodity exchange" if the transaction is of a kind customarily consummated at such place. Thus, the Subsidiaries' securities and commodities trading activities should not constitute a U.S. trade or business. However, if certain of the Subsidiaries' activities were determined not to be of the type described in the Safe Harbor or if the Subsidiaries' gains are attributable to investments in securities that constitute U.S. real property interests (which is not expected), then the activities of the Subsidiaries may constitute a U.S. trade or business, or be taxed as such.

In general, a foreign corporation that does not conduct a U.S. trade or business is nonetheless subject to tax at a flat rate of 30 percent (or lower tax treaty rate), generally payable through withholding, on the gross amount of certain U.S.-source income that is not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business. There is presently no tax treaty in force between the U.S. and the Cayman Islands that would reduce this rate of withholding tax. Income subject to such a flat tax includes dividends and certain

interest income. The 30 percent tax does not apply to U.S.-source capital gains (whether long-term or short-term) or to interest paid to a foreign corporation on its deposits with U.S. banks. The 30 percent tax also does not apply to interest which qualifies as "portfolio interest." The term "portfolio interest" generally includes interest (including original issue discount) on an obligation in registered form which has been issued after July 18, 1984 and with respect to which the person, who would otherwise be required to deduct and withhold the 30 percent tax, received the required statement that the beneficial owner of the obligation is not a U.S. person within the meaning of the Internal Revenue Code. Under certain circumstances, interest on bearer obligations may also be considered portfolio interest.

As noted, each Fund will wholly-own its respective Subsidiary. A U.S. person who owns (directly, indirectly or constructively) 10 percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of a foreign corporation is a "U.S. Shareholder" for purposes of the controlled foreign corporation ("CFC") provisions of the Internal Revenue Code. A foreign corporation is a CFC if, on any day of its taxable year, more than 50 percent of the voting power or value of its stock is owned (directly, indirectly or constructively) by "U.S. Shareholders." Because the Funds are each a U.S. person that will own all of the stock of its Subsidiary, the Funds will each be a "U.S. Shareholder" and the Subsidiaries will each be a CFC. As a "U.S. Shareholder," each Fund will be required to include in its gross income for United States federal income tax purposes all of its Subsidiary's "subpart F income" (defined, in part, below), whether or not such income is distributed by the Subsidiary. It is expected that all of the Subsidiaries' income will be "subpart F income." "Subpart F income" generally includes interest, original issue discount, dividends, net gains from the disposition of stocks or securities, receipts with respect to securities loans and net payments received with respect to equity swaps and similar derivatives. "Subpart F income" also includes the excess of gains over losses from transactions (including futures, forward and similar transactions) in any commodities. The Funds' recognition of the Subsidiaries' "subpart F income" will increase the Funds' tax basis in the Subsidiaries. Distributions by the Subsidiaries to the Funds will be tax-free, to the extent of their previously undistributed "subpart F income," and will correspondingly reduce the Funds' tax basis in the Subsidiaries. "Subpart F income" is generally treated as ordinary income, regardless of the character of the Subsidiaries' underlying income.

In general, each "U.S. Shareholder" is required to file IRS Form 5471 with its U.S. federal income tax (or information) returns providing information about its ownership of the CFC and the CFC. In addition, a "U.S. Shareholder" may in certain circumstances be required to report a disposition of shares in the Subsidiaries by attaching IRS Form 5471 to its U.S. federal income tax (or information) return that it would normally file for the taxable year in which the disposition occurs. In general, these filing requirements will apply to investors of the Funds if the investor is a U.S. person who owns directly, indirectly or constructively (within the meaning of Sections 958(a) and (b) of the Internal Revenue Code) 10 percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of voting stock of a foreign corporation that is a CFC for an uninterrupted period of 30 days or more during any tax year of the foreign corporation, and who owned that stock on the last day of that year.

Back-Up Withholding

In certain cases a Fund will be required to withhold and remit to the U.S. Treasury an amount equal to the applicable back-up withholding rate applied to reportable taxable dividends and distributions, as well as the proceeds of any redemptions of Fund shares, paid to a shareholder who: (1) has failed to provide a correct taxpayer identification number (usually the shareholder's social security number); (2) is subject to back-up withholding by the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS"); (3) has failed to provide the Fund with the certifications required by the IRS to document that the shareholder is not subject to back-up withholding; or (4) has failed to certify that he or she is a U.S. person (including a U.S. resident alien).

Other Issues

Shareholders are urged to consult their own tax advisers regarding the application of the provisions of tax law described in this SAI in light of the particular tax situations of the shareholders and regarding specific questions as to federal, state, or local taxes.

Under U.S. Treasury regulations, if a shareholder recognizes a loss of \$2 million or more for an individual shareholder or \$10 million or more for a corporate shareholder, the shareholder must file with the Internal Revenue Service a disclosure statement on Form 8886. Direct shareholders of portfolio securities are in many cases excepted from this reporting requirement, but under current guidance, shareholders of a RIC such as the Fund are not excepted. Future guidance may extend the current exception from this reporting requirement to shareholders of most or all RICs. The fact that a loss is reportable under these regulations does not affect the legal determination of whether the taxpayer's treatment of the loss is proper. Shareholders should consult their tax advisors to determine the applicability of these regulations in light of their individual circumstances.

Tax Implications of Investment in the Subsidiaries

The Commodities Strategy Fund, Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund, and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund each intends to invest up to 25% of its assets in its respective Subsidiary, which is expected to provide the Funds with exposure to the commodities markets within the limitations of the federal tax requirement under Subchapter M of the Code. The Long/Short Commodities Strategy Fund, Commodities Strategy Fund, Managed Futures Strategy Fund and Multi-Hedge Strategies Fund have received a private letter ruling from the IRS that concludes that the income they receive from their respective Subsidiaries will constitute qualifying income for purposes of Subchapter M of the Code.

Each Subsidiary is classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. A foreign corporation, such as the Subsidiaries, will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income taxation unless they are deemed to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business. It is expected that the Subsidiaries will conduct their activities in a manner so as to meet the requirements of a safe harbor under Section 864(b)(2) of the Code (the "Safe Harbor") pursuant to which each Subsidiary, provided it is not a dealer in stocks, securities or commodities, may engage in the following activities without being deemed to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business: (1) trading in stocks or securities (including contracts or options to buy or sell securities) for its own account; and (2) trading, for its own account, in commodities that are "of a kind customarily dealt in on an organized commodity exchange" if the transaction is of a kind customarily consummated at such place. Thus, the Subsidiaries' securities and commodities trading activities should not constitute a U.S. trade or business. However, if certain of the Subsidiaries' activities were determined not to be of the type described in the Safe Harbor or if the Subsidiaries' gains are attributable to investments in securities that constitute U.S. trade or business, or be taxed as such.

In general, a foreign corporation that does not conduct a U.S. trade or business is nonetheless subject to tax at a flat rate of 30 percent (or lower tax treaty rate), generally payable through withholding, on the gross amount of certain U.S.-source income that is not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business. There is presently no tax treaty in force between the U.S. and the Cayman Islands that would reduce this rate of withholding tax. Income subject to such a flat tax includes dividends and certain interest income. The 30 percent tax does not apply to U.S.-source capital gains (whether long-term or short-term) or to interest paid to a foreign corporation on its deposits with U.S. banks. The 30 percent tax also does not apply to interest which qualifies as "portfolio interest." The term "portfolio interest" generally includes interest (including original issue discount) on an obligation in registered form which has been issued after July 18, 1984 and with respect to which the person, who would otherwise be

required to deduct and withhold the 30 percent tax, received the required statement that the beneficial owner of the obligation is not a U.S. person within the meaning of the Code. Under certain circumstances, interest on bearer obligations may also be considered portfolio interest.

Each Fund will wholly-own its Subsidiary. A U.S. person who owns (directly, indirectly or constructively) 10 percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of a foreign corporation is a "U.S. Shareholder" for purposes of the controlled foreign corporation ("CFC") provisions of the Code. A foreign corporation is a CFC if, on any day of its taxable year, more than 50 percent of the voting power or value of its stock is owned (directly, indirectly or constructively) by "U.S. Shareholders." Because the Funds are each a U.S. person that will own all of the stock of its Subsidiary, the Funds will each be a "U.S. Shareholder" and the Subsidiaries will each be a CFC. As a "U.S. Shareholder," each Fund will be required to include in its gross income for United States federal income tax purposes all of its Subsidiary's "subpart F income" (defined, in part, below), whether or not such income is distributed by the Subsidiary. It is expected that all of the Subsidiaries' income will be "subpart F income." "Subpart F income" generally includes interest, original issue discount, dividends, net gains from the disposition of stocks or securities, receipts with respect to securities loans and net payments received with respect to equity swaps and similar derivatives. "Subpart F income" also includes the excess of gains over losses from transactions (including futures, forward and similar transactions) in any commodities. The Funds' recognition of the Subsidiaries' "subpart F income" will increase the Funds' tax basis in the Subsidiaries. Distributions by the Subsidiaries to the Funds will be tax-free, to the extent of their previously undistributed "subpart F income," and will correspondingly reduce the Funds' tax basis in the Subsidiaries. "Subpart F income" is generally treated as ordinary income, regardless of the character of the Subsidiaries' underlying income.

In general, each "U.S. Shareholder" is required to file IRS Form 5471 with its U.S. federal income tax (or information) returns providing information about its ownership of the CFC and the CFC. In addition, a "U.S. Shareholder" may in certain circumstances be required to report a disposition of shares in the Subsidiaries by attaching IRS Form 5471 to its U.S. federal income tax (or information) return that it would normally file for the taxable year in which the disposition occurs. In general, these filing requirements will apply to investors of the Funds if the investor is a U.S. person who owns directly, indirectly or constructively (within the meaning of Sections 958(a) and (b) of the Code) 10 percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of voting stock of a foreign corporation that is a CFC for an uninterrupted period of 30 days or more during any tax year of the foreign corporation, and who owned that stock on the last day of that year.

OTHER INFORMATION

Portfolio Holdings

The Board has approved portfolio holdings disclosure policies that govern the timing and circumstances of disclosure to shareholders and third parties of information regarding the portfolio investments held by the Funds. These policies and procedures, as described below, are designed to ensure that disclosure of portfolio holdings is in the best interests of Fund shareholders, and address conflicts of interest between the interests of Fund shareholders and those of the Funds' Advisor, principal underwriter, or any affiliated person of the Funds, the Advisor, or the principal underwriter.

Information concerning the Funds' portfolio holdings may be disclosed in the ordinary course of business and as frequently as daily, but no earlier than one business day following the date of the information, to (i) certain personnel of those Service Providers that are involved in portfolio management and providing administrative, operational, risk management, or other support to portfolio management, including affiliated broker-dealers, and (ii) other personnel of the Advisor and other Service Providers, such as the Funds' administrator, custodian and fund accountant, who deal directly

with, or assist in, functions related to investment management, administration, custody and fund accounting, as may be necessary to conduct business in the ordinary course in a manner consistent with agreements with the Funds and/or the terms of the Funds' current registration statement. As of December 31, 2010, the Funds disclose portfolio holdings information to the following entities as part of ongoing arrangements that serve legitimate business purposes:

Individual/Entity	Frequency	Time Lag
Morningstar	Monthly	1-10 calendar days
Lipper	Monthly	1-10 calendar days
Bloomberg	Monthly	1-10 calendar days
Thompson Financial	Quarterly	1-10 calendar days
Standard & Poor's	Quarterly	1-10 calendar days
Vickers Stock Research	Quarterly	1-10 calendar days
Institutional Shareholder Services	Weekly	1-5 business days

The Funds' Chief Compliance Officer, or a Compliance Manager designated by the Chief Compliance Officer, may also grant exceptions to permit additional disclosure of Fund portfolio holdings information at differing times and with different lag times (the period from the date of the information to the date the information is made available), if any, in instances where the Funds have legitimate business purposes for doing so, it is in the best interests of shareholders, and the recipients are subject to a duty of confidentiality, including a duty not to trade on the nonpublic information and are required to execute an agreement to that effect. The Board will be informed of any such disclosures at its next regularly scheduled meeting or as soon as is reasonably practicable thereafter. In no event shall the Funds, the Advisor, or any other party receive any direct or indirect compensation in connection with the disclosure of information about the Funds' portfolio holdings.

The Board exercises continuing oversight of the disclosure of the Funds' portfolio holdings by (1) overseeing the implementation and enforcement of the Portfolio Holdings Disclosure Policies and Procedures, the Code of Ethics, and the Protection of Non-Public Information Policies and Procedures (collectively, the portfolio holdings governing policies) by the Funds' Chief Compliance Officer and the Funds, (2) considering reports and recommendations by the Chief Compliance Officer concerning any material compliance matters (as defined in Rule 38a-1 under the 1940 Act and Rule 206(4)-7 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940) that may arise in connection with any portfolio holdings governing policies, and (3) considering whether to approve or ratify any amendment to any portfolio holdings governing policies. The Board and the Funds reserve the right to amend the Policies and Procedures at any time and from time to time without prior notice in their sole discretion. For purposes of the Policies and Procedures, the term "portfolio holdings" means the equity and debt securities (*e.g.*, stocks and bonds) held by the Funds and does not mean the cash investments, derivatives, and other investment positions (collectively, other investment positions) held by the Funds.

In addition to the permitted disclosures described above, the Funds must disclose their complete holdings quarterly within 60 days of the end of each fiscal quarter in the Annual Report and Semi-Annual Report to Fund shareholders and in the quarterly holdings report on Form N-Q. These reports are available, free of charge, on the EDGAR database on the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov.

Voting Rights

Each share has one vote with respect to matters upon which a shareholder vote is required consistent with the requirements of the 1940 Act and the rules promulgated thereunder. You receive one vote for every full Fund share owned. Each Fund or class of a Fund, if applicable, will vote separately on matters relating solely to that Fund or class. All shares of the Funds are freely transferable.

As a Delaware statutory trust, the Trust is not required to hold annual Shareholder meetings unless otherwise required by the 1940 Act. However, a meeting may be called by Shareholders owning at least 10% of the outstanding shares of the Trust. If a meeting is requested by Shareholders, the Trust will provide appropriate assistance and information to the Shareholders who requested the meeting. Shareholder inquiries can be made by calling 800.820.0888 or 301.296.5100, or by writing to the Trust at Four Irvington Centre, 805 King Farm Boulevard, Suite 600, Rockville, Maryland 20850.

Reporting

You will receive the Trust's unaudited financial information and audited financial statements. In addition, the Trust will send you proxy statements and other reports. If you are a customer of a financial institution that has purchased shares of a Fund for your account, you may, depending upon the nature of your account, receive all or a portion of this information directly from your financial institution.

Shareholder Inquiries

Shareholders may visit the Trust's web site at <u>www.rydex-sgi.com</u> or call 800.820.0888 or 301.296.5100 to obtain information on account statements, procedures, and other related information.

INDEX PUBLISHERS INFORMATION

Standard & Poor's

The S&P 500 2x Strategy, Inverse S&P 500 2x Strategy, Inverse S&P 500 Strategy, Mid-Cap 1.5x Strategy, Nova, S&P 500, S&P 500 Pure Growth, S&P 500 Pure Value, S&P MidCap 400 Pure Growth, S&P MidCap 400 Pure Value, S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Growth, S&P SmallCap 600 Pure Value and Commodities Strategy Funds (the "Rydex|SGI S&P Funds") are not sponsored, endorsed, sold or promoted by Standard & Poor's ("S&P") or Citigroup Global Markets, Inc. ("Citigroup"). Neither S&P nor Citigroup makes any representation, condition, warranty, express or implied, to the owners of the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds or any member of the public regarding the advisability of investing in securities generally or in the Rvdex SGI S&P Funds particularly or the ability of the S&P 500[®] Index. S&P MidCap 400[®] Index, S&P 500/Citigroup Pure Growth Index, S&P 500/Citigroup Pure Value Index, S&P MidCap 400/Citigroup Pure Growth Index, S&P MidCap 400/Citigroup Pure Value Index, S&P SmallCap 600/Citigroup Pure Growth Index, S&P SmallCap 600/Citigroup Pure Value Index and S&P GSCITM Commodity Index (the "S&P Indices") to track general stock market performance. S&P's and Citigroup's only relationship to Security Investors, LLC (formerly, Rydex Investments) ("Licensee") is the licensing of certain of their trademarks and of the S&P Indices which are determined, composed and calculated by S&P without regard to Licensee or the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds. S&P and Citigroup have no obligation to take the needs of Licensee or the owners of the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds into consideration in determining, composing or calculating the S&P Indices. Neither S&P nor Citigroup are responsible for and have not participated in the determination of the prices and amount of the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds or the timing of the issuance or sale of the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds or in the determination or calculation of the equation by which the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds are to be converted into cash. S&P and Citigroup have no obligation or liability in connection with the administration, marketing, or trading of the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds.

S&P and Citigroup do not guarantee the accuracy and/or the completeness of the S&P Indices or any data included therein and S&P and Citigroup shall have no liability for any errors, omissions, or interruptions therein. S&P and Citigroup make no warranty or condition, express or implied, as to results to be obtained by Licensee, owners of the Rydex|SGI S&P Funds, or any other person or entity from the use of the S&P Indices or any data included therein. S&P and Citigroup make no express or implied warranties or conditions, and expressly disclaim all warranties or conditions of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose or use with respect to the S&P Indices or any data included therein. Without limiting any of the foregoing, in no event shall S&P or Citigroup have any liability for any

special, punitive, indirect, or consequential damages (including lost profits) resulting from the use of the S&P Indices or any data included therein, even if notified of the possibility of such damages.

"Standard & Poor's[®]," S&P[®]," "S&P 500[®]," "Standard & Poor's 500," "500," "Standard & Poor's MidCap 400," "S&P MidCap 400," Standard & Poor's SmallCap," "S&P SmallCap 600," "S&P 500/Citigroup Pure Value," "S&P 500/Citigroup Pure Growth," "S&P MidCap 400/Citigroup Pure Value," "S&P MidCap 400/Citigroup Pure Growth," "S&P SmallCap 600/Citigroup Pure Value," and "S&P SmallCap 600/Citigroup Pure Growth" are trademarks of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. and Citigroup, Inc.

Dow Jones

Dow Jones has no relationship to Security Global Investors, LLC (formerly, Rydex Investments), other than the licensing of the Dow Jones Industrial AverageSM (DIE) Index (the "Dow Jones Index") and the related trademarks for use in connection with the Dow 2x Strategy Fund and Inverse Dow 2x Strategy Fund (the "Rydex Dow Jones Funds"). "Dow Jones," "Dow Jones Industrial AverageSM," and "DIAS," are service marks of Dow Jones & Company, Inc.

Dow Jones does not:

- Sponsor, endorse, sell or promote the Rydex/SGI Dow Jones Funds.
- Recommend that any person invest in the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds or any other securities.
- Have any responsibility or liability for or make any decisions about the timing, amount or pricing of the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds.
- Have any responsibility or liability for the administration, management or marketing of the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds.
- Consider the needs of the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds or the owners of the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds in determining, composing or calculating the relevant index or have any obligation to do so.

Dow Jones will not have any liability in connection with the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds. Specifically:

- Dow Jones does not make any warranty, expressed or implied, and Dow Jones disclaims any warranty about:
- The results to be obtained by the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds, the owner of the Rydex|SGI Dow Jones Funds, or any other person in connection with the use of the Dow Jones Indices and the data included in the Dow Jones Indices;
- The accuracy or completeness of the Dow Jones Indices and their data;
- The merchantability and the fitness for a particular purpose or use of the Dow Jones Indices and their data;
- Dow Jones will have no liability for any errors, omissions or interruptions in the Dow Jones Indices or their data;
- Under no circumstances will Dow Jones be liable for any lost profits or indirect, punitive, special or consequential damages or losses, even if Dow Jones knows that they might occur.

The licensing agreement between Security Global Investor, LLC and Dow Jones is solely for their benefit and not for the benefit of the owners of the Rydex|SGI Rydex Dow Jones Funds or any other third parties.

STOXX

STOXX and its licensors (the "Licensors") have no relationship to Security Global Investors, LLC, other than the licensing of the STOXX 50 Index and the related trademarks for use in connection with the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund.

STOXX and its Licensors do <u>not</u>:

- Sponsor, endorse, sell or promote the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund.
- Recommend that any person invest in the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund or any other securities.
- Have any responsibility or liability for or make any decisions about the timing, amount or pricing of Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund.
- Have any responsibility or liability for the administration, management or marketing of the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund.
- Consider the needs of the [products] or the owners of the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund in determining, composing or calculating the [relevant index] or have any obligation to do so.

STOXX and its Licensors will not have any liability in connection with the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund. Specifically,

- STOXX and its Licensors do not make any warranty, express or implied and disclaim any and all warranty about:
 - The results to be obtained by the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund, the owner of the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund or any other person in connection with the use of the STOXX 50 Index and the data included in the STOXX 50 Index;
 - The accuracy or completeness of the STOXX 50 Index and its data;
 - The merchantability and the fitness for a particular purpose or use of the STOXX 50 Index and its data;
- STOXX and its Licensors will have no liability for any errors, omissions or interruptions in the STOXX 50 Index or its data;
- Under no circumstances will STOXX or its Licensors be liable for any lost profits or indirect, punitive, special or consequential damages or losses, even if STOXX or its Licensors knows that they might occur.

The licensing agreement between Security Investors, LLC (formerly, Rydex Investments) and STOXX is solely for their benefit and not for the benefit of the owners of the Europe 1.25x Strategy Fund or any other third parties.

The NASDAQ OMX Group, Inc.

The NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] 2x Strategy, Inverse NASDAQ-100[®] Strategy, and NASDAQ-100[®] Funds (the "Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds") are not sponsored, endorsed, sold or promoted by The NASDAQ OMX Group, Inc. or its affiliates (NASDAQ OMX Group, Inc., with its affiliates, are referred to as the "Corporations"). The Corporations have not passed on the legality or suitability of, or the accuracy or adequacy of descriptions and disclosures relating to, the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds. The Corporations make no representation or warranty, express or implied to the owners of the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds or any member of the public regarding the advisability of investing in securities generally or in the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds particularly, or the ability of the NASDAQ-100 Index[®] to track general stock market performance. The Corporations' only relationship to Security Investors, LLC (formerly, Rydex Investments) ("Licensee") is in the licensing of the

NASDAQ[®], NASDAQ-100[®], and NASDAQ-100 Index[®] registered trademarks, and certain trade names of the Corporations and the use of the NASDAQ-100 Index[®] which is determined, composed and calculated by Nasdaq without regard to Licensee or the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds. The Corporations have no obligation to take the needs of the Licensee or the owners of the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds into consideration in determining, composing or calculating the NASDAQ-100 Index[®]. The Corporations are not responsible for and have not participated in the determiniation of the timing of, prices at, or quantities of the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds to be issued or in the determination or calculation of the equation by which the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds are to be converted into cash. The Corporations have no liability in connection with the administration, marketing or trading of the Rydex|SGI NASDAQ Funds.

THE CORPORATIONS DO NOT GUARANTEE THE ACCURACY AND/OR UNINTERRUPTED CALCULATION OF THE NASDAQ-100 INDEX® OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. THE CORPORATIONS MAKE NO WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, AS TO RESULTS TO BE OBTAINED BY LICENSEE, OWNERS OF THE RYDEX|SGI NASDAQ FUNDS, OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY FROM THE USE OF THE NASDQ-100 INDEX® OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. THE CORPORATIONS MAKE NO EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, AND EXPRESSLY DISCLAIM ALL WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR USE WITH RESPECT TO THE NASDAQ-100 INDEX® OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. WITHOUT LIMITING ANY OF THE FOREGOING, IN NO EVENT SHALL THE CORPORATIONS HAVE ANY LIABILITY FOR ANY LOST PROFITS OR SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL, PUNITIVE, INDIRECT, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, EVEN IF NOTIFIED OF SUCH DAMAGES.

<u>Nikkei Inc.</u>

Nikkei Inc. (the "Nikkei") does not sponsor, endorse, sell or promote any Rydex|SGI Fund and makes no representation or warranty, implied or express, to the investors in the Japan 2x Strategy Fund, or any members of the public, regarding:

- The advisability of investing in index funds;
- The ability of any index to track stock market performance;
- The accuracy and/or the completeness of the aforementioned index or any data included therein;
- The results to be obtained by the Fund, the investors in the Fund, or any person or entity from the use of the index or data included therein; and
- The merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose for use with respect to the index or any data included therein.

Further, the Index Publisher does not:

- Recommend that any person invest in the Japan 2x Strategy Fund or any other securities;
- Have any responsibility or liability for or make any decisions about the timing, amount or pricing of the Japan 2x Strategy Fund;
- Have any responsibility or liability for the administration, management or marketing of the Japan 2x Strategy Fund;
- Consider the needs of the Japan 2x Strategy Fund or the investors in the Japan 2x Strategy Fund in determining, composing or calculating the index or has any obligation to do so;
- Have any liability in connection with the Japan 2x Strategy Fund or for any errors, omissions or interruptions in connection with the index or the related data;

• Have any liability for any lost profits or indirect punitive, special or consequential damages or losses, even if the Nikkei knows that they might occur.

Frank Russell Company

The Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy, Inverse Russell 2000[®] 2x Strategy, Inverse Russell 2000[®] Strategy, Russell 2000[®] and Russell 2000[®] 1.5x Strategy Funds (the "Rydex|SGI Russell Funds") are not sponsored or endorsed by, nor in any way affiliated with Frank Russell Company ("Russell"). Russell is not responsible for and has not reviewed the Russell Funds nor any associated literature or publications and Russell makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, as to their accuracy, or completeness, or otherwise.

Russell reserves the right, at any time and without notice, to alter, amend, terminate or in any way change the Russell 2000[®] Index (the "Russell Index") which is a trademark/service mark of Russell. Russell has no obligation to take the needs of any of the Rydex|SGI Russell Funds or their participants or any other product or person into consideration in determining, composing or calculating the Russell Index.

Russell's publication of the Russell Index in no way suggests or implies an opinion by Russell as to the attractiveness or appropriateness of investment in any or all securities upon which the Russell Index is based.

Russell makes no representation, warranty, or guarantee as to the accuracy, completeness, reliability, or otherwise of the Russell Index or any data included in the Russell Index. Russell makes no representation, warranty or guarantee regarding the use, or the results of use, of the Russell Index or any data included therein, or any security (or combination thereof) comprising the Russell Index. Russell makes no other express or implied warranty, and expressly disclaims any warranty, of any kind, including without limitation, any warranty of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose with respect to the Russell Index or any data or any security (or combination thereof) included therein.

Russell[®] is a trademark of the Frank Russell Company.

ICE Futures U.S., Inc.

The Strengthening Dollar 2x Strategy and Weakening Dollar 2x Strategy Funds (the "Products") are not sponsored, endorsed, sold or promoted by ICE Futures U.S., Inc. ("ICE Futures"). ICE Futures makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, to the owners of the Products or any member of the public regarding the advisability of investing in securities generally or in the Products particularly or the ability of the U.S. Dollar Index[®], to track market performance of either Product. ICE Futures' only relationship to Security Investors, LLC (formerly, Rydex Investments) ("Licensee") is the licensing of certain names and marks and of the U.S. Dollar Index[®], which is determined, composed and calculated without regard to the Licensee or the Products. ICE Futures has no obligation to take the needs of the U.S. Dollar Index[®]. ICE Futures is not responsible for and has not participated in any determination or calculation made with respect to the issuance or redemption of interests in the Products. ICE Futures has no obligation or liability in connection with the administration, purchase, sale marketing, promotion or trading of the Products.

Ice Futures does not guarantee the accuracy and/or the completeness of the U.S. Dollar Index[®] or any data included therein. Ice Futures makes no warranty, express or implied, as to results to be obtained by Licensee, owners of the Products, or any other person or entity from the use of the U.S. Dollar Index[®] or any data included therein in connection with the rights licensed hereunder, in connection with the purchase, sale or trading of any Product, or for any other use. Ice Futures makes no express or implied

warranties, and hereby expressly disclaims all warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose or use with respect to the U.S. Dollar Index[®] or nay data included therein. Without limiting any of the foregoing, in no event shall Ice Futures have any liability for any special, punitive, indirect, or consequential damages (including lost profits), even if notified of the possibility of such damages.

J.P. Morgan Securities Ltd.

The JPMorgan Core Commodity-Investable Global Asset Rotator Sigma Long-Short Total Return Index ("Index") was developed, compiled, prepared and arranged by J.P. Morgan Securities Ltd. ("JPMorgan") through expenditure of substantial time, effort and money and constitutes valuable intellectual property and a trade secret of JPMorgan and all proprietary and intellectual property rights of any nature, including patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade secrets regarding the Index, and any and all copies, modifications, enhancements and derivative works thereof are owned by and will remain the property of JPMorgan. Copyright to this document may belong to unaffiliated third parties.

The Fund is not sponsored, endorsed, sold or promoted by JPMorgan. JPMorgan makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, to the owners of the Fund or any member of the public regarding the advisability of investing in securities generally or in the Fund particularly or the ability of the JPMorgan Core Commodity-Investable Global Asset Rotator Sigma Long Short Total Return Index (the "Index") to track the investment opportunities in the commodity futures and forwards markets or otherwise achieve its objective. JPMorgan has no obligation to take the needs of Security Investors, LLC (formerly, Rydex Investments) or the owners of the Fund into consideration in determining, composing or calculating the Index. JPMorgan is not responsible for and has not participated in the determination of the timing of, prices at, or quantities of the Fund to be issued or in the determination or calculation of the administration, marketing or trading of the Fund. It is expected that affiliates of JPMorgan, the publisher of the underlying index, may act as principal or agent in connection with securities and other financial instruments in which the Fund may invest, including without limitation swaps and structured notes.

THE INDEX IS PROVIDED "AS IS" WITH ANY AND ALL FAULTS. JPMORGAN DOES NOT GUARANTEE THE AVAILABILITY, SEQUENCE, TIMELINESS, QUALITY, ACCURACY AND/OR THE COMPLETENESS OF THE INDEX AND/OR ANY INFORMATION RELATING TO THE FUND AND/OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN, OR OTHERWISE OBTAINED BY SECURITY INVESTORS, LLC, OWNERS OF THE FUND, OR BY ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY FROM ANY USE OF THE INDEX AND/OR FUND. JPMORGAN MAKES NO EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES. AND HEREBY EXPRESSLY DISCLAIMS ALL WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OF FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR USE WITH RESPECT TO THE INDEX OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN, OR OTHERWISE OBTAINED BY SECURITY INVESTORS, LLC, OWNERS OF THE FUND, OR BY ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY FROM ANY USE OF THE INDEX AND/OR FUND. THERE ARE NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES WHICH EXTEND BEYOND THE DESCRIPTION ON THE FACE OF THIS DOCUMENT. IF ANY. ALL WARRANTIES AND REPRESENTATIONS OF ANY KIND WITH REGARD TO THE INDEX AND/OR THE FUND, ARE DISCLAIMED INCLUDING ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY, QUALITY, ACCURACY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND/OR AGAINST INFRINGEMENT AND/OR WARRANTIES AS TO ANY RESULTS TO BE OBTAINED BY AND/OR FROM THE USE OF THE INDEX AND/OR THE FUND. WITHOUT LIMITING ANY OF THE FOREGOING, IN NO EVENT SHALL JPMORGAN HAVE ANY LIABILITY FOR ANY SPECIAL, PUNITIVE, DIRECT, INDIRECT, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, INCLUDING LOST PROFITS, EVEN IF NOTIFIED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES.

COUNSEL

Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP, 1111 Pennsylvania Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20004, serves as counsel to the Trust.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Ernst & Young LLP (E&Y), 8484 Westpark Drive, McLean, Virginia 22102, serves as the independent registered public accounting firm to the Trust and each of the Funds. The Subsidiaries have also entered into arrangements with E&Y to serve as each Subsidiary's independent registered public accounting firm.

CUSTODIAN

U.S. Bank, N.A. (the "Custodian"), 425 Walnut Street, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202, serves as custodian for the Trust and the Funds under a custody agreement between the Trust and the Custodian. Under the custody agreement, the Custodian holds the portfolio securities of each Fund and maintains all necessary related accounts and records. The Custodian also serves as the custodian for the Subsidiaries.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Funds' audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, including notes thereto and the report of E&Y, are incorporated by reference into this SAI. A copy of the Funds' 2010 Annual Reports to Shareholders must accompany the delivery of this SAI.

APPENDIX A

DESCRIPTION OF RATINGS

Bond Ratings

Below is a description of Standard & Poor's Ratings Group ("Standard & Poor's") and Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's") bond rating categories.

<u>Standard & Poor's Ratings</u> Group Corporate Bond Ratings

AAA - This is the highest rating assigned by Standard & Poor's to a debt obligation and indicates an extremely strong capacity to pay principal and interest.

AA - Bonds rated "AA" also qualify as high-quality debt obligations. Capacity to pay principal and interest is very strong, and in the majority of instances they differ from "AAA" issues only in small degree.

A - Bonds rated "A" have a strong capacity to pay principal and interest, although they are somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than bonds in higher rated categories.

BBB - Bonds rated "BBB" are regarded as having an adequate capability to pay principal and interest. Whereas they normally exhibit adequate protection parameters, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to lead to a weakened capacity to pay principal and interest for bonds in this category than for bonds in higher rated categories.

BB - Bonds rated "BB" have less near-term vulnerability to default than other speculative issues. However, they face major ongoing uncertainties or exposure to adverse business, financial, or economic conditions which could lead to inadequate capacity to meet timely interest and principal payments.

B - Bonds rated "B" have a greater vulnerability to default but currently have the capacity to meet interest payments and principal repayments. Adverse business, financial, or economic conditions will likely impair capacity or willingness to pay interest and repay principal.

CCC - Bonds rated "CCC" have a currently identifiable vulnerability to default and are dependent upon favorable business, financial, and economic conditions to meet timely payment of interest and repayment of principal. In the event of adverse business, financial, or economic conditions, they are not likely to have the capacity to pay interest and repay principal.

Moody's Investors Service, Inc. Corporate Bond Ratings

Aaa - Bonds rate "Aaa" are judged to be of the best quality. They carry the smallest degree of investment risk and are generally referred to a "gilt-edged." Interest payments are protected by a large or by an exceptionally stable margin, and principal is secure. While the various protective elements are likely to change, such changes as can be visualized are most unlikely to impair the fundamentally strong position of such issues.

Aa - Bonds rate "Aa" are judged to be of high quality by all standards. Together with the Aaa group, they comprise what are generally known as high-grade bonds. They are rated lower than the best bonds because margins of protections may not be as large as in "Aaa" securities or fluctuation of protective elements may be of greater amplitude or there may be other elements present which make the long term risk appear somewhat larger than in Aaa securities.

A - Bonds rated "A" possess many favorable investment attributes, and are to be considered as upper medium grade obligations. Factors giving security principal and interest are considered adequate but elements may be present which suggest a susceptibility to impairment sometime in the future.

Baa - Bonds rated "Baa" are considered as medium grade obligations (*i.e.*, they are neither highly protected nor poorly secured). Interest payments and principal security appear adequate for the present but certain protective elements may be lacking or may be characteristically unreliable over any great length of time. Such bonds lack outstanding investment characteristics and in fact have speculative characteristics as well.

Ba - Bonds rated "Ba" are judged to have speculative elements. Their future cannot be considered as well assured. Often the protection of interest and principal payments may be very moderate and thereby not well safeguarded during both good and bad times over the future. Uncertainty of position characterizes bonds in this class.

 \mathbf{B} - Bonds rated "B" generally lack characteristics of the desirable investment. Assurance of interest and principal payments or maintenance of other terms of the contract over any longer period of time may be small.

Caa - Bonds rated "Caa" are of poor standing. Such issues may be in default or there may be present elements of danger with respect to principal or interest.

APPENDIX B

SECURITY GLOBAL INVESTORS, LLC PROXY VOTING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

I. <u>Introduction</u>

Security Global Investors, LLC generally is responsible for voting proxies with respect to securities held in client accounts, including clients registered as investment companies under the Investment Company Act of 1940 ("Funds") and clients that are pension plans ("Plans") subject to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 ("ERISA"). This document sets forth Security Global Investors LLC's policies and guidelines with respect to proxy voting and its procedures to comply with SEC Rule 206(4)-6 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940. Specifically, Rule 206(4)-6 requires that we:

- Adopt and implement written policies and procedures reasonably designed to ensure that we vote client securities in the best interest of clients;
- Disclose to clients how they may obtain information from us about how we voted proxies for their securities; and
- Describe our proxy voting policies and procedures to clients and furnish them a copy of our policies and procedures on request.

II. <u>Proxy Voting Policies and Procedures</u>

A. Proxy Voting Policies

Proxies may have economic value and, where Security Global Investors, LLC is given responsibility for voting proxies, we must take reasonable steps under the circumstances to ensure that proxies are received and voted in the best long-term economic interests of our clients, which generally means voting proxies with a view to enhancing the value of the shares of stock held in client accounts, considering all relevant factors and without undue influence from individuals or groups who may have an economic interest in the outcome of the proxy vote. Our authority is initially established by our advisory contracts or comparable documents. Clients, however, may change their proxy voting direction at any time.

The financial interest of our clients is the primary consideration in determining how proxies should be voted. Any material conflicts of interest between Security Global Investors, LLC and our clients with respect to proxy voting are resolved in the best interests of clients, in accordance with the procedures described in Section III below.

B. Proxy Voting Procedures

Security Global Investors, LLC utilizes the services of an outside proxy voting firm, Institutional Shareholder Services ("ISS"), to act as agent for the proxy process, to maintain records on proxy votes for our clients, and to provide independent research on corporate governance, proxy and corporate responsibility issues. In the absence of contrary instructions received from Security Global Investors, LLC, ISS will vote proxies in accordance with the proxy voting guidelines (the "Guidelines") attached as <u>Schedule A</u> hereto, as such Guidelines may be revised from time to time by Security Global Investors LLC's portfolio management group (the "Committee"). Under its arrangement with ISS, Security Global

Investors, LLC has agreed to:

- Provide ISS with a copy of the Guidelines and to inform ISS promptly of any changes to the Guidelines;
- Deliver to ISS, on a timely basis, all documents, information and materials necessary to enable ISS to provide the services contemplated to be performed by it on a timely and efficient basis (such as conveying to ISS a power of attorney with respect to the services to be provided hereunder and providing ISS on a timely basis with Security Global Investors LLC's authorized stamp, proxy cards, special voting instructions, authorization letters to custodian banks and any other materials necessary for the performance by ISS of its duties);
- Provide ISS with a data file containing portfolio information (such as account numbers, share amounts, and security identifiers such as cusip and/or sedol numbers) on a regular basis; and
- Coordinate with ISS with respect to the classification of proxy items and for the treatment of items not clearly defined under the Guidelines.

III. <u>Resolving Potential Conflicts of Interest</u>

The Committee is responsible for identifying potential conflicts of interest in regard to the proxy voting process. Examples of potential conflicts of interest include:

- Managing a pension plan for a company whose management is soliciting proxies;
- Having a material business relationship with a proponent of a proxy proposal in which this business relationship may influence how the proxy vote is cast; and
- Security Global Investors, LLC, its employees or affiliates having a business or personal relationship with participants in a proxy contest, corporate directors or candidates for directorships.

To ensure that all proxies are voted in the best interests of clients and are not the product of any potential conflict of interest, if a potential conflict of interest exists Security Global Investors, LLC will instruct ISS to vote in accordance with the established Guidelines. In the absence of established Guidelines (*i.e.*, in instances where the Guidelines provide for a "case-by-case" review), Security Global Investors, LLC may vote a proxy regarding that proposal in any of the following manners:

- <u>Refer Proposal to the Client</u> Security Global Investors, LLC may refer the proposal to the client and obtain instructions from the client on how to vote the proxy relating to that proposal.
- <u>Obtain Client Ratification</u> If Security Global Investors, LLC is in a position to disclose the conflict to the client (*i.e.*, such information is not confidential), Security Global Investors, LLC may determine how it proposes to vote the proposal on which it has a conflict, fully disclose the nature of the conflict to the client, and obtain the client's consent to how Security Global Investors, LLC will vote on the proposal (or otherwise obtain instructions from the client on how the proxy on the proposal should be voted).

- <u>Use an Independent Third Party for All Proposals</u> Subject to any client imposed proxy voting policies, Security Global Investors, LLC may vote all proposals in a proxy according to the policies of an independent third party, such as ISS or a similar entity (or to have the third party vote such proxies).
- <u>Use an Independent Third Party to Vote the Specific Proposals that Involve a Conflict</u> Subject to any client imposed proxy voting policies, Security Global Investors, LLC may use an independent third party (such as ISS) to recommend how the proxy for specific proposals that involve a conflict should be voted (or to have the third party vote such proxies).

IV. SECURITIES SUBJECT TO LENDING ARRANGEMENTS

For various legal or administrative reasons, Security Global Investors, LLC is often unable to vote securities that are, at the time of such vote, on loan pursuant to a client's securities lending arrangement with the client's custodian. Security Global Investors, LLC will refrain from voting such securities where the costs to the client and/or administrative inconvenience of retrieving securities then on loan outweighs the benefit of voting, assuming retrieval under such circumstances is even feasible and/or possible. In certain extraordinary situations, Security Global Investors, LLC may seek to have securities then on loan pursuant to such securities lending arrangements retrieved by the client's custodian for voting purposes. This decision will generally be made on a case-by-case basis depending on whether, in Security Global Investors, LLC's judgment, the matter to be voted on has critical significance to the potential value of the securities in question, the relative cost and/or administrative inconvenience of retrieving the securities, the significance of the holding and whether the stock is considered a long-term holding. There can be no guarantee that any such securities can be retrieved for such purpose.

V. SPECIAL ISSUES WITH VOTING FOREIGN PROXIES

Voting proxies with respect to shares of foreign stocks may involve significantly greater effort and corresponding cost due to the variety of regulatory schemes and corporate practices in foreign countries with respect to proxy voting. Because the cost of voting on a particular proxy proposal could exceed the expected benefit to a client (including an ERISA Plan), Security Global Investors, LLC may weigh the costs and benefits of voting on proxy proposals relating to foreign securities and make an informed decision on whether voting a given proxy proposal is prudent.

VI. Shares of Registered Investment Companies (Fund of Funds)

Certain funds are structured as fund of funds and invest their assets primarily in other underlying funds (the "Funds of Funds"). The Funds of Funds will vote their shares in the underlying fund in the same proportion as the vote of all other shareholders in that underlying fund (also called "mirror" or "echo" voting).

VII. Assistance with Form N-PX and Proxy Voting Record

Security Global Investors, LLC shall assist its Fund clients in disclosing the following information on Form N-PX for each proxy matter relating to a portfolio security considered at any shareholder meeting held during the period covered by the report and with respect to which Security Global Investors, LLC, or ISS as its agent, voted on the client's behalf by providing the following information to the Fund on a regular quarterly basis within 30 days after the end of the quarter:

- (i) The name of the issuer of the portfolio security;
- (ii) The exchange ticker symbol of the portfolio security (if available through reasonably practicable means);
- (iii) The Council on Uniform Security Identification Procedures ("CUSIP") number for the portfolio security (if available through reasonably practicable means);
- (iv) The shareholder meeting date;
- (v) A brief identification of the matter voted on;
- (vi) Whether the matter was proposed by the issuer or by a security holder;
- (vii) Whether Security Global Investors, LLC (or ISS as its agent) cast the client's vote on the matter;
- (viii) How Security Global Investors, LLC (or ISS as its agent) cast the client's vote (*i.e.*, for or against proposal, or abstain; for or withhold regarding election of directors); and
- (ix) Whether Security Global Investors, LLC (or ISS as its agent) cast the client's vote for or against management.

VIII. Disclosure of How to Obtain Voting Information

Rule 206(4)-6 requires Security Global Investors, LLC to disclose in response to any client request how the client can obtain information from Security Global Investors, LLC on how its securities were voted. Security Global Investors, LLC will disclose in Part II of its Form ADV that clients can obtain information on how their securities were voted by making a written request to Security Global Investors, LLC. Upon receiving a written request from a client, Security Global Investors, LLC will provide the information requested by the client within a reasonable amount of time.

Rule 206(4)-6 also requires Security Global Investors, LLC to describe its proxy voting policies and procedures to clients, and upon request, to provide clients with a copy of those policies and procedures. Security Global Investors, LLC will provide such a description in Part II of its Form ADV. Upon receiving a written request from a client, Security Global Investors, LLC will provide a copy of this policy within a reasonable amount of time.

If approved by the client, this policy and any requested records may be provided electronically.

IX. <u>Recordkeeping</u>

Security Global Investors, LLC shall keep the following records for a period of at least five years, the first two in an easily accessible place:

- (i) A copy of this Policy;
- (ii) Proxy Statements received regarding client securities;
- (iii) Records of votes cast on behalf of clients;
- (iv) Any documents prepared by Security Global Investors, LLC that were material to making a decision how to vote, or that memorialized the basis for the decision; and

(v) Records of client requests for proxy voting information.

With respect to Security Global Investors, LLC's Fund clients, each Fund shall maintain a copy of each of the records that is related to proxy votes on behalf of the Fund by Security Global Investors, LLC. Additionally, Security Global Investors, LLC may keep Fund client records as part of Security Global Investors, LLC's records.

Security Global Investors, LLC may rely on proxy statements filed on the SEC's EDGAR system instead of keeping its own copies, and may rely on proxy statements and records of proxy votes cast by Security Global Investors, LLC that are maintained with a third party, such as ISS, provided that Security Global Investors, LLC has obtained an undertaking from the third party to provide a copy of the documents promptly upon request.

SCHEDULE A TO SECURITY GLOBAL INVESTORS, LLC PROXY VOTING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

PROXY VOTING GUIDELINES

Security Global Investors, LLC believes that management is generally in the best position to make decisions that are essential to the ongoing operation of the company and which are not expected to have a major impact on the corporation and its shareholders. Accordingly, Security Global Investors, LLC will generally vote with management on "routine items" of a corporate administrative nature. Security Global Investors, LLC will generally review all "non-routine items" (*i.e.*, those items having the potential for major economic impact on the corporation and the long-term value of its shares) on a case-by-case basis.

Board of Directors

A. Director Nominees in Uncontested Elections	Vote With Mgt.
B. Chairman and CEO is the Same Person	Vote With Mgt.
C. Majority of Independent Directors	Vote With Mgt.
D. Stock Ownership Requirements	Vote With Mgt.
E. Limit Tenure of Outside Directors	Vote With Mgt.
F. Director and Officer Indemnification and Liability Protection	Vote With Mgt.
G. Eliminate or Restrict Charitable Contributions	Vote With Mgt.
Proxy Contests	
A. Voting for Director Nominees in Contested Election	Vote With Mgt.
B. Reimburse Proxy Solicitation	Vote With Mgt.
Auditors	
A. Ratifying Auditors	Vote With Mgt.
Proxy Contest Defenses	
A. Board Structure – Classified Board	Vote With Mgt.
B. Cumulative Voting	Vote With Mgt.
C. Shareholder Ability to Call Special Meetings	Vote With Mgt.
<u>Tender Offer Defenses</u>	
A. Submit Poison Pill for shareholder ratification	Case-by-Case
B. Fair Price Provisions	Vote With Mgt.
C. Supermajority Shareholder Vote Requirement To Amend the Charter or Bylaws	Vote With Mgt.
D. Supermajority Shareholder Vote Requirement	Vote With Mgt.
Miscellaneous Governance Provisions	X7-4-XX7'41 X.K.
A. Confidential Voting	Vote With Mgt.

B. Equal AccessC. Bundled Proposals	Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt.
Capital Structure	
A. Common Stock AuthorizationB. Stock SplitsC. Reverse Stock SplitsD. Preemptive RightsE. Share Repurchase Programs	Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt.
Executive and Director Compensation	
A. Shareholder Proposals to Limit Executive and Directors Pay	Case-by-Case
B. Shareholder Ratification of Golden and Tin ParachutesC. Employee Stock Ownership PlansD. 401(k) Employee Benefit Plans	Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt.
State of Incorporation	
A. Voting on State Takeover PlansB. Voting on Reincorporation Proposals	Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt.
Mergers and Corporate Restructurings	
A. Mergers and AcquisitionsB. Corporate RestructuringC. Spin-OffsD. Liquidations	Case-by-Case Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt. Vote With Mgt.
Social and Environmental Issues	
A. Issues with Social/Moral Implications	Vote With Mgt.

APPENDIX C

CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES

As of April 1, 2011, the following persons were the only persons who were record owners (or to the knowledge of the Trust, beneficial owners) of 5% or more of the shares of the Funds. Persons owing of record or beneficially more than 25% of a Fund's outstanding shares may be deemed to "control" the Fund within the meaning of the 1940 Act.

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
ALL-ASSET AGGRESSIVE	FSBL VARIABLE ACCOUNT A		
STRATEGY FUND	ATTN: DENISE MACHELL -	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	FINANCE	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	8.58%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	10.58%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	52.61%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	21.24%
ALL-ASSET	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
CONSERVATIVE	INSURANCE CO FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
STRATEGY FUND	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	38.68%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	25.46%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	23.00%
ALL-ASSET MODERATE	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
STRATEGY FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	24.60%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	41.96%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	24.75%
ALTERNATIVE		400 BROADWAY STREET	
STRATEGIES	NATIONAL INTEGRITY LIFE	MS #24 VA ACCOUNTING	
ALLOCATION FUND	INSURANCE CO	CINCINNATI, OH 45202-3341	9.42%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	51.30%
		400 BROADWAY STREET	
		MAIL STATION #24	
		VA ACCOUNTING	
	INTEGRITY LIFE INSURANCE CO	CINCINNATI, OH 45202-3341	8.68%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	29.25%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
BANKING FUND	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	14.30%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	,	
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	35.20%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	9.68%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		2.0070
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	40.42%
BASIC MATERIALS FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	COLUMBUS, 01143218-2023	40.4270
DASIC MATERIALS FUND		DO DOV 182020	
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	40.510/
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	40.51%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	17 (70)
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	47.67%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	9.52%
BIOTECHNOLOGY FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	37.73%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	41.31%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	16.50%
COMMODITIES	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
STRATEGY FUND	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000 LOUISVILLE, IN	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	40223	9.26%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	27.87%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	55.60%
CONSUMER PRODUCTS	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		2010070
FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
1 OND	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	26.59%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		20.5770
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	50.18%
		COLUMBUS, 01143218-2029	50.1870
	FSBL VARIABLE ACCOUNT A ATTN: DENISE MACHELL -	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
			5 000/
	FINANCE	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	5.22%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	14.000
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	14.88%
DOW 2x STRATEGY FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	P.O. BOX 182029	
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	49.68%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING		
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	15.79%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	32.01%
ELECTRONICS FUND	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	11.01%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	45.44%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	40.27%
ENERGY SERVICES FUND	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	17.83%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	37.94%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	40.05%
ENERGY FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	27.74%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	40.72%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	15.95%
	TRANSAMERICA LIFE		
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	4333 EDGEWOOD ROAD NE	
	FMG ACCOUNTING - MS4410	CEDAR RAPIDS, IA 52499	11.86%
EUROPE 1.25x STRATEGY	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
FUND	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	10.68%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	36.77%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	11.03%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	40.97%
FINANCIAL SERVICES	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
FUND	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	5.91%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	20.57%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
Feitb	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV		
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	70.75%
GOVERNMENT LONG	AMERITAS LIFE INSURANCE	PO BOX 81889	10.1570
BOND 1.2x STRATEGY	COMPANY LLVA	LINCOLN, NE 68501	6.60%
FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		0.0070
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	57.10%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	5711070
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	7.34%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		7.5470
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	22.90%
HEALTH CARE FUND	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	22.9070
HEALTH CARE FOND	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	14.56%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		14.3070
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	29.71%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	101 EKA, KS 00050-0001	29.7170
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	47.97%
INTERNET FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	COLUMBUS, 011 43218-2023	47.9770
INTERNET FOND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	66.97%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	COLUMBES, 011 43210-202)	00.7770
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	20.01%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	20.0170
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	9.71%
INVERSE DOW 2x	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	LOUIS VILLE, IN 40223	9.7170
STRATEGY FUND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
SIKAIEGI FUND	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	59.15%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	59.1570
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	10.12%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		10.1270
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	29.05%
INVERSE GOVERNMENT	AMERITAS LIFE INSURANCE	PO BOX 81889	29.0370
LONG BOND STRATEGY	COMPANY LLVA	LINCOLN, NE 68501	8.23%
FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	LINCOLIN, INE 00301	0.23%
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
			20 610/
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	28.61%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	DO DOV 182020	
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	20.050
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	39.95%
	PHOENIX HOME LIFE VARIABLE	31 TECH VALLEY DR EAST	
	INSURANCE COMPANY	GREENBUSH, NY 12061	7.34%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	7.35%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	21.88%
INVERSE MID-CAP	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
STRATEGY FUND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	57.90%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	14.10%
INVERSE NASDAQ-100®	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
STRATEGY FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	27.05%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	11.52%
	MIDLAND NATIONAL LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO. ATTN:	PO BOX 79907	
	VARIABLE ANNUITY	WEST DES MOINES, IA 50325-	
	DEPARTMENT	0907	10.06%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	44.71%
INVERSE RUSSELL 2000®	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
STRATEGY FUND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	69.31%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	6.47%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	,,	
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	20.31%
INVERSE S&P 500	AMERITAS LIFE INSURANCE	PO BOX 81889	
STRATEGY FUND	COMPANY LLVA	LINCOLN, NE 68501	8.24%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	47.60%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	12.47%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	19.60%
	MIDLAND NATIONAL LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO. ATTN:	PO BOX 79907	
	VARIABLE ANNUITY	WEST DES MOINES, IA 50325-	
	DEPARTMENT	0907	8.78%
JAPAN 2x STRATEGY	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		0.7070
FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
1 UI 11	I SOM TO SOL ANTADLE		24.000/
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	34.99%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING		
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	11.30%
LEISURE FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	79.41%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	13.53%
MANAGED FUTURES	RYDEX VA ALTERNATIVE		
STRATEGY FUND	STRATEGIES ALLOCATION	805 KING FARM BLVD, STE 600	
	FUND	ROCKVILLE, MD 20850	8.18%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	56.42%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	17.34%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	9.04%
MID-CAP 1.5x STRATEGY	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
FUND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	48.01%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	34.26%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	12.000/
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	13.08%
MULTI-HEDGE		400 BROADWAY STREET MS	
STRATEGIES FUND	NATIONAL INTEGRITY LIFE	#24 VA ACCOUNTING	5.070
	INSURANCE CO	CINCINNATI, OH 45202-3341	5.07%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	DO DOX 192020	
		P.O. BOX 182029	33.26%
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029 805 KING FARM BLVD, STE 600	55.20%
	DVDEV EDT CONSEDUATIVE	ROCKVILLE, MD 20850	5 4204
	RYDEX EPT CONSERVATIVE	805 KING FARM BLVD, STE 600	5.42%
	RYDEX EPT MODERATE	ROCKVILLE, MD 20850	7.04%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	KOCK VILLE, IVID 20830	/.04%
	INSURANCE CO FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	22.09%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	I OI BIA, IS 00030-0001	22.09%
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	8.18%
NASDAQ-100 [®] 2x	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	101 EKA, KS 00030-0001	0.10%
STRATEGY FUND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
STIVITEOT LOND		COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	20.47%
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	20.4770

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV		
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	17.96%
NASDAQ-100 [®] FUND	GE LIFE AND ANNUITY		
	INSURANCE CO ATTN:	6610 WEST BROAD STREET	
	VARIABLE ACCOUNTING	RICHMOND, VA 23230	11.14%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	20.44%
		ONE CORPORATE DRIVE	
	AMERICAN SKANDIA LIFE	PO BOX 883	
	ASSURANCE CO SAB ACCOUNT	SHELTON, CT 06484-0883	18.23%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	12.22%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	21.46%
NOVA FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	43.94%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	17.95%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	22.37%
PRECIOUS METALS FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	26.68%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	48.37%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	12.27%
	AMERITAS LIFE INSURANCE	PO BOX 81889	
	COMPANY LLVA	LINCOLN, NE 68501	7.58%
REAL ESTATE FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	20.42%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	58.85%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	15.28%
RETAILING FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	,	
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	15.09%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	P.O. BOX 182029	
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	68.60%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING		
	SAGE LIFE ASSURANCE	969 HIGH RIDGE RD STE 200	
	COMPANY	STAMFORD, CT 06905	9.76%
RUSSELL 2000 [®] 1.5x	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
STRATEGY FUND	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	12.03%
	AMERITAS LIFE INSURANCE	PO BOX 81889	
	COMPANY LLVA	LINCOLN, NE 68501	7.86%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	11.20%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	50.46%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	17.27%
RUSSELL 2000 [®] 2x	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
STRATEGY FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	53.71%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	46.00%
S&P 500 2x STRATEGY	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
FUND	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	48.76%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	7.21%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	6.74%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	37.06%
STRENGTHENING	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
DOLLAR 2x STRATEGY	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
FUND	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	12.37%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	5.19%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	58.54%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	23.73%
TECHNOLOGY FUND	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	51.09%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	38.03%

FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	7.33%
TELECOMMUNICATIONS	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	38.16%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	15.61%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		10.01/0
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	42.03%
TRANSPORTATION FUND	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	42.0370
TRANSFORTATION FUND	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	5.95%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	LOUIS VIELE, IN 40223	5.75%
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	BO BOX 182020	
		P.O. BOX 182029	73.60%
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	/ 5.00%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	16 260/
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	16.26%
US GOVERNMENT	FSBL VARIABLE ACCOUNT A		
MONEY MARKET FUND	ATTN: DENISE MACHELL -	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	7 0004
	FINANCE	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	5.80%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	61.00%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	32.49%
US LONG SHORT	SBL VARIFLEX 1 - NAVISYS	ONE SECURITY BENFIT PL	
MOMENTUM FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	TOPEKA, KS 66436	9.57%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	6.90%
	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE FBO	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	UNBUNDLED	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	24.04%
	LINCOLN BENEFIT LIFE	544 LAKEVIEW PRKWAY	
	COMPANY	VERNON HILLS, IL 60016	5.87%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	22.37%
UTILITIES FUND	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE		
	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	31.92%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	19.06%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE	,,	17:0070
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	46.30%
WEAKENING DOLLAR 2x	SECURITY BENEFIT LIFE	ONE SECURITY BENEFIT PL	10.0070
STRATEGY FUND	INSURANCE CO SBL VARIABLE	TOPEKA, KS 66636-0001	21.31%
SINALOITUND	INSURANCE CO SDL VARIADLE	101 LINA, NO 00000-0001	21.31%

			PERCENTAGE
FUND	NAME	ADDRESS	OF OWNERSHIP
	ANNUITY ACCOUNT XIV		
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVA4 C/O IPO	P.O. BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	45.75%
	NATIONWIDE INSURANCE		
	COMPANY NWVLI6 C/O	PO BOX 182029	
	PORTFOLIO ACCOUNTING	COLUMBUS, OH 43218-2029	25.99%
	JEFFERSON NATIONAL LIFE	9920 CORPORATE CAMPUS	
	INSURANCE COMPANY ATTN:	SUITE 1000	
	SEPERATE ACCOUNT	LOUISVILLE, IN 40223	6.92%